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REMEDIAL ACTION AT WEST VALLEY, N.Y.

THURSDAY, MAY 31, 1979

HouskE oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND THE ENVIRONMENT,

COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS,
: Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:45 a.m., in room
1324 of the Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Morris K. Udall
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

The CHairMaN. The subcommittee will be in session. We are
meeting today to consider an amendment to the Department of
Energy authorization bill for fiscal year 1980 which has been rec-
ommended to the House by the Committee on Science and Technol-
ogy.

The amendment is sponsored by our distinguished coileague, Mr.
Lundine, and provides Federal assistance in a confused and hazard-
ous situation at a defunct nuclear fuel facility at West Valley, N.Y.

Both high- and low-level nuclear wastes are now being stored at
the site. A nuclear fuel reprocessing facility located there no longer
meets NRC licensing standards and it is doubtful that it wili ever
be operated again.

The Federal Government was deeply involved in the develop-
ment of this site and many of us have thought that Congress ought
to be involved in helping to clean it up.

The Department of Energy was requested in its fiscal year 1978
authorization act to carry out a study of the West Valley situation
and then to lay out some options for addressing the problem. A
copy of that final report was sent to each subcommittee member
along with the Lundine amendment so that we could begin to
assess whether that amendment provides an appropriate mecha-
- nism for Federal action in this case.

Let me, before we begin, briefly review the basis for our subcom-
mittee’s interest in the Lundine amendment. The Congress and
particularly this committee have recently set some important prec-
edents for Federal involvement in cleaning up nuclear hazards
created by what have turned out to be misguided and occasionally
irresponsible actions by the old Atomic Energy Commission.

Last year for example, the Congress passed a bill of this type
produced by this subcommittee, the Uranium Mill Tailings Control
Act. In developing that legislation we tried to make explicit the
recognition of well defined State and Federal roles in taking care of
the problem, and we worked to insure that the hazard would be
addressed thoroughly under broad regulatory control.

(1)
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To the extent that the Lundine amendment provides for research
and development activities, those activities are under the exclusive
jurisdiction of the Science Committee.

But the amendment also provides that the best available existing
technology ultimately be applied to assist non-Federal bodies in
taking care of a nuclear waste prcblem. As this is the most impor-
tant objective of the amendment, we must carefully assess the
environmental and regulatory impacts of the proposal, assure that
the project is justified and appropriate.

If the Federal Government is to act to help remedy this situa-
tion, the basis for that action, the responsibility of other parties
must be made clear. In considering this issue, I am sure that the
subcommittee will want to focus on the important questions that
have been raised by Mr. Lundine.

First, I hope we can clarify how we will assure that the technol-
ogy used to solidify high-level wastes at the West Valley site will
meet criteria that are still to be developed by the NRC. It would be
extremely wasteful to proceed to solidify wastes into a form that
would not be optimum for permanent burial.

I think we also need to determine whether the Commission has
been assigned an adequate role in supe:ising this solidification
process, and the decommissioning of the processing facility.

The Commission does not, under exisiing law, have the authority
to regulate R. & D. activities of the Department. While this project
is part research and development, it also involves management of
commercial and nuclear wastes and actions which will impact our
permanent nuclear waste repository.

These activities pose risks to workers and the general public.
Perhaps the NRC should be more closely involved.

Finally, it is not exactly clear how much financial burden would
be accepted by the Federal Government in the West Valley prob-
lem under the Lundine amendment. The amendment clearly pro-
vides that the Secretary of Energy should not be responsible for
decommissioning of facilities not involved in waste solidification.

But the proposal seems to anticipate using the old reproccessing
facility in the project, so that it seems the only areas left to be
taken care of would be some waste burial grounds and a spent-fuel
storage pool, all of which might be valuable for further use.

If this is a remedial activity, the cleanup of a facility owned and
operated by a State or private company, we should ask to what
extent these other parties share the financial responsibility.

I hope our witnesses today will help us and provide some ideas in
these different areas. We will begin with the amendment sponsor,
the Honorable Stanley Lundine. Stan, glad to have you here today
and appreciate hearing from you.
d.{l\glr. Lundine’s prepared statement may be found in the appen-

ix.
[The text of Mr. Lundine’s amendment follows:]
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(B) Civilian waste management—operaling ex-
penses, $186,150,000, including the following amounts
for-—
(1) Terminal isolation research and develop-
ment, $158,100,000;
(2) Waste treatment technology and other ac-

tivities, $23,050,000.

W M -1 O D o w

10
11
12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19

21
22
23
24

(3) West Valley Project—

(a) The Secretary of Energy (herein-
after in this section referred to as the “‘Sec-
retary”) shall carry oul a nuclear waste
management demonstration project af the
Western New York Nuclear Service Center
mn West Valley, New York by vitrifying the
high-level lLiquid nuclear wastes which ure
present there, or by employiny the most effec-
tive technology for solidification -available al
the time of implementation, transporting
such soldified waste as soon as feasible to
an appropriate Federal repository for long
term burial, and decommissioning and de-
contaminating the facilities, malerials, and
hardware used in connection with this proj-
ect. In carrying oul the project, the Secre-

tary shall consult with the Nuclear Regula-
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tory Commission, the Administrator of the
Environmental Protection Agency, the head
of the Uniled States Geological Survey, the
State of New York, and the commercial
operator of the Service Center.

(b) The Secretary shall complete the
demonstration project within a (ten-year
period beginning on date of enactment of this
Act. Not later than February 1 of each ccl-
endar year during which the demonstration
project is being conducted by the Secrelary
(beginning in 1980) the Secretary shall
submit to the appropriate commiltees of the
"Congress a report conlaining o delailed de-
scription of the activities carried out by the
Secretary under provision 107(B)(3) of this
section. Subject to such reporting require-
ments, during the [irst year of the project the
Secretary shall undertake the following
activities:

(1) prepare o plan for safe removal
of these high level wastes from tank
numbered 8D~2 and any other storage
tank containing these wastes ut that

site, including safely breaching the lank
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or tanks, operating waste removal

equipment, and sluicing techniques;

(2) determination of the feasibility

- of immobilization and waste handling
techniques required by the unique silua-
tion of the high level wastes at the site,
including 1initiation of detailed engi-
neering and cost estimales as well as
safety analyses and environmental
tmpact analyses.

(c) Eaxcept for the costs of carrying out
the demonstration project authorized by pro-
vision 107(B)(3) o/ this section, which shall
be borne by the Secretary, nothing in this
section shall be construed as uffecting any of
the rights, obligations, or liabilities of the
commercial operalor of the Service Center,
the State of New York or any person arising
under the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 or
under any other law, conlract, or agicement
for fhe operalion, maintenance, or deconlami-
nation of any facilities or properly not used
in conducting the demonstration project. If 1t
is necessary for the Secretary lo incur any

costs to deconlaminate the existing property
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or facilities or correct defects in them n
order to use them in the demonstration proj-
ect, such costs shall remain the financial
responsibility of the person or persons Te-
sponsible therefor under the Atomic Energy
Act of 1954, or any other law, conifract, or
agreement. The Attorney General of the
United States may file suit in any court of
competent jurisdiction fo recover such costs.

(d) The Secretary is hereby authorized
to enter into mecessary contracls and agree-
ments with the State of New York a.ﬁd
others to carry out provision 107(B)(3) of
this section. In carrying out the demonstra-
tion project, the Secretary with the State of
New York shall, among other thingé. make
arrangements to utilize certain property and
fam(lities, and the Secretary shall take litle
to the high level liquid nuclear waste, pres- -
ently cxisting al the S\eruice Center.

(e) There are authorized to be appropri-
ated ic carry out the demonstration project
under this section not more than $5,000,000
for the fiscal year ending September 30, .
1980. |
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STATEMENT OF HON. STANLEY N. LUNDINE, A US.
REPRESENTATIVE FROM THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. LunpiNg. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, and gentle-
men of the subcommittee. I appreciate the opportunity to appear
before you. I have a prepared statement which I would like to
request be entered into the record in its entirety.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be entered in our record and you may
summarize.

Mr. LunDINE. I will attempt to summarize very briefly. I appreci-
ate the interest of this subcommittee and the resolution of the very
complex problems at the West ¥alley site.

The amendment which I support authorizes the Department of
Energy to carry out a waste solidification demonstration project at
the West Valley site. Among other things located there, there are
about 600,000 gallons of high level liquid wastes generated during
the nuclear reprocessing operations which were conducted between
1966 and 1572 .

This amendment does include the decontamination of the facili-
ties used in connection with the project. It does not, however,
commit the Federal Government to a major role in resolving the
long term waste management and decontamination problems asso-
ciated with the rest of the site.

Under the amendment, the two solid waste burial grounds at the
site remain the responsibility of the State of New York and/or the
commercial operator, Nuclear Fuel Services. In addition, the
amendment does not disturb the present responsibility for decom-
missioning and long term management of the spent fuel receiving
pool or other waste treatment areas of the site used during repro-
cessing and resulting from the past operation of the site.

As you point out, the Department of Energy did conduct a study
in response to a congressional authorization and estimated the cost
of this solidification project at approximately $130 million, of which
they maintain $5 million would be necessary in fiscal year 1980 to
commence the project.

Briefly, I would like to talk about the solidification technology.
The Science and Technology Committee felt that the vitrification
or glassification process was the most advanced. However, we have
received testimony indicating that there should be careful consider-
ation given to other solidification technologies as well.

I would emphasize, however, that it is my judgment that we
should proceed to demonstrate our capacity to actually solidify this
liquid waste to the point where it could be safely transported from
the site to an ultimate repository and not just go to some interme- .
diate form of possibly semisolid substance which would not be able
to be removed.

It seems to me that we are at a point in the development and
management of nuclear wastes where we need to demonstrate the
safe and environmentally acceptable capacity to not only solidify it,
but transport it and ultimately dispose of these radioactive ele-
ments. '

The State and the commercial operator would have financial
liability for decontaminating the site as a result of past operation.
The use of the facilities at West Valley would be of substantial
advantage to the Federal Government because otherwise in con-
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gc?(ﬁz%% islltJ.Ch a necessary demonstration a new facility would have

In light of all this, I would like to . '
concern that this amendment might be uievdar:::ng;c}irw;grrglt: v
I do not be}ieve that the action can be characterized as Snwa?r:;%
ggb l’Iig'lere 18 a clear need to protect the heglth and smfaty wé the

The wastes cannot remain indefinitely in a liquid state !
know that it will take up to 10 years to complgte a sd?iai%}ggt%ﬁg
project such as outlined in the amendment. Nor do 1 beliév.“e‘ii}hlé
amendment can be characterized as premature. o
_Last year the Congress authorized a study of the West Valley
situation. The Department of Energy conciuded that the Federal
Government has a high responsibility factor in regard to solidifica-
tion of the liquid wastes at the site. An independent task force
comprised of interested citizens and representatives of State and
Federal Government concluded that the high level liquid waste
problem demanded urgent action.

More important than all the history is the fact that the Federal
Government stands to gain a great deal from the nuclear waste
management project authorized by this amendment. High level
nuclear waste handling and disposal techniques have not been
demonstrated on a major scale anywhere in the United States.
- It is time we take the whole management and technolagy out of
the laboratory and demonstrate to the people that it can be done
successfully. At the outset, we can gain firsthand experience in
dealing with nuclear wastes to see if these theoretical approaches
hold true when taken from the laboratory and are subjected to
significant scale demonstration. :

In conclusion, I believe that this amendment which I have spon-
sored to carry out a demonstration project at West Valley is justifi-
able and has substantial benefit to the Federal Government. I
represent the West Valley community and the Congress so, natu-
rally I care deeply about the future of this tiny community in
upstate western New York.

But I also care a great deal about this, one of the most sophisti-
cated technological challenges facing this country. My concern
transcends the immediate community to the national level; the
problem which Congress has a responsibility to address—the long
term isolation of hazardous nuclear waste.

Experience gained under this demonstration project can provide
us with the necessary insight to make policy decisions in the nucle-
ar area over the next decade. I'do not believe we can afford not to
begin work at West Valley. I urge your concurrence with the
Science and Technology Committee action on this matter and your
support on the floor of this amendment. I would be glad to answer
any questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Congressman Lundine. Let me make
sure that I understand what the result of passage of your amend-
ment would mean. We now have at West Valley this closed repro-
cessing facility which includes buildings and facilities that were to
chop up fuels rods and turn them into useable form.

You also have a number of tanks in which we have these high
level liquid wastes. I think you said about 600,000 gallons. You also
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have at West Valley some low level waste i
been utilized over ayperiod of years. burial grounds that have

What you are trying to do as I understand your amendment is to
focus strictly on those liquid wastes. Your bill would require that
the Department of Energy come up with the necessary facilities
and plans to turn those liquid wastes into a vitrified or glassified
product in some kind of blocks or shapes that would be made out of
the waste. Am I correct so far? '

Mr. LuNDINE. Yes sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Your bill does not deal with the reprocessing
facility itself nor with the handling of the low level wastes?

Mr. LUNDINE. It clearly does noi deal with the handling of the
low level wastes. Presumably the reprocessing facility itself would
be useful; it would be the physical place where some of the solidifi-
cation would take place.

That solidification may or may not involve vitrification, as we
have indicated that that appears to be a preferable technology, but
ce;fcamly left the option open to examining other forms of solidifi-
cation. :

The. CHAIRMAN. The final decision on that under your amend-
ment would.be made by DOE. They would have the option to
choose any one of several processes.

Mr. LUNDINE. Yes. DOE would have the option to choose. I think
though that in my prepared statement I indicate that the site is
presently licensed by the Nuclear Regulatory Commission and,
therefore, I believe that they would have a role in approving of

that decision. _
The CHAIRMAN. But your amendment seems to limit that role to

consultation—that DOE would have the power to decide the proc-
ess, erect the facilities, take the steps to solidify the wastes, NRC
would not issue them a liscense or a permit, would be involved only
on a consultation basis?

Mr. LUNDINE. I am not certain that I would agree with that. I
think that is more a matter of not what is provided in this amend-
ment but interpretation of existing law. I do not pretend to be an
expert on that. It has been my understanding that because the site
is licensed by the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, that they would
still have the same authority to approve or take action that they
would have now under the existing one. :

The CHAIRMAN. This is a sensitive matter, and as the author of
the amendment, your view of what it mi~ht or might not do is
important. I think DOE understandably would like to be able to be
the decisionmaker and to have some friendly consultation with the
NRC folks.

On the other hand, NRC, some people there believe that unless
its a licensed facility, that unless they had more than just consulta-
tion rights that this would be an impairment of their role. It might
even result in a lack of public confidence in what was going on in
the sense that DOE has been looked upon as an organization that
promotes nuclear power, and the NRC has been looked upon as an
impartial referee that makes decisions in the interest of the public
health and safety.

So it would be important te me to know whether you, a contem-
plater, would accept language that would make it clear that NRC
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has a license permitting role rather than simply the right to have
somebody run by for a few minutes and say we consulted you
before we made the decision.

Mr. LunpINE. That is one of the reasons that I indicated that
these hearings were useful, Mr. Chairman, is that I think some
detailed examination into that question ought to be made. And,
you have just characterized the position of the Department of
Energy ana the Nuclear Regulatory Commission.

I am not certain, at least on the record, I do not have any
indication of their positions and I think you will get them later
today. It would be very useful for all of us interested in this subject
to confer or to seriously consider what that testimony is and make
a judgment ultimately with respect to the issue of whether or not
there should be some formal licensing approval or disapproval or,
on the other hand, whether there should be some form of consulta-
tion that is not casual and is meaningful, but somehow falls short
of complete power to approve or disapprove.

So, I think that is one of the very useful aspects of this hearing. I
can only say that it is my attitude as the sponsor of this amend-
ment, that while I want to get a project done 1 do not want to see it
snarled in unending controversy. At the same time, I want to do it
according to our procedure that assures that the very best process-
es will be followed.

Certainly I do not take casually the question of the health and
safety and public participation of either that small community of
just a few hundred people nor of the entire area in western New
York that is affected. :

The CHAIRMAN. I am sure of that and I respect the statesman-
.ship with which you approach the problem. Let me ask you two
more quick questions.

Under your amendment, the cost is limited or estimated at $130
million?

- Mr. LUuNDINE. That was the Department of Energy estimate in
their study that was congressionally authorized.

The CHAIRMAN. And all of this would be paid by the Federals?

Mr. LuNDINE. Yes, sir. ’

The CHAIRMAN. How will you answer the objection that part of
this cost ought to be borne by the operator, by the State of New
York, and by other people and ought not to be a total Federal
responsibility?

Mr. LuNDINE. First of all, it would be under my amendment, as 1
understand it, the responsibility of the State and/or the commer-
cial operator to pay for the decontamination of the facilities from
past operations. And, also for the preparation of that site, for use
as part of the solidification project. Estimates of that cost that I
have seen range to $35 million.

Second, the State and/or the commercial operator remain liable
for the permanent management of the low level burial grounds.
There are two, one is our NRC licensed and one State licensed.
Anr%, there is the question of management of the spent fuel storage
pool.

So, it seems to me that there is in fact a cost sharing, but the
appeal of approaching it on the basis we have is that it is clear
where the management responsibility for the major aspect, the
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major health and safety problem, and the major demonstration
opportunity is with respect to the high level liquid waste.

When [ first got into office I asked for briefing from every group
you could imagine with respect to the issues at West Valley. I
asked every group, sciences, that came to help me on this problem,
a similar question which was, “How long can we let that liquid
waste just sit in the carbon steel tank?’ It all sits in one tank
there. There is an alternate tank you could pump it into if you
wanted, and I got estimates ranging from 2 years fo 400 years.

That to me is as though I was starting out on a trip and asked
somebody how far it is and they said, “Well, it might be 2 miles or
it might be 400 miles.” I have to take the conservative assumption
that we have to get on with this solidification process.

I honestly believe that it will provide substantial Federal benefit,
and by having the management concentrated in the Department of
Energy, I think we are going to get a job done, not only for the
people at West Valley, but for the people of this country. That job
will be to demonstrate the best way possible to take these highly
radioactive liquid materials and solidify them so they can be trans-
ported and ultimately disposed of in a repository.

The CHAIRMAN. I want to save some time for my colleagues. Let
me ask one final question. Does your amendment deal, relate to, or
contemplate the additional problem, and I would like your own
thinking on that. We pass this amendment, we solidify this stuff,
and what are we going to do with it then? Is it going to stay at
West Valley or are we going to ask somebody in Idaho or Washing-
ton ?State or South Carolina to undertake the honor of being host to
this? '

Mr. LunpINE. Each block will have a little letter indicating its
ultimate source destination.

The CHAIRMAN. They would like some in Lansing, Mich.
~ Mr. LUNDINE. Get right close to home. Well, one of the decisions
which should be made in determining what material the liquid will
be solidified to will be what is the design for a repository for the
ultimate disposition of these wastes.

I understand that this process, this early design phase, will take
2 or 3 years with environmental reviews and all that is required.
During that period of time I certainly hopes and I hope this project
sort of serves as a stimulant to getting on with the decisions about
that critical issue.

It is not a question, I do not think, of whether it goes to New
Mexico or Washington or stays in New York State. Clearly, West
Valley is not an appropriate geologic site for the ultimate disposi-
tion of nuclear waste. I think also, West Vallay has borne its share
of the Nation’s nuclear experiment, but be that as it may, without
arguing the equity, I think that scientists would——

The CHAIRMAN. Does your amendment deal or does it not deal
with the question?

Mr. LUNDINE. Yes. It provides that it shall be transported offsite
to a repository. Now I want to point out that I am not taking that
issue lightly however. The TRG report which indicates places
throughout. the United States which might be considered for reposi-
tory, identifies an area including one in my own district that might
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be a candidate as well 4z areas in Michigan, Ohio, and other States
in the East, in addition to trose in the West.

I think it is important we get on with the question of the ujii-
mate repository and my amendment does provide for the transport-
ing of the solidified waste oftsite to such a repository.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. Mr. Cheney, Mr. Marriott, [ think, was
here first.

Mr. MarriotT. Jf I understand what you are saying, Congress-
man, you are not simply trying to shift liability from New York
State and Nuclear Fuel Services, Inc., to the Federal Government.
You still believe that both the State and New York and the private
contractor do have some liabilities in this situation?

Mr. LunbpINE. Yes, sir. That is right.

Mr. MARRIOTT. And it is, I guess, uncertain as to who is responsi-
ble for what at this point. Could you enlighten us on that?

Mr. LunDINE. The reason I have talked on all morning is that
those legal issues are not resolved and I do not think are of great
interest to the Federal Government at this point; but yes, either
the State or the commercial operator or both should have some of
that responsibility.

Mr. Marr1ort. What immediate action do you perceive as being
necessary today to protect the health and safety of the residents of
this area? How many people are we talking about that live around
these places? '

Mr. LUNDINE. In the immediate area, there are probably less
than 1,000, but just across the creek in the Erie County, Spring-
ville, N.Y., probably has a population of 5,000 or 6,000 and the
environment is substantially larger than that. The Battermilk
Creek which runs through the site, runs into Cattaraugus Creek
which runs into Lake Erie. Some of the low level burial ground has
had some problems with seepage of radioactive elements in Cattar-
augus Creek. Lake Erie is the water supply for Buffalo, as well as
other small towns in that area. We are talking about a population
in the immediate vicinity of the plant of over 1 million people.

Mr. MaRRIOTT. So what specific action needs to be taken immedi-
ately in order to preserve the safety of those people? What is the
risk at this point?

Mr. LunpINE. I do not think there is any substantial risk today
where remedial action needs to be taken. There is a defect in the
pan that sits under the tank, ir which this highly radioactive
liquid waste is piled. However, that pan is simply there to monitor
and catch any leaks from the tank itself. There is no evidence that
there has been any leaking in the tank itself, and I do not see any
evidence that there is an immediate threat to the people at West
Valley or the people of western New York.

But as I pointed out, it takes a long time to get this liquid out of
that tank and into some kind of form where it can be dealt with
safely and disposed of. Unless we get on with that job today, in 5
years or in 3 years, or in some uncertain period of time, we inay
very well have a serious problem there.

Mr. MagriorT. Do you favor an environmental impact statement
before the work begins at West Valley?

Mr. LunbINE. Yes, I do.

Mr. MarrrioTT. I have no more questions.
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The CualrRMAN. Mr. Carr?

Mr. Carr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. For my own frame of
reference, can you locate where West Valley is?

Mr. LunDINE. It is about 30 miles south of Buffalo. If you fly "
from Washington to Buffalo, you get a spectacular view of the
plant. It sticks out rather clearly and it is just abeut due south of
Buffalo. It is farm country in northern Cattaraugus County. The
largest town in Cattaraugus County is Olean. ) '

I know you are familiar with Salamanca as well. It is 40 miles
north of Olean and Salamanca, maybe not quite that far. Essential-
ly, it is about halfway between the Salamanca/Olean area on the
southern tier and Buffalo and the Niagara frontier area of western
New York.

Mr. CArr. You are talking here in your amendment about a
demonstration project for a certain kind of technology. We all

might agree that that is an important technology to demonstrate.
However, how do you answer the question of why is West Vallay

the place to demonstrate it, other than the fact that you have a
particular problem there? There are other places in the United
States, presumably, where if not the same similar waste storage
facilities were placed, where local populations may now nave
second thoughts, and where environmentalists and other concerned
people are getting edgy about tanks potentially leaking. Why do we
have to demonstrate this at West Valley, as opposed to having a
demonstration project and then opening the site location to yet
another division?

Mr. LuNDINE. I think there are essentially two reasons why I
would choose West Valley. First of all, these other areas are on
military reservations or large Federal reservations, and it is my
understanding that environmentally can be left in their present
form for a relatively longer period of time without grave environ-
mental risks.

But more importantly, I would say, although you do not have to
use West Valley, it would be advantageous to do so because there is
a large enough quantity of waste to constitute a significant demon-
stration but small enough quantity to do withcut the investment of
billions of dollars in the project.

Furthermore, you have a facility there that can be used. You do
not have to construct it new. It takes 2 great deal of intensive
construction activity to prepare such a facility, and you can use
this former reprocessing plant very vsell for the solidification proe-
ess. So basically, there it sits, a considerable environmental hazard
not far from a population of a million people. Somehow we have
got to resolve it. But most importantly, from the Federal Govern-
ment’s standpoint, there sits an asset, a facility that can be used to
do something which we could do elsewhere, but not nearly for $130
million. To do this for the waste aspect, at Savannah River, for
example, I am told would cost well over $1 billion, well over $1
billion. You would not have a greater demonstration. You would
not have any more scientific knowledge.

So it seems to me that it is small enough to get your arms
around, but large enough to be a significant demonstration.

Mr. Carr. 1 appreciate your explanation for the record. I think
that West Valley might be in a position to make a strong advocacy

51-101 0 - 79 - 2
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?:etzhwa?);fltv (;uaght to house the demonstration; however, it seems to
e re going to have open hearings on a demonstration
project, we really ought to let the other areas come in and make
their point to see if there is not something unique about their
areas which recommends a demonstration in their particular area.

In other words, what I am telling you, is that I think your
amendment is worthwhile and for a lot of reasons which you
probably already know. I have a great deal of sympathy with what
you are trying to do here, but I think you are combining in one
amendment a demonstration-type program which recommends
open bidding for a lot of people to get in on it and a Colorado mill-
tilling type of thing, which is recommending that the Federal
Government do something about a problem in West Valley, N.Y.
By combining the two—I am just wondering out loud, I guess—if
you are not causing yourself more practical and political problems
:in this and other committees on the House floor, than you mean to

0.

If West Valley has a real problem and is cryirg out for help, I
will be there to help it. But if we are going to do this thing under
the guise and cleverness of demonstration programs, I think we are
compelled by fairness to allow these other areas of the country to
put in their bid.

Mr. LUNDINE. I do not think it is a guise, I really do not. I think
the Science Committee has taken a look at that. Mike McCormick
is the chairman of that subcommittee.

Mr. Carr. He, however, does not think it is a problem.

Mr. LUNDINE. Perhaps I do have p»litical and practical problems,
and 1 am not sure about your comment about my compounding
them. I am not trying to compound them, I assure you. I do not
think it is a question of a lot of communities bidding. There has
not been a lot of other communities bidding from my understand-
ing of the situation. If there were, I assure you, that an objective
look at this situation would, in my opinion, result in a conclusion
that West Valley is the best place, and not under any guise, to do a
demonstration that needs to be done.

Mr. CARR. For what it is worth, I just think that we really have
to ask those questions if we are going to write West Valley in as
the recipient of demonstration sites.

Mr. LunpINE. I do not mind your asking the question. I am
simply trying to say that I think that the Science Committee has
taken something of a look at that, and I know of no competing
proposal to do that kind of demonstration.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Cheney? :

Mr. CHENEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have just one quick
question. Is there any possibility, Mr. Congressman, that the proc-
ess of taking the material out of the tank and putting it through
the solidification process would constitute an increased risk for the
community rather than leaving it, for example, where it is for a
few more years until we had a better handle on the technology
that is involved?

Are there risks involved in processing the waste itself that would
not exist if we left it where it is?

Mr. LuNpINE. [ have certainly never lost my amateur status as
chemist or a nuclear engineer. I am not one of those politicians
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that has been around and indicated that I am some nuclear expert.
The best of my ability to understand the situation fhere is that,
well of course there is some risk in carrying out a demonstration of
a technology that has only been tested i1n the laboratory. That risk
is not considerable. We have had scientists who are strong oppo-
nents of glassification and scientists who are strong proponents of
the glassification approach before our subcommittee rather recent-
ly. All would agree that there is not much risk. All of those who
are highly qualified in doing the research in this area, say there is
not an appreciable risk of health and safety, and that it is usable
at this time.

Mr. CHENEY. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bingham?

Mr. BingHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to compli-
ment my colleague from New York for what I think is an extreme-
ly constructive initiative. We in New York have long been talking
about West Valley and what a horror it is, and really nobody until
now has come up with much of any constructive suggestions as to
what to do about it.

It seems to me that it is an appropriate opportunity for us to
carry out the kind of demonstration project that we are talking
about. I assume that in doing this, we would be looking at what the
French, for example, have done. I think they have had some expe-
rience in vitrifying solid waste. Certainly we need to carry out this
kind of demonstration project and it does seem to be an appropri-
ate way to make use of what is otherwise a totally wasted facility,
a total drag on our economy.

I understand that there is some talk of the Department of
Energy undertaking to pay cleanup expenses if the West Valley
facility would agree to accept spent fuel from other facilities in the
Northeast area. Have you heard that report, and what is our
attitude toward it?

Mr. LuNpINE. Yes, I have heard a little bit about that. It has
been reported in the press that there was an agreement in princi-
ple between the State and the Federal Government that in ex-
change for a project to solidify the high level of waste, the State
would agree to reopen a low level burial grounds and would also
agree to allow additional spent fuel to be shipped to an away from
reactor site, namely the unused capacity at the pool at West
Valley.

I personally am not in favor of either of those measures; howev-
er, 1 feel they ought to be decided in their own time and on their
own merit. That is to say that I do not think there ought to be an
exchange here. I honestly believe that this demonstration project
can be justified in the Federal interest on its own merit. The
question of the low level burial ground is largely a State question,
although the NRC certainly has useful oversight, particular of the
one burial ground. '

The whole AFR issue is one that is yet to be resolved by the
Congress. Finaliy, I would point out that an agreement, in my
understanding of those terms, means who is going to pay the other
party, how much, and for what rights? I do not think those agree-
ments have been made by the State or the Federal Government to
the best of my knowledge and understanding of the facts.
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I have kept in relative close touch with Commissioner Larocca
who you will hear from later, and with officials at the Department’
of Energy, including Dr. Worth Bateman, who is here to testify
today. I thln_k they are approaching it in the interests of the State
and in the interests of the total program of the Department of
Energy. I certainly have no quarrel with their doing so.

Ultimately. though, Congress is going to have to act. I am here
as an advocate for what is in the national interest as well as
happening to be, in my judgment, in the interests of this small
community I represent, to undertake a solidification demonstration
project. These other questions actually, in fact, remain unresolved
and should be decided on their merit.

Mr. BiNGHAM. [ have read your statement and I think it is an
excellent one. I do have a little question as to whether your amend-
ment does not differ in some ways from what you are describing in
your statement. In a sense, the very first sentence of your amend-
ment speaks of carrying out a nuclear waste management demon-
stration project by vitrifying or employing effective technology for
solidification. It is OK so far. But then it goes on in the same
sentence to say, ‘“The Government should take responsibility for
transporting, decommissioning, and decontaminating the facility.”

I am not sure that the last two items really belong in the
category of a demonstration project such as you have in mind. It
may be that some of the questions that have been raised here
would be answered and that concerns would be allayed if, in the
language of the amendment, it was made clear that the demonstra-
tion project, as such, only goes to the question of what to do and
how to handle the liquid waste.

Mr. LunpINE. I feel very strongly otherwise. We must prove that
we can get this material into a solid form where it can be safely
transported, and I believe we can. As you have pointed out, the
French have some experience here. The Swedes have a different
process which does not involve glass that is interesting. It solidifies
these elements to the point where they can be safely transported.
Unless that is demonstrated, then I think we still have unresolved
questions in respect to nuclear waste management.

Second, during the solidification, the facility would again become
contaminated. Unless the Federal Government at the end of that
process can clean it up again and leave it in a state where it is not
highly dangerous, then I do not think we have demonstrated our
capacity to the people of this country to manage successfully a
project, complete it, and show there is an environmentally accept-
able solution o this kind of a problem.

Mr. BINGHAM. Are you really saying, Stan, that the demonstra-
tion projects should include decommissioning and decontaminating
the facilities, material and hardware used in connection with this
project? Maybe you just mean in connection with the particular
project involved, but not with West Valley as a whole.

Mr. LunpINE. With the project, that is correct. I am really saying
that it should be decontaminated as a result of this particular
project, and by the project, we mean the solidification project.

Mr. BINGHAM. So you feel that those three elements really are
all part of the demonstration?



17

Mr. LUNDINE. Yes, and I would point out that they are also a
part of the $130 million cost estimate. As a matter of fact, the
transportation is a major part of that cost. But I do not think we
have done very much more than what has already been done in the
laboratory, if all you do is solidify it, put it in blocks, and let it sit
there at West Valley. You have not proved that you can clean up
this kind of a situation. You have not proved that you have some-
thing that is capable of being taken to a repository and properly
disposed of.

Mr. BiNcHAM. A question has been raised as to whether the
language should include something like demonstration project and
remedial action. I am not sure what that would accomplish, but
what is your reaction to that?

Mr. LUNDINE. My reaction is that it should be, and I am propos-
ing, that it be a demonstration project. Now there is no question
but that it remedies a problem at West Valley. The justification for
the Federal involvement in this, I believe, is primarily and exclu-
sively to demonstrate the solidification technology and the capacity
to deal, both i.. a technical and management sense, with a signifi-
cant, high level, nuclear waste problem. So I would defend the
language and not encourage expanding on it.

Mr. BiNncHaM. Let me just ask one final question to clarify my
own thinking. If this were done, would there still not be cleanup
problems remaining at West Valley? Low-level waste?

Mr. Lunpine. Sure. The report of the Department of Energy goes
into high-level options and low-level options for every aspect of the
West Valley problem. As the Chairman and others have pointed
out, there are many other aspects of the situation at West Valley.
- When you are completely done with this, hopefully within 10 years,
you would be left with a plant. I do not maintain that the plant
would have to be torn down and carted away to some other State
or anything like that. You will be left with some low-level burial
grounds that whether they are used or not, will have to be main-
tained. There will have to be some security around the site.

Hopefully, the entire several thousand acre site would not have
to be restricted, but certainly the hundreds of acres that begin in
and about the plant itself, should be. The high-level option in the
DOE report was to exhume all the low-level burial ground and cart
them off. Now that Mr. Lujan is here, I would say primarily to
New Mexico. I would not have wanted to say that in his absence.
That is a ridiculous expenditure. I mean, I cannot justify that,
either as the representative of West Valley and certainly not as a
national legislator. .

That is what got the price tag. If you took all the high options up
to $1.1 billion. I say let us be practical. Let us deal with those
problems that are in the national interest and let us let West
Valley or New York State, or however you want to look at it,
provide for the maintenance for those more expensive and less
advantageous aspects.

Moreover, I personally feel that there is more chance of occupa-
tional exposure in digging up and carting away, in many cases,
than there is in careful custody of what is there now.

Mr. BingHaM. Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. Any other questions? Mr. Corrada?
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Mr. CorrADA. I just want to commend our colleague from New
York for his interest in helping to resolve the problem at West
Yalley, and I do tend to agree with his statement that his concern
is not one of parochial nature, but one that relates to the long-term
{)roblem of isolating the nuclear wastes which is a national prob-
em.

I understand that the total cost of the commissioning of the West
Valley facility is estimated to be around $200 million. Whose re-
sponsibility is it under contractual or legal obligations, to incur the
cost, of decommissioning?

Mr. LunpiNe. That i1s one of the most difficult questions to
answer, not because I want to be obscure but as I often say at town
meetings back home, they used to pay me for my legal advice and
now I am not paid anything for it, and you get exactly what you
are paid for.

I have read the contract between the State and the commercial
operator. It provides that at the end of 1980, the commercial opera-
tor can leave the site and presuraably the State is left with the
responsibility of managing that site. However, there is a gquestion
as to whether or not, because of past aperations, there is any
liability on the part of the commercial operator. There is further a
question, because of the base loading agreement, understand that
about three-quarters of all the waste that was reprocessed at West
Valley was Federal defense waste, not from powerplants, and that
was done not on a casual basis but on a baseloading agreement by
the former Atomic Energy Commission.

There therefore is some question as to whether or not, while
there is not a contract which says the Federal Government is
responsible, a legal argument could not be made that the Federal
Government bears a legal responsibility here.

I believe that reasonable lawyers could differ about those ques-
tions and that that matter could end up in court and be litigated
for almost as long as the solidification project. And frankly, that is
my nightmare about West Valley. It is not so much that the tank
is going to start to leak tomorrow, it is that we are going to get
into a big argument over who is responsible. We are not going to
look at it as, “Well, we have a problem, but we have also got an
asset here.” And we are going to end up arguing in the courts for
years. Meanwhile nothing is going to be done either to remedy the
problem at West Valley or to use that facility in the national
interest.

Mr. CorrADA. Is there any reason to believe that whoever may
have the responsibility, contractual or legal to decommission the
facility, would utilize a solidification technology that could prove
valuable not only in terms of helping to solve the problem at West
Valley but also providing a demonstration of a technology that
could be utilized elsewhere?

Mr. LunpINE. There is every reason to believe that. I can say
that most of the members of our Science and Technology Commit-
tee who have discussed it and debated the question have so indicat-
ed and certainly virtually every witness, scientific and other wit-
ness we have heard from in the course of fairly extensive hearings
on nuclear waste management have indicated that it would be a
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very useful demonstration that could be applied to other similar
situations.

. Mr. Corrapa. But would that opportunity exist if we do not get
mvol_ved-—wt}}e Federal Government—in bringing about the demon-
stration project? If we just let the process of decommissioning take
place without the approval of your amendment?

Mr. LunDINE. There probably are other approaches than my
amendment. Obviously I think that it is best, but my judgment
would be that if the Federal Government does nothing, that the
State has neither a capacity nor the resources to go ahead and
decommissior. the facility. And you can ask the State witness about
that, But ] would predict that the facility would he lefi raughly in
its present condition for the foreseeable future if the Federal Gov-
ernment were to take no action.

Mr. CorrapA. You would not expect that certainly a solidifica-
tion technology would be applied or would you?

Mr. LunpINE. I would not expect that absent Federal participa-
tion or sponsorship of such a project. :

Mr. CcrraDA. Thank you. I do not have any further questions.

The CHAIRMAN. Any further questions? .

Mr. LusanN. We are not talking about decommissioning the whole
West Valley plant. We are just talking about cleaning up the tank
and then decommissioning the vitrification facility, is that the
case?

Mr. LunpiNg. That is correct.

The CHairMAN. All right. Thank you Congressman Lundine. We
appreciate your help here this morning.

Mr. LunpiNE. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Our next witness is Dr. Worth Bateman, Deputy

Director of Energy Research, Department of Energy. I understand
he is accompanied by Mr. Sheldon Meyers.

[Prepared statement of Hon. Worth Bateman, with attachments,
may be found in the appendix.]

STATEMENT OF HON. WORTH BATEMAN, ACTING DEPUTY AS-
SISTANT SECRETARY FOR ENERGY TECHNOLOGY, DEPART-
MENT OF ENERGY, ACCOMPANIED BY SHELDON MEYERS,
PROGRAM DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF NUCLEAR WASTE MANAGE-
MENT, DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY

Mr. BaTteEmaN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I have a prepared
statement, which with your permission I would like to have en-
tered in the record and then I will just summarize it briefly.

The CuHAamrMaN. We will do so and appreciate your summary.

Mr. BATEMAN. First of ali, let me say that we recognize at the
Department and in the administration that there is a serious prob-
lem at West Valley that needs to be addressed. The history of this
project 1 have tried to summarize in my statement and I will not
spend the time here repeating that. Let me just say that this
facility was originally built with strong encouragement and in-
volvement of the Federal Government and the active participation
of the State of New York. It was built at a time when there was
great interest in commercializing this aspect of the nuclear fuel
cycle. After a period of operations, which had been developed after
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the plant was first licensed, it was found to not meet regulatory
standards and operation ceased.

There is a serious problem connected with the wastes that are
now stored in the tank. The problem has been brought out in
previous testimony and it includes not only those wastes but low-
level wastes stored at the site, spent fuel hulls from the reprocess-
ing operation, and some damaged high-level fuel elements from the
defense activities at Hanford at the site, a contaminated reprocess-
ing plant and a spent-fuel storage pool.

We believe that all the aspects of the site need to be addressed as
well as the question of high-level liquid wastes. But certainly that
is a very important problem and we at the Department are eager
to address that problem.

Let me spend a minute talking about a study that has been
referred to in Mr. Lundine’s testimony. I think each of you has a
handout which is reproduced from that study and 1 want to focus
our attention for just a moment on what is labeled table 2-1,
“Waste Maragement Options: Impact Summary for the Western
New York Nuclear Service Center.”

[The Department subsequently submitted the following table:]
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Mr. Lusan. What page is that on please?

Mr. BaTEMAN. It is on page 15.

This table illustrates a range of options for dealing with each of
the problems which I mentioned earlier. In each case an attempt
was made to look at a minimum low-cost but satisfactory way of
dealing with the problem. But we have contrasted, in each case, an
alternative that is more expensive and approaches the problem in
a different way, mainly from the point of view that the facility as a
whole would ultimately be decommissioned.

For example, if you look at the first line, high-level liquid wastes,
the first option, the minimal option is described as in-tank solidifi-
cation; the alternative is immobilization in glass and as you move
across the columns, what is described there are the various costs,
whether there are any recurring costs, the kind of radiological
exposure that would be associated and how long it would take to
perform that option.

The high-level liquid waste line, the in-tank solidification, the
presumption there is that after solidification the waste would
remain in that form indefinitely at those tanks. Immobilization in
glass basically presumes the removal of the waste from the rcite to
a permanent repository and, of course, the costs associcted with
doing each of those things is quite different.

The $130 million that Mr. Lundine referred to in his testimony is
drawn from this table. As you can see the remainder of these
problems, the tanks themselves, whether they should be disman-
tled or simply stabilized on site, the high-level NRC-licensed burial
area, again, what was examined was whether to simply leave the
high-level wastes buried there at the site and provide long-term
care and surveillance, supervision of those wastes, or whether they
should be dug up and moved to another location, that is the exhu-
mation line; and similarly on down.

We think this table is a good summary of the various problems,
and at least the range of options available for dealing with them.

The second thing T would like to point out about this table is the
fact that the predominant costs that have been associated in the
public's mind with West Valley cleanup, that is the $1.1 billion
figure which Congressman Lundine cited this morning, are really
in two lines. I refer you to the line labeled, “NRC-Licensed Burial
Area Exhumation”, $340 million, and the, “New York State Li-
censed Burial Area” which is a low-level burial ground, exhuma-
tion, $570 million. Clearly that is the lion’s share of the costs as we
now estimate them for dealing in a comprehensive and complete
way with the West Valley problem. It is not something we were
advocating or proposing and I do not think Mr. Lundire is either,
tut I wanted to draw your attention to that fact. Once you put the
exhumation options to one side, I think they should be considered,
but if we can put those to one side for a minute, the immobilization
in glass is, in fact, the next most costly item. And as Mr. Lundine
points out, this is a figure which includes not only the actual
solidification of these wastes but their interim storage and ultimate
removal from the site.

Let me go on to say that when we completed this study, we
continued our discussions with the State of New York, involving
future actions that might be taken at the West Valley site, includ-
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ing each of those listed in the table we have Jjust described as well
as other options for future use of the site, including the possible
reopening of the low-level waste burial ground and including the
possible use of the spent fuel storage poo! at the site as an interim,
away from reactor storage facility.

As Mr. Lundine points out, in the latter case, the Department of
Energy does not have authority at this point to arquire or to store
spent fuel away from reactor. The President has sent up legislation
requesting that authority and my understanding is that that is
before this committee as well as other committees of the Congress.
We have not yet had hearings on that legislative. proposal.

Our interest was in the reaction, the position of the State, on the
use of that existing facility under that authority, should the Con-
gress grant us authority to accept and store spent fuel away from
reactor and acquire facilities for doing so. Obviously, the West

Valley facility, itself, would have to meet any health, safety stand~
ard or other regulatory standards before such use could be mads

and we do not know, at this point, whether it would meet such
standards but I wanted to put Mr. Lundine’s comments in that
context.

The low-level waste area and what should be done with that is
another serious problem as everyone on this committee is aware.
There are only three commercially operated and operating low-
level waste burial areas in the United States at the present time.
There is only one such burial area east of Nevada, and that is in
Barnwell, S.C. The Three Mile Island accident, I think, has high-
lighted the importance of this situation and I think it is appropri-
ate to look at not only West Valley, but other options around the
country in trying to meet these low-level waste needs, not only for
commercial nuclear waste, that resuits from commerciali nuclear
power, but from medical research and health uses and so on.

These discussions basically are continuing with the State of New
York. The Department of Energy is trying to look at this facility
not only from the point of view of the waste problem there, but
what future use might be made of the facility. I think at this point
our attention has been primarily focused on the question of what to
?o vlvith the high-level liquid wastes and the associated reprocessing
acility.

Let me spend a moment on Mr. Lundine’s amendment. We see
many points in the amendment which we favor. The solidification
of these wastes we think is appropriate. We think it is appropriate
to attempt to use the existing reprocessing facility to house the
solidification equipment. Mr. Lundine pointed out that because
that facility is there, it is possible to carry out this activity at a
much lower cost than would otherwise be possible. We agree that
once the waste is solidified, it should be stored on-site but when a
repository is available it should be moved to that repository. And
we also agree that no more high-level waste should be disposed of
at the site.

There are benefits in doing this. We think that clearly this
action will clean up or remedy a problem which we all recognize,
tnat sooner or later we are going to have to deal with. At the same
time I think that such a project would have useful demonstration
benefits in terms of scaling up, at least in U.S. experience the
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solidification technology which could be useful irf other parts of the
nuclear program, particularly the defense waste management pro-
ram.

¢ On the other hand, there are certain aspects of the Lundine
amendment which we think need further examination. The main
one I want to mention is the financing question. We believe that
not only the Federal Government, but the State government and
the operator bear some responsibility for cleaning up the wastes at
West Valley and bringing that facility to a safe long-term condi-
tion.

I think that if the Congress chooses to approach the West Valley
problem not comprehensively but in terms of a piece of the prob-
lem at a time, the question does arise as to how that non-Federal
responsibility is discharged. So I would simply say that we do not
have a firm position on the financing as proposed in Mr. Lundine’s
amendment; 100-percent Federal financing of the $130 million costs
may be entirely appropriate viewed in the context of a total pro-
- gram to deal with the problems at West Valley involving the State,
the operator, and the Federal Government, but I would raise that
issue for your consideration.

Finally, let me say that I think this hearing is very useful to us
in giving us an opportunity to describe the West Valley situation
from our perspective, what we think is from a National perspec-
tive, and a variety of problems facing the administration and the
Congress in the nuclear area, not only waste problems. So with
that let me conclude. I would be happy to try to answer any
questions that you or other members of the committee have, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you Dr. Bateman for a fine statement.
have been trying to get up to West Valley and get our subcommit-
tee up there for about a year and we seem to miss connections each
time. We are still going to make that trip.

Explain to me as a layman, if you will. I am trying to visualize
this process. You have this huge tank which has high level nuclear
waste in it. How big is it compared to this room for example?

Mr. BATEMAN. I have not been there either so I have not seen
the tank. It is about as big as this room, I understand.

The CHAIRMAN. In the bottom of that tank you have a sludge
which contains some of the nuclear waste and then you have a
more liquid substance at the top of the tank. Is this basically
correct?

Mr. BATEMAN. Yes, sir. That is right.

The CHAIRMAN. This process of petrifying or making this into a
solid substance is done how? Do you pipe this out into a building
that has a furnance and you hook up or something? Give me a
l%yr;?lan’s 2-minute description of how you are going to get rid of
this?

Mr. BaTEMAN. The liquid waste was formed in the reprocessing
plant. The fuel was chopped up and exposed to chemicals which
separated out the desirable from the undesirable elements and
then this liquid by-product or waste was pumped out of the repro-
cessing facility into that tank.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.

Mr. BATEMAN. So, the objective would be to get all of the waste
that now exists in the tank and the sludge presents a different sort
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of problem than the more liquid waste. All of that needs to be
removed from the tank, pumped to the equipment to solidify this
hqu;d waste. This solidification equipment is installed in the repro-
cessing plant in an area that is already shielded and safe because it
was built—— _

The CHairmMaN. What is this like? I have never been in a glass
factory. What do you do? Do you pour this liquid stuff in with some
sand and it all blends together or how do you do it?

~Mr. Bateman. The first thing vou have to do is eliminate the
liquids and when you do that you are left with two substances. A
lot of rather mildly radioactive salt, and then calcine which is the
bad stuff, the waste that you want to further immobilize. That is
combined in a glass matrix and comes out the other end of the
pipe. It is a solid when it comes out. At the end of this entire
process what you are left with is a hot piece of glass which has the
calcine in it. You have some mildly radioactive salt and you have
solidification equipment which is also contaminated. So, you have
those three waste forms left.

The CHAIRMAN,. Essentially you have a melter in which you pour
a glass substance and then you mix these wastes in with it?

Mr. BATEMAN. Yes, sir. That is right.

The CuairMAN. Does that give off fures that are toxic and have
other radiological hazards with them as you are doing this?

Mr. BaTEMAN. It does give off fumes some of which are toxic and
hazardous. The objective is to recycle those fumes through that
plant without any human exposure.

The CHAIRMAN. Is there plutonium among the elements?

‘Mr. BATEMAN. Not much, sir. Most of the plutonium was what
was removed from the fuel when it was processed.

The CaairMaN. Where has it gone to?

Mr. BATEMAN. A very significant fraction of the fuel that was
reprocessed was Government fuel so in that case the plutonium
went back to the Government but some of the fuel that was repro-
cessed was commercial fuel. Although I think we ought to provide
a more elaborate answer for the record, Mr. Myers is of the opinion
that plutonium was also returned to the Government.

[The Department subsequently supplied the following informa-
tion.]

About 100 kilograms were shipped to the Federal Republic of Germany by New
York State’s Atomic Space and Development Authority (ASDA); about 20 kilograms

were shipped to Numec; and the remaining 1,800-odd kilograms were shipped direct-
ly to Hanford or stored at the ASDA facility and later shipped to Hanford.

The CHAIRMAN. Are there facilities that already do this in other
parts of the United States like the DOE? If so, why do we have to
build another set of facilities or erect within the existing structure
a solidification process? Why can we not ship this out to Idaho or
where they have these facilities?

Mr. BATEMAN. There are two parts to this question. Yes. there
was a facility built at Hanford, Wash. which did the same thing in
terms of technology. It took liquid waste and solidified it. This
project completed its operation just this year. This is a small ex-
perimental facility and it is the only facility in this country that
has actually solidified waste on a pilot scale.
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The facility that is being proposed at West Valley would be a
larger scale facility. We think there are certain benefits, from an
R. & D. point of view, in scaling up.

Your second question is why can we not move it to someplace
else. The facility at Hanford is very small and I think it would be
impracticai to solidify all of the waste at West Valley there.
Moreover, health and safety to moving high-level liquid waste from
one place to another, so you could not move what is there now
without doing something to it. You would have to turn that liquid
waste into this radioactive salt and calcine and then you might be
able to move the calcine and I think there would be questions
about moving that as well.

The CHAIRMAN. Once you get this into a solid state like a petri-
fied block of some kind, does it pose radiological hazards? Can 1
walk up and sit on it for awhile?

Mr. BATEMAN. No, sir. You would not want to do that.

The CHAIRMAN. How close can you get to these blocks?

Mr. BaTEMAN. It depends on what they are shieided with but you
would not want to be exposed to them.

The CHAaIRMAN. Why are we, as a country, safer once we have
solidified this stuff than with it in the tank? Is there danger of this
leaking into the atmosphere and getting into the water system?

Mr. BaTEMAN. It is basically that. I think, as Mr. Lundine said,
we do not believe at this point in time, that these liquid wastes
pose an immediate health hazard, but you cannot keep the waste
in this form in those tanks for as long as they will be hazardous.

So, you have a choice. The extreme choice is that you pump the
waste from the existing tank to another similar tank for a long
period of time or you try to put it into a different form so that you
don’t have to keep doing that.

The CraIRMAN. ] just want to go into one more matter. Has the
administration taken a position on the questions that I raised
earlier with regard to the role of NRC? This is a licensed facility
and it is licensed by the NRC. What you are talking about, the
Lundine amendmert, that seems to require new facilities, the new
kind of undertakings that under agency would require a new li-
cense or an amended license. Is it your position and the Depart-
ment of Energy’s position that NRC should not be involved and we
simply mandate you by congressional act to do whatever is neces-
safy'5 only consuiting with NRC and not giving them any formal
role’

Mr. BateMaN. We do not have a position on this at the present
time. There are many alternatives and you have mentioned some
of them. It seems to us that NRC has to be importantly involved in
the solidification of these wastes. I do not see how that can be
avoided and I do not think it is desirable to do so.

I think though, as you know Mr. Chairman, the licensing ques-
tion has many many dimensions. I think, that if this facility is
primarily considered as a DOE R. & D. facility, NRC licensing
authority under present law is unclear. If it is primarily thought of
as a commercial waste facility, the NRC licensing authority is
much clearer.

The difficulty here, to some extent, is that the facility would
have elements of both an R. & D. and commercial waste nature
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and I think to take a rigid position with respect to how NRC
should be' involved in this operation at this time may get us into a
lot‘ of controversy over very strongly felt positions without any net
gain in terms of public health and safety. I think a number of roles
can be devised for NRC involvement which will adequately protect
public health and safety, concerna mhout the envirenment and so
on.

‘We would like to see the project pursued and the problem dealt
with and we think that NRC needs to be involved in it. We would
like to keep from taking a rigid position on, for example, should
this facility be licensed. I think it is, to a large extent, how the
Congress chooses to present this project. If it is going to be an
R. & D. facility then we would take a view which involves NRC to
the fullest in terms of protection but would stop it short of licens-
ing. If it is considered as a commercial waste facility, we would
obviously support NRC licensing of it.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bingham.

Mr. BiNGHAM. Just one question, Mr. Chairman. Dr. Bateman, I
would like to ask you how soon are we likely to see the administra-
tion’s recommendation on a comprehensive national waste manage-
ment solution? What is the status of it and why have we had to
wait so long?

_ Mr. BatemaN. These are very hard issues and the IRG completed
its work in March. There have been intensive discussions going on
in each of the 14 agencies involved over the recommendations that

would be made to the President, A Presidential memorandum has
been drafted and circulated. I think it is very near to being submit.

ted to the President. Each of the agencies have had their opportu-
nity to express their view on each of the issues and I think we are
very close to closure there, sir. -

Mr. BingHAM. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Lujan?

Mr. Lusan. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Dr. Bateman, it seems
kind of a waste. The amendment calls for building the vitrification
plant and then tearing it down, after you do, just clean up there in
West Valley. If it is successful on the scale that it is going to be
demonstrated, should we not look at building it somewhere eise,
like Savanrah River which has a lot of liquid waste, move the stuff
there and vitrify it there? Or—and I am sure this is heresy to New
Yorkers—leave it there and move other liquid waste there to vitri-
fy? You have $130 million for the whole process but how much is
the facility itself going to cest for just this one-shot deal and then
take it apart?

Mr. BaTteman. I do not have that breakdown with me but I will
supply that for you. My impression is that a substantial part is
there for transportation but I do not have the exact figures at my
fingertips.

[The Department subsequently furnished the following informa-
tion:]
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TABLE 4.4 —SUMMARY COST ESTIMATE FOR WASTE IMMOBILIZATION IN GLASS
[Mitlions of 1978 doltars)

{tem Retrieval Vitrificatson Ontion totat

Preliminary requirements ........ceerece vevinevinienienneonns 13 2.0 3.3
Waste sampling and characterization
Tank structural analysis
lon-exchange studies
Glass-formulation evaluation
Process studies

Engingering and desiBn.......oovv.evveee e 1.4 8.7 101
Facilities and facility instaliation..............oooocovovveene. 6.5 35.0 415
OPerations ..o 1.9 14.8 16.7

Laboer and material

Contairers

© tilities

Waste transportation ........c..cococ.veeceecercecnerccnniienieas NA 40.7 407
Waste ST0TABE .vves et NA 189 189
Facifity decommiSSIOning .......coooocroovv s 4 NA 4
implementation tofal ' ......oovvoeie e 12.0 120.0 130.0

+ Totals are rounded to 2 significant figures.

Mz.'. Lusan. Alsc, the amendment calls for vitrification, or glassi-
fication of some kind. Should that be done or should it be left open
for whatever other methed might be better? Do you have any
problem with it just calling for the one process?

Mr. Bateman. In fact, one of the comments that we have given
to Mr. Lundine on his proposal is, we have reservation abeut t
stress in his bi]l on vitrification as particular waste technology and
waste form. I think that has been maodified to some extent. The
general term, sclidification has been used which could cover a
broader set of technologies for dealing with the waste other than
vitrification.

We think that the way to proceed is to try to begin the project,
leaving open the specific waste form which is ultimately used. It is
not necessary, from a technical point of view, to decide in advance
whether the waste form will be monolithic glass or glass beads or
some metal matrix, or what have you. Much work can go forward
several years, and the ultimate waste form can be decided upon
after careful examination of each of the options that are techno-
logically. ready and after completion of environmental reviews of
those forms.

We will also have, hopefully, more information at that time
about the nature of the ultimate repository that it may be going to.
That would be relevant in making that decision as well.

Mr. LusaN. One final question and that is, the State’s participa-
tion. I keep reading where DOE is negotiating with the State of
New York on what to do as far as West Valley is concerned. The
whole project started by the State acquiring the property because,
there was a new industry coming into town and it was going to be
good for the area. Then, all of a sudden, it went bad, so, everybody
is saying, “Hey, wait a minute. You know, this is Government’s
responsibility now.” But the facts are that it did start out with the
encouragement by the State of New York and, of course, by the
Federal Government also.
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Are we anywhere near coming to some arrangement with the
State of New York on sharing part of this cost? I know we are
promoting it as demonstration, so, from that standpoint, maybe
State participation is not something that should be figured into it
but the States certainly bear some responsibility. In these talks, is
there some discussion or some direction that they are pointing to?

Mr. BatemMaN. Yes, sir. In all of the discussions in which the
Department has had with the State of New York, the question of
financial sharing has been there from the beginning. We have
never disagreed on the principle that there be a Federal and a non-
Federal share in the overall program, assuming there is such a
program, for dealing with the site.

I have talked to Mr. Larocca, and others from the State cf New
York; I have talked to officials from Nuclear Fuel Services. I think
everyone recognizes that there will be some non-Federal sharing of
the costs. I do not think there is total agreement on how that non-
Federal share will be assessed but all of the State officials have
agreed that there will be non-Federal sharing of the costs. The
Nuclear Fuel Services officials, I think, see a limited and modest
role for themselves in dealing with the problems there. Mr. Lun-
dine has always associated himself with the principle that there
will be a non-Federal sharing of the cost as well. I think he is very
sensitive to that point and I think tried in his testimony this
morning to characterize his proposal, in terms of this $130 million,
in quite a good way.

I would only reiterate what I said before. I think the Congress
has to consider the issue.

Mr. LusaN. Let me just ask you one more thing before my time
runs out. The chairman and I were talking about these little round
black things that we were all given that say this is the vitrification
process. Should we be scared of them? You say that you should not
get close to them, or, do not they not have any waste in them?

Mr. BateEmaN. No sir, they do not have any waste in them.

Mr. Lusan. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. | have a bunch in my office. Except we put some
dummy material inside to show how it would look if they had real
waste. Is that the idea?

Mr. BaTeEmanN. Right. .

The CHAIRMAN. There was one in particular which was designed
to show the quantity of waste attributable to each citizen for 200
nuclear powerplants all operating at the same time. Somehow I
assumed that these were real wastes and tha’ they were safe.

Mr. Vento?

Mr. VenTo. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Bateman, I paid close
attention to the question of my colleague from New Mexico, Mr.
Lujan about the vitrification or other solidification methods. You
think that, in other words, the state of the art here apparently is
uncertain? In other words, you do not know right now—if you have
the power to do this—what method you would be using, do you?

Mr. BATEMAN. I think it is unfair to characterize it as we do not
know. We have some ideas. I think the state of the art is that the
vitrification technology which produces basically a large piece of
glass in which the waste is embedded, is the most advanced tech-
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nology. That technology has been demonstrated on a small scale at-
Hanford, Wash.

Other technologies and other waste forms are not as far along in
their development, but the Department has a broad program of
R. & D. on each of those areas, and we think that we will have a
form by the time it is necessary to make a decision on waste form.

Those technologies will be far enough along and enough R. & D.
will be completed so that it will be possible to compare those with
the vitrification technology and decide among them on a compara-
tive basis which ones we want to select. :

Mr. VenTo. I notice in your opening remarks, the demonstration
nature of this with the private sector. The corporation name es-
capes me. NFS in other words, have reprocessing plants that are
publicly owned and there are others that are privately owned as
well that have the same function.

Mr. BaTeMaN. There are three commercial reprocessing plants
which are privately owned but only one ever operated.

Mr. VenTo. OK.,

Mr. Bateman. So there is only one where there are waste prob-
lems that exist. '

Mr. VENTO. What is unique about this particular problem here
apparently is that this is a band and they have got the accumula-
tion of material that is sitting up there in those tanks that appar-
ently caused the breakdown. : ,

The great problem with folks in New York, and we are con-
cerned about it too, is what do we do with the other wastes from
the reprocessing plants right now? Is that just sitting around wait-
ing for some answer or solution from your office?

Mr. BaTEMAN. Those wastes, and they are much larger in volume
than the wastes at West Valley, are stored exclusively on U.S.
Government reservations in tanks and will have to be ultimately
immobilized and those wastes will have to be solidified.

Mr. VENTO. Would you care to venture what the proportion of
wastes are at West Valley compared to the other waste sites that
we have that are similar to it? I expect this might all be in the
study too, but I am just trying to get a quick oversight here.

Mr. BaTEMaN. There are approximately 600,000 gallons of liquid
wastes at West Valley. There are about 50 million gallons of liquid
waste at Hanford, Wash., and about 20 million gallons of liquid
waste at Savannah River, S.C.

Mr. VENTO. This is really less than 1 percent.

Mr. BaTEMAN. It is a very small fraction.

Mr. VENTO. Less than 1 percent of what the liguid waste is. Is
there some immediate danger involved in this particular waste to
the area? I know that the West Valley has a kind of a notorious
reputation, but does it come from the method by which wastes are
stored there?

Mr. BATEMAN. We do not think there is an immediate danger
associated with those tanks.

Mr. VENTO. Is there any interim method that could be used while
we are dealing with 1 percent of our liquid waste. I think all of us
would kind of look at this as being, you know, a major direction. I
think there are some questions of liability here which are not
addressed to you but I think should be addressed to others, on the
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part of Federal Government’s role in this which is something we
are very cognizant of.

1 can understand Mr. Lundine’s enthusiasm to solve this problem
in his backyard, but is there any interim method that we could use
that would reduce the tension there which would be a safer method
of storing these while we discover the best method of a long term
storage here? ‘ ‘

Mr. BaTeEMAN. As I said before, the liquid wastes can be safely
stored for 30 or 40 years in tanks and then pumped to other new
tanks and you can continue that operation. But the hazardous
nature of this material has a much longer life than any given tank.
So, you either have to accept a course of action which involves a lot
of handling of this waste which is quite hazardous, and which
provides no definite sort of a termination point or try to get it into
a form which ultimately can be disposed of.
~ Bo, I think the answer to your question is yes, you can rely on
interim measures to deal with the waste, but it is not a solution to
the problem.

Mr. VenTO. Neither is the glass, is it? The glass is not going to
last the life of this material is it?

Mr. BaATEMAN. Yes, the glass with the waste form in a permanent
repository, we think, the waste in that manner can be permanently
and safely removed from the bias here.

Mr. VENTO. But you do not know if this is a cost-effective method
or not, you do not even know if you are going to use that method
yet right now.

Mr. BaTEMAN. The question is what are the characteristics of the
wl;alst?e form from a technical point of view which are most desir-
able?

Mr. Vento. Would you say that the waste is in a more stable
position than when it ig solidified in any form that you have
available as opposed to the liquid form that it would be in right
now? Aside, you know, trying to stay away from the liability ques-
tion of other aspects, who ought to pay for it. _

Do you think that there is a cost effective methcd that this
project would in fact demonstrate?

Mr. BATEMAN. As a demonstration, this is very cost effective
because it is located in an already built facility which has concrete
shielding and so on that can be used to house solidification. So it is
a very inexpensive way of demonstrating technology on a fairly
sizeable scale. It is cost effective from that point of view, yes sir.

Mr. Vento. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Rahall?

Mr. RanaLL. Thank you. Mr. Chairman. Dr. Bateman, you have
mentioned in your testimony that the overall management respon-
sibility for the cleanup operations at West Valley lies with the
Federal Government. Are you saying then that there is a moral
obligation on behalf of the Federal Government to assume the
management responsibilities for cleanup?

Mr. BaTEMAN. I think there is a moral obligation on the part of
the Federal Government. I also think that the Federal Government
has the technical resources and knowledge from prior projects and
experience with the defense program in terms of the reprocessing.

.
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I think for those reasons the U.S. Gover is i
. . + ULD. nment is in the best
;Zc;hsr;;c.:a] position to assume overall management responsibility,

Mr. RAHALL. But you do not i
should pick up the entire financial Egso;ong?lglﬁﬁ;?that Government

Mr. BATEMAN. No.

Mr. RAHALL. Since you do not believe that, has any consideration
been given to the sharing of the responsibility among Federal
Government, the State of New York or the NFS Corp.?

Mr. BaTeMAN. Yes. We have talked with the officials from the
State as well as Mr. Lundine and some other Memkers of the
congressional delegation. Everyone that I have talked to agrees
that some non-Federal sharing of these costs is appropriate.

Mr. RAHALL. But no definite percentages have been discussed or
proposed? ‘

Mr. BATEMAN. No. We have talked in terms of a range of possible
percentages depending on the particular job that needs to be done,
For example, the discussions that we have had with the State of
New York; at one time we considered the Federal Government
taking responsibility for the actual solidification of the waste and
equipment. And the non-Federal responsibility would in fact be
getting the waste out of the tanks and back into the reprocessing
plant to be solidified.

There are various ways of dividing up the responsibilities. We
are not fixed on any particular one. And it depends on which job
you are talking about in terms of what the overall share ultimately
would come out to be.

Alternatively, one could say the total cost of doing whatever the
Congress decides to do is x and the Federal share should be 50
percent of x or 75 percent of x. That is an alternative way to
approach the problem.

Mr. RanaLL. I have a question concerning what appears to be
one of your oppositions to the Lundine amendment. You state on
page 12 that consideration should be given to the position of the
State of New York before a proposal is made to ban the temporary
storage of spent fuel at the site. ‘

Is it your implication that the Lundine amendment would pre-
vent this?

Mr. BATEMAN. I think this is really an extension to another bill
which has been introduced by Mr. Lundine dealing with the whole
set of issues at the site, and in that bill, Mr. Lundine proposes a
prohibition on any further storage temporary or otherwise of low
level waste materials or spent fuel at the site and we certainly
disagree with that.

Until we have had an opportunity to assess the adequacy of that
site for storage of spent fuel or the State has had an opportunity to
consider the possible use of the low-level waste burial ground, we
think it is premature to set a legislative prohibition against{ any
further use of the facility on that basis.

Mr. RanarL. But the present Lundine amendment before this
committee then does not prevent temporary storage of spent fuel at
the site. Is that correct?

Mr. Bateman. That is right.

Mr. RaHALL. Thank you.
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Mr. Lusan. In 10 years you have got to get it ‘out of there.

Mr. BaTeMaNn. I think that is the intent, I do not have the
legislation in front of me. My recollection of it and my discussions
with Mr. Lundine, are that he would like to see this solidification
completed within 10 years, and then his amendment would allow
the temporary storage of the solidified waste onsite un*il a Federal
repository was available.

That could be longer than 10 years, but then, according to this
legislation, it would have to be moved to that repository.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Markey. Mr. Rahall, are you through?

Mr. RaHaLL. Yes. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Markey.

Mr. MaARrkEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. One of the interesting
developments with the West Valley sitation was the announcement
of a secret arrangement between the New York State government
and the Department of Energy on the responsibility for the dispos-
al of the nuclear waste at West Valley. It has been proposed that
there was a deal that was struck between the New York State
government and the Department of Energy, by which in exchange
for the Department of Energy’s assuming responsibility for the
cleaning up of West Valley that the State promised to reopen a
burial ground for low level waste and to accept new spent nuclear
fuel at West Valley.

Now we have heard statements back and forth between the State
energy office, Governor Carey’s office, but it seems that you have
stated in the Washington Post of March 22, to quote from you,
“The spent fuel will stay there but not permanently, I would say
would be shipping spent fuel in there for the next 10 to 15 years.”

. That would indicate that you have already struck a deal, indicate
that you would be moving in spent fuei from other areas into the -
West Valley facility without going through the NEPA requirement
that there be some kind of public and open discussion of the
question before any further extension of that facility be OK’ed.

Mr. BateEMAN. First of ali, let me say, if there was a secret deal
between the State of New York and the Department of Energy, it
was the least kept secret that I have ever encountered.

Mr. MARkEY. Now we have the Governor and others back ped-
dling and contradicting what they said, so clearly there is——

Mr. BATEMAN. Let me go on. May I go on for a minute?

Mr. MARKEY. Sure.

Mr. BATEMAN. In terms of the Post article that you quoted, the
quotes from me in that article were taken entirely out of context.
‘What I said to Mr. O'Toole was, we have legislation before the
Congress which would give the Department of Erergy authority to
accept and take title to spent fuel and store it on an interim basis
away from the actual storage facilities.

If that legislation is passed, one of the options that we would
consider coming out of that legislation is West Valley, in addition
to two other existing sites as well as a new facility.

Mr. O'Toole asked me how long would you use this facility. I said
we would use this facility for a 10-year period, probably. That is
our current estimate in terms of when a repository would be avail-
able.
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So, I think that that is just not a fair characterization d the
conversation. ‘

Mr. Magrkey. In New York, some public officials are saying that
there is nc agreement to reopen a burial ground for low level
wastes and to accept new spent nuclear fuel at West Valley. You
are saying that agreement has not been struck even in principle or
in concept, with the New York State government or Mr. Larocca,
as he indicated?

Mr. BATEMAN. Not in the way you describe it. What we did and
have done and continue to do is to consider possible futurs uses of
that site, how to deal with the problems that already exist there;
we are not trying to say we will do this in exchange for that.

The site exists, there is a problem there and we would like to
deal with the problem. At the same time, and this is from the
national point of view, from the DOE point of view, a low-level
waste burial ground exists there which is now closed.

There is a national problem associated with the tontinued stor-
age and disposal of low-level waste. We believe that the site at New
York should be considered along with other sites around the coun-
try as possible storage sites for that waste.

Obviously we could not carry out such a program, this is in New
York State, the low-level waste burial ground is centrolled by the
State of New York. That is a decision for them to make, but we are
discussing with the State, their posture on the low-level waste. Are
they willing to consider that, that is all.

In terms of interim storage, the same thing. We obviously cannot
carry this out without congressional authority. And we could not
carry it out in the State of New York without completing proper
environmental impact statements. In addition, we have proposed
legislation before this Committee that the away from reactor stor-
age facility be licensed by the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, so
until they approved it, it could not happen.

So I do not think it is fair to characterize these things in such a
confusing language.

Mr. MAgrkey. That is what I am afraid of. I am afraid that,
unless there was an earlier misinterpretation of what exactly did
transpire, there was a nuclear blackmail scheme taking place here
where the Departmeqt of Energy said it would take care of West
Valley for New York if the State promises to take care of our away
from reactor storage problem. By this means, you both get what
you want, in a way which gets commitments from the New York
State government to acquiesce in any ultimate decision which is
made by DOE in a selection process that ultimately designates
West Valley as the away from reactor site. And you are telling me
that that is not true at all?

Mr. BATEMAN. Exsctly. I am saying that characterization of our
discussion in that way is totally unfounded.

Mr. MarkeY. The reason that I am concerned about it is that
there is some question as to the high water table that has connect-
ing links to Lake Ontario. With a possible leakage problem at West
Valley I think it is somewhat ludicrous to even propose any kind of
expansion there without having had a complete and open public
discussion of the question and having an environmental impact
statement made. That is why I was very concerned over Senator
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Moynihan'’s statements which guaranteed that there was some
kind of deal which had been struck.

My other point that [ would like to make, Mr. Chairman, is that
we are talking here about_usmg glass as the method of spent fuel
processing. I was wondering whether or not Mr. Bateman was
aware of s_ idies at Penn State that indicate that glass is not a safe
enough device to serve as a containment vehicle for this nuclear
waste on a long term basis? Are you familiar with that study?

Mr. BATEL@AN. I have not read the study personally, but I have
heard about it, yes.

Mr. MaRkey. Do you have any comments on it? Mr. Meyers, do
you have any comments on it?

Mr. BaATeEMAN. The only comment that I would make and I would
bf gappy to supply a more elaborate answer for the record on that
study——

Mr. MARKEY. It contends that leaching can occur. With the glass
methodology I was wondering whether or not you have studied this
contradictory evidence. :

Mr. BATEMAN. Let me just say we will supply a more elaborate
answer for the record, but I think Mr. Meyers would like to make
some statement about that.

[The Department subsequently furnished the following informa-
tion:]

Studies by the Pennsylvania State University and others indicate that some of tha
properties of the glass matrix which is being considered as a nuclear waste form are
altered at temperatures in the range of 800° C and pressures near 1,000 psig. Were
this glass waste form contacted by ground water in a repository under these tem-
perature and pressure conditions, the studies indicate that some of the contained
radionuclides would be readily leached out of the glass and could then be transport-
ed out of a repository by the ground water. However, we do not feel that these
findings would prohibit the use of glass for the high-level wastes at West Valley.

The temperature of a waste form is a direct function of the size of the waste
canister, the concentration of heat producing radionuclides in the waste form and
the temperature of the surroundings in which it is stored. The temperature of a
waste canister inside a repository can be controlled by the spacing between waste
canisters, the waste canister size, and the waste concentration. Therefore, the tem-
perature of the waste form in a repository can be predetermined such that glass
could not reach unacceptable temperatures.

The bulk of the wastes at West Valley are very similar to DOE wastes in that
they have been neutralized, are now relatively old, and a large portion of the heat
generating radionuclides have decayed away. Calculations show that a 2 ft. by 10 ft.
canister of glass containing this type of waste suspended in room temperature air
would have a surface temperature less than 100° C. Studies of glass properties at
this temperature indicate excellent stability. Consequently, we feel that the Penn
State studies do not prohibit the use of the glass process for immobilizing the wastes
at West Valley. :

Mr. Mevers. The people at Penn State, as far as I know, have
agreed that glass process is suitable for the application for which
we intend to use it. In other words, the leaching that you have
talked about occurs over 303° C.

We can control the process so that the operating temperature of
the cylinder will be approximately 103° C where that process does
not take place. And, as I say, for the application, we intend to use
it, one can control the temperature of the glass log either by aging
the fuel or the waste before it is made, or by diluting the amount
of waste that goes into the glass.
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Mr. MaRKEY. But it is your view, for the record, that the Penn
State study does not in any way contradict the purposes for which
you intend to use?

Mr. MeYERS. That is right.

Mr. MaRkEY. Is that right? Can he also comment that German
studies have now indicated that ceramics may be possibly a better
way of, a safer solution to the problem, this disposal problem. Have
you taken a look at that approach yet on the German study?

Mr. Mevers. The Germans and some of the other European
countries are studying ultimate waste forms, but by and Iarge most
of them have committed to vitrified glass today.

Mr. MargeyY. Thank you, Mr. Chalrman

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Vento?

Mr. VEnTO. Mr. Chairman, I thmk that this gets back to the
point that I was making. This legislation says you have absolute
flexibility and this legislation be used for whatever is the appropri-
ate means to store this waste, do you not? This legislation does not
specify one metheod. It does not specify glass only. In fact, you went
through some pain to point out to us that it has an option.

Mr. BATEMAN. It stresses vitrification but I think there is lan-
guage in there which aliows a broader range of waste form and we
think that is desirable.

Mr. MARKEY. Of course I see that the Lundine amendment calls
for consultation with a lot of people. But in the end, the Depart-
ment of Energy is to make the finai decision on this nuclear waste
solidification demonstration project. Should not this preject at least
be subject to the license process of the NRC so as to provide the
necessary safeguards.

We are talking about a major demonstration project. What types
of demonstration projects are there going to be? Everything else is
geing to have to be licensed and this is not.

The CHAIRMAN. | went into that earlier.

Mr. BATEMAN. As I said before, I think there are many ways in
which the health and safety concerns in this project can be han-
dled with proper NRC involvement. I think we are not going to
take the position on one of those options until we know how the
Congress is going to characterize the project. '

If it is going to be primarily an R. & D. project, we will have an
answer for you. If it is going to be primarily a commercial waste
management project, the answer will probably be different. But we
do not think that aithough how NRC is involved may be different, I
think in terms of the impact on public health and safety, involve-
ment can be in a way that health and safety is basically unaffected
by the particular form of involvement of NRC. :

Mr. VENTO. Mr. Chairman, one of the other points is that this is
as you pointed out, the only privately owned site where this dem-
onstration was supposed to be going on, it seems to me that the
concern is that all of a sudden this demonstration project is being
used as a method to dump the liability on the Government.

It may not be the intent here to do so, but anytime you process
something you are doing something to it, you are manipulating it;
you are going to remain liable for whatever you do. If it is vitrifica-
tion, if you put it in ceramics, whatever the method is used to store
it, if that does not work or if there is some liablity that grows out



37

of that as a consequence of our involvement, DOE or NRC. we
would then make up a liability. ,

It perhaps is beyond your purview to address that, but it seems
to me that they can put a demonstration project where we have
the one commercial processing plant. This is a method of sort of
transferring this responsibility by oreating some sort of a demen-
stration experimental project where in fact, it seems a point to me

that we ought to probably do this under a different type of
pressure.

Mr. Bateman. Yes; I agree with a lot of what you said. I think
that the problem here is—one of the problems is sort of the prece-
dential nature of this in terms of what does this mean for future
Federal involvement in other aspects of commercial waste
management.

I totally sympathize with your concerns about the role the Feder-
al Government takes in this project being used as sort of an appli-
cable precedent to other areas of commercial waste management.

What we are trying to do is to stress that the West Valley
situation is very complicated because of the various roles people
had in bringing us to the point we are at now there. We are trying
to sort that out in a way which we will deal with that problem but
which is sensitive to the very important issues that you are raising.

It is going to be very hard, I think, to devise a solution to West
Valley which is going to be fully satisfactory on this broad range of
issues. But I think, hopefully, as this proposal goes forward this
year or next year or whenever the Congress acts on it that the
history and the debate and the record will show that a proper
sensitivity is taken and proper care is taken to make sure that we
are not using a unique situation at West Valley as a precedent for
Federal involvement in a lot of other areas where I think we are
much clearer about who should bear financial responsibility for
which parts of the fuel cycle.

Mr. VenTO. Thank you.

The CHaIRMAN. Thank you, gentlemen. I appreciate your help
today. I am going tc take out of order, Mr. Larocca who apparently
has an airplane problem.

We have two more witnesses to go in a limited time. If you could
summarize your testimony it would be helpful.

Mr. Larocca. Yes, sir. I have a prepared statement, which I can
provide for the record. As well, I had a prepared summary of that
prepared statement, which I will alsc provide. I have brought with
me some testimony that I had provided to the New York State
Legislature, which goes to several of the questions that Mr. Markey
was asking, as to the existence of an agreement or agreement in
principle with the Federal Government. I think it would be useful
if you had that for the record as well.

The CHAIRMAN. We. appreciate all of those and they will be made
part of our hearing record.

[Prepared statement of James Larocca, may be found in the
appendix.]
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STATEMENT OF JAMES LAROCCA, CHAIRMAN, NEW YORK
STATE ENERGY RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

Mr. LaArocca. Mr. Chairman, the essential message of all of these
documents that I am leaving with you is that we in New York very
badly need Federal help in solving this problem at West Valley.
The history of this facility tells me as a lawyer that what we have
here is a joint venture between the Federal Government and the
State of New York and private enterprise to commercialize nuclear
power, a certain aspect of it; that this joint venture did not work,
in very large measure, because of a changing Federal regulatory
environment. I think the history amply demonstrates that growing
out of this is a substantial legal and moral responsibility on the
part of the Federal Government to participate fully in the develop-
ment of a program to resolve the wastes that remain as a result of
this failed enterprise.

We accept in New York that all of the parties in this joint
venture do bear a responsibility for participating in a solution. We
are 1prepared to work with the Congress and with the Department
of Energy and with everyone else, the appropriate nature of that
responsibility.

_One of the matters that I would like comment on that I hear as |
sit here today is the Lundine amendment and the focus of this
hearing today. It does look at the most significant of all of the
{)roi)llems, and that is the high-level liquid waste residing in the
ankKks.

For my part, my responsibility of the authority that owns this
facility is that we must have a program that deals with all of the
aspects at West Valley. Those are enumerated in my testimony. It
was in the development of a comprehensive program that dealt
with the solidification of the high-level wastes, the desgmmjssign-
ing and decontamination of the tanks, the handling of the facility
itself, the spent fuel storage pool, the high-level burial ground, the
low-level burial ground, that we attempted to identify with the
Federal Government an overall program, of which one piece was
solidification of the high-level wastes. '

It was that context that gave rise to discussion of agreements, or
agreements of principle and so_forth. I think in all events, while
the appropriate focus here today is on the appropriate way in
which to proceed with solidification of the high-level waste, there
must also be attention now or soon to these other elements. One
concern I have is that if the only focus that the Congress gives at
this point is to the high-level liquid waste, we will have trouble

-

getting you- attention again on dealing with the rest of this site.
The rest of Lne site poses significant problems to us as well.

So we would hope that the program that ensues from considera-
tion of this amendment or other amendments does yield an overall
program that deals with all of our problems. My final thought
‘would be that I detect that there are certainly questions of jurisdic-
tion, questions of process, in terms of whatever program would be
developed. New York as a State is institutionally neutral to how
those matters are resolved here, but I would observe that the NRC
has had jurisdiction over this site throughout this history, and has
had formal, certain knowledge since at least 1976 that this facility
would never again operate as a reprocessing plant, yet under its
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licensing responsibility, has yet to deal with j i
facility under the licer{se. Y the phasing out of this

It would seem to me that the jurisdiction has long been there to
develop the decommissioning program, and in fact, under the exist-
ing licenses, a facility continues to remain in & highly contaminat-
ed state even though we know that the facility will never again
operate as a reprocessing plant. In fact, NRC has had the ability,
going back at least to 1976, to get on with the proceedings that
;:oqll(_i result in the decontamination and decoramissioning of this
acility.

So as you sort out the jurisdiation, we want help. We want the
problems presented by this facility resplved. We remain neutral as
to who within the Federal establishment takes which responsibili-
ty, but we think that ultimately the major responsibility does lie
with the Federal Government. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Very good. Mr. Bingham?

Mr. BincHaM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I would like to wel-
come. Chairman Larocca here. He is well known to us in the New
York delegation because he worked for quite some time as the
Governor’s representative here. I think he presents a reasonable
position.

I would like to ask you, Jim, whether you are in favor of the
amendment offered by Stan Lundine. I am not quite clear on that
from your summary of your summary.

Mr. Larocca. Essentially yes, because the Lundine amendment
does provide for the solidification of the high-level wastes, which is
one of the key elements to an overall program.

Mr. BiINgHAM. Are you suggesting that by proceeding on that
amendment we would somehow be neglecting, in a dilatorious way,
the other parts of the problem? _

Mr. Larocca. No, sir. I believe that amendment should be
moved. At the same time, though, I would like your attention
shared to the other elements of the facility: the high-level burial
ground, the low-level burial ground, the spent fuel storage pool.

Mr. BingHAM. Would you develop for us the thought that you
just mentioned quickly in passing, that a great part of the problem
that arose here was because the Federal Government changed its
standards or its licensing procedures in midstream?

Mr. Larocca. Around 1972, 6 years into the operation of this
facility, the commercial operator determined that in order to com-
pete commercially, to make this venture successful, it would have
to expand considerably its activities, the volume of capacity that it
had. IéIe, therefore, shut down and undertook a proceeding to
expand.

During the course of the consideration of that expansion, the
seismic criteria and other regulatory criteria were changed,
making it virtually impossible for this site to qualify under the
new regulations. The figures ttat the company has used is that an
expansion originally contemplated to involve capital of about $15
million, under the changed criteria would have actually cost in the
hundreds of millions of dollars in order to expand and comply with
these regulations.

It was in the face of that judgment that they determined instead
to close down. So the criteria that existed when this venture was
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cor,lce'ived are not the criteria that exist today. It was the compa-
ny’s judgment that they could not conform to the new criteria.

Mz, BingHAM. Thaak you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. My. Lujan?

Mr. LU_JAN. Thauk you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Larocca, let me
pursue this. What happens after it is vitrified? The concern of New
York is that all of this glass just be taken out of New York as soon
as possible. Where to?

Mr. Larocca. That is a question that I usually pose, Mr. Lujan.
We can only respond by making reference to the National Waste
Terminal program, to the extent it exists at all. Qur understanding
is that the Federal Government will at some point establish a
Federal repository for the deep earth permanent disposition of
nuclear waste. As nearly as I can determine from following this,
él;ege are some sites, the leading one of which appears to be in your

ate.

There are many people in my State who have advocated that the
only solution to West Valley is the complete decontamination and
decommissioning of the entire facility, loading it up on trucks, and
carrying it off somewhere——

Mr. Lusan. To New Mexico, yes. Or the copper pits in Arizona
maybe, places like that. What I am trying to raise is that same
problem, that if New York takes that attitude—my first thought js,
when we are going to contaminate West Valley, they have burial
grounds there: why not bury it right there. But the New York
attitude is, “Just get it out of here. We do not want anything to do
with it. Take it out to New Mexico.”

Our response is that much of that waste comes from power-
plants in New York. We do not have any nuclear planta in New
Mexico so we do not have any of that kind of waste. Assuming that
every State takes that attitude, we are stymied as far as doing
anything in West Valley then. '

it kind of reminds one of the whole question of the gas shortage,
where it is the worst in California, and they have brought it on
themselves. They do not want any refineries there. We try to ship
the oil through California over into west Texas where it can be
refined, made into gasoline and shipped out into the other areas of
the country. But everybody wants to be so pristine in not accepting
any environmental probléms that we are in a tough position.

 can almost tell you that a high-level waste repository is not an
acceptable thing in our State. Most people in the East think that is
a good place to put it. There is nobody out there. It is just the
wasteland of the world, so there are not too many people over
there.

The CHAIRMAN. Horny toads and lizards.

Mr. LusaN. Some of those. That presents a real problem to us,
the amendment saying, “Just get it out of here.”

Mr. Larocca. The amendment says, ‘“To a Federal repository.” I
would say that one of the things that has made it very difficult for
me to be an effective advocate for my State in working out a
solution here is a perceived notion that New York’s expectations -
are unreasonable. And to the extent that we in New York are
projecting a message that says, “You have to come in and spend
hundreds of millions of dollars, clean up this site, move it out to
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somebody else’s State,” T know that is absurd and ridiculous on its
face. It was in the knowledge that we had to take a more reason-
able position that we examined very carefully with the Department
of Energy what role we could play in the spent fuel storage pro-
gram, what role we could play in the low-level storage program, for
which I have taken a bath in my own State for even entertzining
these ideas. Yet I have tried to convey the message to people at
home that I worked here, as Jack Bingham pointed out, as a
lobbyist for the State of New York, and I am aware that there are
435 Members, and they are not all from New York, and we are
going to have.to be perceived as having raised a reasonable expec-
tation in order for the Congress to act upon it. _

Mr. LusaN. The reason I bring that up is that in the questioning
of Dr. Bateman by Mr. Markey, the discussion seemed to go, "How
dare you think of doing anything like that in New York, off-site
storage of more low-level waste.” If New York is not willing to
entertain some compromise, that is the way the world works. We
give you something and you give something in return.

Let me get to another point. Your concern was that we are not
attacking the entire problem. I agree with you. What do we do with
the rest of it? Could that be solved by beginning with an entire
environmental impact statement as to entire project? Should we be
moving in that direction, that addresses the entire question, rather
than just the liquid waste?

Mr. Larocca. I understand the temptation to go to a full-blown,
generic environmental review process that deals with the whole
site. My concern about that is that I have a room full of studies
back in Albany that have already been done. We know an awful lot
about the problem. We know an awful lot about the environmental
impacts of doing this or that with what we have there. I am very
concerned that at the end of 1980, under the existing agreements,
if there is no legal or other intercession, the wastes and the entire
facility could revert to the State of New York. I do not have the
technical or financial resources to deal with it. I think we know
enough to begin to make some decisions.

At the same time I think each of the decisions that might be
made should be subjected to an appropriate degree of review and
impact analysis process. I am worried about striking a balance that
allows us to make an informed judgment about what to do, but not
buy us another 10 years of process, while in the meantime the
tanks would continue to deteriorate in terms of their design life.

One thing I have learned in the relatively brief time I have been
responsible for this is that we do not know what could go wrong,
but it is not a bad idea to assume that something will. We are well
into the term of design on those tanks that tells us we ought to—
and the solutions being offered are 10 or 12 or 14 years. I am
worried about there being so much process that there are no deci-
sions made.

Mr. LusaN. Thank you.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Vento. _

Mr. VENnTO. Thank you. Mr. Larocca, you point out a $4 million
fund that exists somewhere to deal with part of this problem.

Where did that come from? ,
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Mr. Larocca. The original conce
! pt called for the owne
%lelll that was delivered, the spent fuel that was deliveredribogvtehs?:
) ";'—"c}'i% ey t.Q..:faYﬁ fee to{ E_l}_ewgpex_’ator of the site for the disposition of
Se wastes, as well as"anyone who sent waste there for burial

aid a fee; i i
f% 2 ee; as well, each year the commercial operator paid a fixed
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large enough, as well as there not being as:muoch autiyityas there
was originally contemplatétl]¢the' fOAM Dy raneduack ¢ty thalpe
tively small $4 million. That was, under the original ‘agréements,
contemplated to be the resource to deal with the dispositionor
maintenance or perpetual care of these wastes into eternity. So the
$4 million looks pretty paltry in the face of the estimates that we
have seen to deal with it.

Mr. VENTO. Sort of an underestimate, all right. In other words,
did the Federal Government pay its share in those instances as
well? You pointed out the Federal Government sent fuel. They paid
a certain amount. '

Mr. Larocca. The Federal Government not only paid a fee for
the disposition, but the Federal Government guaranteed, under
something called the base load agreement, guaranteed to the com-
mercial operator that a certain quantity of fuel would be there to
.assure the commercial viabiiity of the program. In fact, most of the
liquid that is there now had in its origin waste that came from the
Federal defense program. _

Mr. VENTO. But that was necessary to maintain the economic
viability of this plant. In other words, until commercial reactors
currently on line which it would primarily serve were in operation.

Mr. LArocca. That was the perception, but it never actually was
commercially viable.

Mr. VenTo. Yes, they built a plant that had a magnitude of
something like 200, and they understood that they wanted to go to
800. Then when they discovered that they had to go to 800 they ran
into a whole host of other requirements, which in the end appar-
ently the business decision was not to proceed with that particular
activity. You disagree. I notice that you took some moment to find
out the regulatory problems that ensued, but most of those prob-
lems, I guess, the NRC’s role today is under critical fire for what
they do and do not require with regard to the commercial oper-
ation of nuclear powerplants.

Mr. Larocca. Let me give you an example. When it became clear
on the nuclear fuel services, when the commerical operator advised
everyone, including NRC, that they had no further intention to
operate it as a reprocessing plant, it seems to me it would have
been appropriate for NRC to begin then, immediately, the process
of reducing the level of radioactivity in this plant, because the
license would no longer be utilized and it would no longer be
appropriate to maintain this plant and its high level of radioactiv-
ity.
The NRC has still not even amended the license to reflect that
the plant is no longer authorized for reprocessing. Under its exist-
ing license, legally, technically, it could begin reprocessing tomor-
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row, when in fact years have passed in which we know that that is
not the case. '

Mr. VENTO. I expect that 1976, I guess, was the date that I read
here, so it has been a few years. But do you know what the legal
implications are of modifying the license, and then who is legally
responsible for the wastes or for the capital loss? Can you speak to
that issue? .

I do not know the answer to it, but I expect there might be a
reason that the NRC has not moved in the direction that you
imply.

Mr. Larocca. Your question raises a number of complex ques-
tions—— :

Mr. VeENTO. It is not my question. I think it is your answer.

Mr. Larocca. The implications of requiring that the radioactivity
level be brought to an unattended standby condition which reflects
the actual use of the plant now and the fact that it would never be
used for reprocessing again would impose burdens on the commeri-
cal operator to undertake a decontamination of that facility. I find
no appropriate reason why that should not be undertaken and why
it should not have been undertaken as far back as 1976.

With regard to the overall questions of the conditions of the
wastes and the various responsibilities for decommissioning and
decontamination, I can only tell you that there are two agreements
in existence between the State and the commerical operator, which
are hundreds of pages, that deal with the various responsibilities
for various actions for various elements of the program.

For example, there is one degree of responsibility with regard to
the tanks. There is another degree of responsibility with regard to
the reprocessing plant. There are other degrees of responsibility for
the burial grounds. I can tell you that thcse are matters in which
we do not find ourselves and the commercial operator in very
much agreement.

Mr. VENTO. I can appreciate that problem. You mention that
DOE is the only one that really has the expertise to do this right
now. First of all, they talked about the solidification. You do not
know what the method is going to be right now for certain, as was
pointed out right here. I guess there are certain degrees of know-
ing, in fairness to Mr. Bateman, that occur.

Plus you do not know yet if DOE will do it itself or if it will have
a contractor do it. In other words, private involvement by virtue of
contract. So you do not really know who is going to be doing it.
You do not know if the material, the product that is solidified will
be stored on that site. Preferably you would prefer some other site,
. wherever that might be. So the problem is here.

I could go through the same reiteration with regard to Minneso-
ta. So this problem: you could very well have the involvement of
another private contractor, and the processing of this opens up, I
think, another question of liability on the part of the Government.

I know you are concerned about the overall parameters of solv-
ing the problem. The high-level waste seems to be the one, at least
according to the study, that we have more responsibility for that
perhaps than some of the other problems that you find yourseif
facing. But do you think that this ought to be the center for a
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demgnstration, sort of an experiment to see if this works based on
that’

This is the thing that concerns me about it. I do not really think
it is a demonstration as such. I am not at all convinced, nor am I
convinced that this is the one area where we should jump and have
a demonstration if we are going to have one of this size.

Mr. Larocca. 1 am hesitant to choose a word which I would
agree to as the appropriate characterization to put on what the
Federal Government does so long as we get a program that renders
these liquids into a safer form in a safer way and provides the
resources to do it and deals with these other problems for which we
have no current solution. It can be called a demonstration or
something else.

I do not know the implication of all of that in terms of budgetary
and jurisdictional questions here, but we kind of have the generic
feeling that we know what kinds of things need to be done, howev-
er you characterize it. _

Mr. VeENTO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. We will now hear from William Dircks, of the
Nuclear Regulatory Commission.

[Prepared statement of Hon. William J. Dircks, with attach-
ments, may be found in the appendix.]

STATEMENT OF HON. WILLIAM J. DIRCKS, DIRECTOR, OFTICE
OF NUCLEAR MATERIAL SAFETY AND SAFEGUARDS, NUCLE-
AR REGULATORY COMMISSION

Mr. Dircks. With me today, Mr. Chairman, is Richard Cunning-
ham, who is the Director of the Fuel Cycle and Materials Safety
Division. In the interest of time, Mr. Chairman, I will submit the
prepared statement, and summarize, as best I can, the statement,

The CHAIRMAN. Good, I would appreciate that. We are crowded
for time. I personally have read it here in the last few minutes. It
is a very good paper.

Mr. Dircks. Also Mr. Chairman, you asked us some specific
questions in the letter of invitation. We are submitting those sepa-
rately although I will try to cover them as best I can in the
statement itself.

There are three issues I would like to address briefly. One is the
licensing considerations for the proposed project; two, the broad
technical issues that are associated with that licensing; and three,
the benefits that we think could be derived from undertaking the
proje};:tl las defined the proposed amendment to the DOE authoriza-
tion bill.

The NRC control of the NFS West Valley site is administered
through a single facility license, CSF-1. There are two colicensees,
the site owner, the New York State Energy and Research Develop-
ment Authority, and the site operator, the Nuclear Fuel Services,
Inc., a subsidiary of Getty Oil Co.

In addition to the NRC license on the site, the State of New York
exercises regulatory control as an agreement state over the com-
mercial burial ground for low level waste located at the West
Valley site. The proposed amendment to the DOE authorization
bill would authorize the Secretary to enter into contracts and
agreements with the State of New York and others to carry cut the
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the liquid high level waste. It is not clear )z;t thisdtiarlls: \tf&}l]lfeilg:rli}tg
project will bg carried out by private contractors, such as NFS
which are subject to licensing. It is also not clear at what point in
the process the Secretary would take title to the liquid high level
waste, or who would act on behalf of the Secretary to assure its
safe management.

The fagility license, CSF-1 contains conditions called technical
specifications which define limitaed activities which are permitted
under the license, as well as operational safety parameters. As they
stand, these technical specifications essentially cover the operation
of the reprocessing plant as it was contemplated in 1966. They do
not permit NFS to transfer their high level waste from the tanks
in order to operate a waste and solidification plant.

Such activities involve safety and environmental questions which
were not reviewed prior to the issuance of the existing operations.
Before such operations could be initiated under the license, a safety
and environmental evaluation would have to be completed and the
license amended to appropriate changes in the technical specifica-
tion or a new license would have to be issued.

If DOE were to construct and operate a waste solidification plant
on the West Valley site while that site continues to be subject to
regulatory contrel under our license, an NRC license evaluation
and amendment would also be necessary.

The safety and environmental interactions between those activi-
ties presently covered under the NFS license, such as the storage
or transfer of the liquid high level waste, and any new operations,
such as waste solidification, are not separate. Also, any private
contractor, other than NFS, which carried out the solidification
process for DOE, might itself be subject to licensing.

If DOE were to assume complete responsibility for that portion of
the site now covered by our license CSF-1, the storage of commer-
cial high level liquid waste in the tanks, the ousite storage of that
waste following solidification, and the continued storage of com-
mercial and irradiated fuel in the storage pool, would also be
subject to regulatory control under the provisions of the Energy
Reorganization Act of 1974.

It would also be necessary to terminate the existing NFS license.
Any action to terminate that license would, in itself, require that
the consequences of that step be analyzed. Therefore, we anticipate
that no matter how DOE proposes to implement their program, the
NRC would be required to conduct substantial safety and environ-
mental analyses and make appropriate amendments to the license
and issue new licenses to NFS, and other private contractors or to
DOE.

There are a number of technical problems that will need to be
resolved in the course of designing a solidification process. We
visualize the design and construction of a solidification process to
be a chemical engineering problem which would not be abnormally
difficult to evaluate from a health, safety, and environmental
standpoint. The difficult task will be the engineering and process
work necessary to remove the waste from the high level waste
tanks, and to transfer to the solidification operation.

51-101 0 - 79 - 4



46

We believe that the engineering work and the safety and envi-
ronmental analysis should be initiated now. The work being under-
taken by the staff to assess the continuing safety of the tanks by
the NRC staff will provide useful data for the waste.

Another technical issue is the selection of the solidification proc-
ess itself. Although decisions on solid waste form have not been
made, we believe that work on the project can proceed for several
years prior to reaching a final decision on the exact waste form.
We believe there is no point in delaying this undertaking at West
Valley pending future decisions of waste form.

There are a number of benefits to be derived by proceeding now
with those activities leading to eventual solidification of the high
level waste stored at the site, and transferring those wastes to a
Federal repository, decontamination of the plant, and decommis-
sioning those parts of the plant to an extent which is compatible
with whatever future use of the facility and the site is
contemplated.

If the wastes were to be solidified, packaged, and shipped offsite,
it is possible that arrangements would be entered into between
DOE and the colicensee, so that the colicensees could be relieved of
their respective responsibilities for care of the high level liquid
wastes.

There are obvious benefits from demonstration solidification
technology and decontamination on a pilot scale, as would be the
case with the NFS situation. The most important benefit is neither
direct benefits to the licensecs, nor the dom_on-tra,tion of & nsw
technology. Rather, it is improved safety. Wh;le our studies of the
tanks thus far indicate that storage of the high level liquid wastes
are safe, and will continue to be safe over the next several decades,
liquid wastes are more mobile and difficult to control than are
solid wastes. There is more opportunity for something to go wrong
in the system. We therefore view the DOE program principally as a
remedial action, with its most important benefit being an improved
margin of safety. ' .

In summary, we know that as a minimum, the NFS license will
have to be amended and other licenses issued to private contractors
or DOE, depending on how the project is carried out. We recom-
mend that the West Valley project contemplated under the pro-
posed amendment to the DOE authorization be subject to license
control. No matter who undertakes this activity, DOE or ot_her
parties, it is particularly important that the total project be subject
to an open review which permits public participation in the deci-
sionmaking process. We feel that this can be best accomplished
under the existing regulatory procedures which the Nuclear Regu-
latory Commission now has in place. _

This open process will allow the public to participate in many of
the types of policy decisions, which we, as a nation, must take in
deciding our nuclear future. Although specific details of the DOE
program will require careful study and environmental evaluation
before the«Commission can make a licensing decision, we support
the concept of solidifying the high level waste and eventually ship-
ping it offsite. This leads to improved safety at the NFS site. It
provides the impetus to move us from the mode of performing
studies to one of taking more substantive action in solving the
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waste management problem. The program at NFS should provide
information which can be useful in other nuclear energy programs.

That completes my statement, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Dircks. I think you make a very
persuasive case for NRC involvement in whatever legislation re-
funding we crank out of here, and I welcome your testimony. Mr.
Bingham?

Mr. BingHAM. I have no questions, Mr. Chairman. I thank the
witness for his testimony and would just emphasize the next to last
sentence of his statement, which I think is really a key to what we
are confronted with here. The proposal provides the impetus to
move us from the mode of performing studies to one of taking more
substantive action in solving the waste management problem. I
think we are tired of studies. We would like to see some action, and
this is the way to get it.

The CHAIRMAN. I agree. Mr. Vento?

Mr. VENTO. Mr. Chairman, you know what my attitude is about
studies. I think the $1 million study we put up last year is the
reason that we probably have this proposal before us. I am sure
that if we had provided an opportunity to engage in contracts, we
would have those here, too. I do not know. I think that we have the
same issues here. I do not know if they are any more resolved, but
we have a million dollars’ worth of lobbying anyway with regard to
some of these studies.

I have found in my experiences that when we give money for
studies, we often build up a whole cadre of people that have a
certain persuasion with regards to how the problem ought to be
solved. Mr. Dircks, the NRC has had responsibility over the licens-
ing, and apparently were you involved in any way with the NRC
involvement in creating this $4 million fund, or was that the State
that created that?

Mr. Dircks. No, sir. I do not believe we have had any involve-
ment, not to my knowledge.

Mr. VENTO. That was under their authority, as it was transferred
to them, that created that which turned out to be inadequate. Do
you see any problems with regards to the legal ramifications with
regarcrl?s to who will change the liability by manipulation of this
waste:

Mr. Dircks. In terms of the liability?

Mr. VEnTo. In terms of the high level waste. In other words,
when you solidify it and put it into a different form, do something
with it, does that change the responsibility of DOE or the Federal
Government, or any of the other participants? :

Mr. Dircks. I do not believe so, sir. I think the way we look at it,
the more you move along the task from getting the waste from a
liquid form to a solid form, the better off we would be. As I
indicated, there are problems in the movement of the waste from
the liquid to the solid state.

Mr. VENTO. I understand that you think it would be a more safer
state.

Mr. Dircks. Yes, sir.

Mr. VeNTO. Does it change the legal liability of who is involved?
You have a sert of a synthesis of different groups involved from
private industry to the State and Federal Government.
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Mr. Dircks. We have not really looked into the liability question.
I do not believe so.

Mr. VenTO. I would appreciate it if you would.

Mr. Dircks. We will take a look at it.

Mr. VENTO. The understanding that I have from an earlier part
of your statement, is that I think it leaves the impression that we
do absorb a higher degree of liability in these instances. It is your
viewpoint that the NRC would be very much involved. You do not
see the role that the amendment anticipates in terms of the consul-
tation as being adequate, I take it then?

Mr. Dircks. We have always had problems in defining what
consultation means when it is mentioned. We prefer to, in this
case, to look at the straight licensing question.

Mr. VENTO. Do you think that you ought to go beyond that in
terms of the State or the other participants here?

Mr. Dircks. The way we are looking at it now is that I think we
see pretty clearly our responsibilities in the licensing area for the
license as it exists today, and for any involvement by DOE that
directly or indirectly is in the process. We have not looked at
licensing the State activity.

Mr. VEnNTO. Were the primary contracts in this instance, Mr.
Dircks, with the private party, were they drafted by the NRC or
who drafted them? What was the nature of the agreement with
NFS in terms of this reprocessing plant?

Mr. Dircks. That long predates my tenure there, and it predates
the formation of the NRC. It was done by ihe Atomic Energy
Commission back in the early 1960’s.

Mr. VENTO. You do not know the answer to my question?

Mr. Dircks. No, I do not.

Mr. Vento. I think you are the people that should be able to
answer that. Maybe it is answered in the study. If it is, I would be
satisfied with that, but if it is not, I would appreciate it if you
would provide some insight to the committee on that matter.

Mr. Dircks. We will dig into it.

Mr. VeENTO. I do not know that it is possible to go back and
retrieve the dollars, retrieve the involvement, but I would like to
know the basis for a conclusion. It is pretty obvious that there was
no conclusion to dealing with waste materials, and that these
plants and licenses have gone forth without that. It seems to me
that that is the case. I would like to know what the nature of the
contract was and how it might be interpreted.

Mr. Dircks. Yes, sir.

Mr. VeENnTO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHairmMaN. Our final witnesses this morning are Mr. Resni-
koff and Mr. Pyles.

[Prepared statements of Marvin Resnikoff and David Pyles, with
attachments, may be found in the appendix.]
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PANEL FROM THE SIERRA CLUB, CONSISTING OF MARYVIN
RESNIKOFF, CHAIRMAN, NUCLEAR SUBCOMMITTEE, ENERGY
POLICY COMMITTEE; AND DAVID PYLES, MEDIA PERSON ON
THE SIERRA CLUB RADIOACTIVE WASTE CAMPAIGN

) Mr. RESNI}_(OFF. In my prepared statement, Mr. Chairman, I said,
Good morning.” I guess it is the afternoon already. We will just
summarize our statements.

The CHAIRMAN. We will be interrupted by a vote here fairly
soon. I might say, for myself, I have read your statements here in
the last hour while other things were going on and I found them
both most interesting.

Mr. ResNikorFr. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Marvin
Resnikoff and I am chairman of the Nuclear Subcommittee of the
Energy Policy Committee of the National Sierra Club. With me
this morning is David Pyles, who is our media person in the
radioactive waste campaign in New York State and he is a former
employee at Nuclear Fuel Services, West Valley. On my right is
Drew Diehl, who is the Sierra Club Washington staff person, who
focuses primarily on the radioactive waste issue. We greatly appre-
ciate the opportunity to present our views on the Lundine amend-

ment.
We strongly support efforts to clean up the West Valley site and

to resolve this very dangerous high level waste situation and we
commend Congressman Lundine in his efforts in this regard. How-
ever, there are two aspects of the Lundine amendment with which
we are in disagreement. One concerns the Department of Energy
consultation with the NRC. We believe that should be changed to
NRC licensing authority and, for a variety of reasons, we believe
that the high level waste should not be vitrified at this time,
should be put into an intermediate state, a calcine form.

We have first a map. You have not been tc west New York area.
I know that you have tried to get up there occasionally but we
would like to invite you up sometime. In place of that, we have
brought a map to show you where West Valley is located and
where Buffalo is located. West Valley is 35 miles south of Buffalo.
The plant is located on Cattaraugus Creek which feeds into Lake
Erie and the Buffalo water supply is located in Lake Erie here. We
also have an overleaf which shows the population distribution in
the western New York area. As you can see, most of the population
is in Buffalo and Niagara Falls over into Canada and there is some
population along the lake but the West Valley area itself is sparse-
ly populated, as the diagram shows.

While the reprocessing plant operated from 1966 to 1972, high
levels of radioactivity were recorded by the State of New York
from Cattaraugus Creek and, as late as March of 1978, trace
amounts of radioactivity were reported in Lake Erie and Lake
Ontario so, the plant ceased operation 6 years before that. The
plant has had a very unfavorable operating history, as we view it,
in western New York. The radiation exposures to workers were the
highest in the world, much higher than predicted in the original
preliminary safety analysis report. The radiation releases to the
environment were over 1,000 times greater than predicted, some-
times over 3,000 times.
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In view of this operating experience, the citizens of west New
York consider it very important that we be able to legally protect
ourselves. For this reason, and others, we believe it necessary to
change the wording of the Lundine amendment, from NRC consul-
tation to NRC licensing authority. With NRC licensing authority,
that would enable us to intervene in the process on matters of
safety. However, as the legislation now reads, as we interpret it,
the Department of Energy need only prepare environmental and .
safety analyses and consult with the NRC and the only protection
we would have is NEPA, that DOE prepare an adequate environ-
mental impact statement. :

I have taken a quotation from a subcontractor report to indicate
to you what is possible when NRC does not regulate the industry.
One of the subcontractor reports by E. R. Johnson & Associates has
shown that it would have cost only $3 million to remodel the NFS
reprocessing plant if it were labeled an R. & D. facility, compared
to $600 million estimated by NFS for commercial operation, regula-
tion by the NRC. To quote E. R. Johnson & Associates’ report:

If the operations are to be conducted entirely in accordance with NRC regula-

tions, the following additions and alterations would have to be made: structural
changes to improve resistance to natural phenomena * * *.

By that, it means earthquakes and tornados.

Several general safety and environmental medifications. Notwithstanding the
alterations to existing facilities, that would be required in order to place West
Valley plant, the commercial operation, under NRC regulations, the existing plant
represents an extremely versatile facility for conducting research development and
demonstration activities.”

Now, clearly, we in west New York are not looking for shortcuts
which compromise the health and safety of the public and believe
that NRC regulation is an absolute prerequisite. We also believe
that this matter of NRC regulation is contrary to the IRG report
and is a dangerous precedent. The IRG report has advocated a
systems approach to waste management, favoring the waste form
containment and geologic mediums to provide a combined deter-
rent to leakage of this radioactive material. If the NRC were to
regulate the Federal repository, it seems to us it would be neces-
sarylr for them to also regulate the waste form and containment as
well.

" This brings us also to glass as a final waste form. You heard .
testimony this morning that glass would be an acceptable form
for—the vitrified waste would be an acceptable form because the
waste would be cooler at West Valley. But, we must point out that
these wastes would be placed in the repository with other wastes.
They wculd be placed in the repository with spent fuel assemblies.
So, it cannot be guaranteed unless the NRC has full control over
the entire process.

We have indicated in one of our factsheets some of the issues
concerning salt as a medium for waste repository. I will not go over
many of those points that have been brought up. What we would
like done with those wastes at West Valley, and I believe that
there is consensus, is that the material must be removed from the
tank and that material must be solidified in some form. We have
proposed that that material be calcined, that is sprayed in a hot
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oven to form a potte : . :
step to making itp{-_{iassr.y ash, and that process is an intermediate
We propose the calcination method becauge it has been done

successfully for 15 years at the Idaho Nati j
lower process than the glass process and, t o&aﬂ%ﬁlﬁ’b ?ﬁ%ﬁ%"%’&oﬁd%ﬁ

less opportunity for the radioactive materials to enter the environ-
ment. We would like to quote the National Academy of Sciences on
this matter. They have recommended the super calcine form which
is forming a calcine with certain additives which reduce the solu-
bility of the calcine material a great deal. The National Academy
has mentioned that this super calcine could be incorporated into
cement and this would have a leach resistance which is comparable
to glass. We think it is a technology which should also be invecti-
gated. On the other hand, if glass werz made, that would be the
final form that one would select. Calcine would allow some versatil-
ity in this matter.

We want to point out, finally, one other aspect since this has
been brought up today. That concerns the Larocca-Schlesigner
scheme to bring more spent fuel to West Valley. Of course, we are
opposed to that. We have also included in our attachments to our
staternent a letter of cgneern which has heen signed by a large
number of clergy in the western New York area goncerning bring-
ing more waste to West Valley. We do not see the need for a quid
pro quo arrangement. It is a dangerous situation. Congress has
acted in the past in other situations which were dangerous situa-
tions, such as the Uranium Mill Tailings case, where, in the legis-
lation that passed, the Federal Government said it had a compas-
sionate responsibility to begin the cleanup work in the Western
States. Colorado was not required to take more radioactive waste
as a precondition for remedial action on contaminated buildings in
Grand Junction and communities suffering from flood disaster do
not have to accept radioactive waste before Federal disaster funds
are made available.

On the other hand, we do believe that the Federal Government
should not pay the entire bill. Provisions should be made for the
Attorney General to recover costs and there should be a line item
in the Justice Department’s budget so that this matter could be
pursued further. We believe the costs should be shared. We believe
that each of the entities in this matter has a responsibility which
we have outlined in our testimony.

That is the end of my summary of what I was going to say. Mr.
Pyles has a short statement concerning using the present repro-
cessing building for the solidification effort and the problems con-
cerned with removing the waste from the high-level-waste tank.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Pyles, I have read your statement. It was
very interesting. You can summarize or read it, if you choose, but
we are probably are going to have to wrap up here in 5 minutes or
80.
Mr. Pyies. All right. I would like to summarize it. I also have a
statement from the Coalition of West Valley Nuclear Waste, one of
the c_:li)iiizens’ groups, I would like to submit for the record, if that is
possible.

The CHAIRMAN. We would be pleased to have it.

Mr. PyLes. Thank you.
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The CHAIRMAN. I am really persconally fascinated by this tank of
waste and your story about the bottom, where you do not know
whether the material on the bottom is like concrete or whether it
is like thick soup. I guess there is no easy way to find out and it
raises questions how we can assume that all of this stuff can
simply be pumped out of there somehow.

Mr. PyiLes. Right. This whole situation with the tank is a real
problem. They wanted to find out how much sludge was in the
tank last year, I guess when DOE was doing this study, so, in order
to do that, they took a bottle on a string on the end of the crane
arid they lowered it down into the high-level-waste tank at West
Valley and they lowered the thing until the string went slack.
Then they made the assumption that this material that this bottle
hit was sludge and they calculated it, the thickness of the sludge in
the tank from the volume, and so on. So, we started calling this the
calibrated string method of nuclear waste management. But, I
think that this sort of points out the whoule idea of the status of the
technology involved.

That tank, which I also have a diagram of—I left it over at the—
it is not a very good diagram. The tank contains a lot of things
besides waste. This is a pretty horrible diagram but I think it will
make the point. It contains 45 columns that support the roof of the
tank, that is, vertical columns. It contains six internal support
columns which run all the way through the tank from the bottom
of the vauit to the top of the vault to hold it up. It contains—which
I did not include on here because I thought this is sort of showing
enough problems there—it also contains eight air bubbles or spar-
sures that were basically used in the design to mix the tank. The
whole bottom area is a gridwork of I beams, and so ¢n, and all of
the sludge is down in this gridwork. They have talked about sluic-
ing this out, and so on, and they have had various problems with
it.

The CrAIRMAN. Is there a drain at the bottom where presumably
you would plug in and pump this stuff out?

Mr. PyrLEs. No, there is ne drain at the bottom. There are a few
openings at the top, the largest of which is 25 inches in diameter.
It is called a manway. Just getting the waste out of this tank could
pose as much of a problem as doing the entire solidification proce-
dure. There has got to be some sort of mockup built of this tank so
the people can do some work on this thing. They can see in a cold
environment, a nonradioactive environment, what the problems
are going to be. They could simulate sludge; they could go through
this whole thing. They have never done a representative sample of
this. They have been able to sample supernate, the liquid part at
the top, but they have never been able to sample the whole iank.
They do not know what is in there. They know from calculations
basically what is in there from basic burnup of the fuel but those
a}xl'e sort of rough numbers. They do not know exactly what is in
there.

Another thing that was discussed this morning was using the
building, the present building to put the vitrification facility in, or
the solidification facility, whatever. I worked in that building for
4% years as a lab supervisor and, basically, the building is a sham.
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During the operation of the plant, NFS had the highest radiation
exposure of any company in the world, per capita.

The CHAIRMAN. Before that, they would have to hire people to go
in there and decontaminate? .

Mr. PyLes. Right. This is the thing. During their operation, they
ran through something like 1,400 temporary employees. These are
kids, 18 or 19 years old, that went for the money. They knew
nothing about radiation exposure; they were told none of the possi-
ble problems. These guys would go in and work for 10 or 15
minutes and, you know, get 3 monins’ worth of exposure. It is a
real problem.

In other places, they have done mockups. The routine has been
to mockup the building, have basically a separate building, a sepa-
rate cell that is not radioactive so that, when there is a problem, a
grour of people can go in there; they can look over the problem;
they know what they are going to do; they have basically seen the
situation ahead of time of where they go into a radioactive area.
Then, they move into the radioactive area. They do it in power-
plants to train operators in the control room. They do it all over
%’lel nuclear industry. This sort of thing needs to be done at West

alley.

To conclude this and get going, the material that is in that waste
tank should be removed as soon as possible. It should be solidified
but it should be solidified in the safest possible manner. Basically, I
think choosing vitrification at this time is a political expedient and
it is not necessarily talking about the safest method. The present
reprocessing building should not be used for this. There have been
problems all through that building and it definitely should not be
used. We also believe that no spent fuel, distant spent fuel assem-
blies should be brought into that site, as the Larocca-Schlesinger
agreeénent in principle, or whatever ii. is properly called, has sug-
gested. ’

The CHAIRMAN. No tradeoff?

Mr. PyLEs. Right.

The CHATRMAN. You made some good points and we appreciate
your contribution to our hearings here. Mr. Vento?

Mr. VENTO. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions. I just think that
it is important. I think there were some questions raised there that
had to be z<ked. I think the question for this committee and tor
others is, do we want to just leave this all beyond definition in
terms of this authorization with DOE, or do we want to sort of hold
our feet to the fire in terms of getting them to put this together
and come back so that we can finally approve it? I guess the
question is how much license or how much flexibility do we want
to give them? I think this gives them an awful lot.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Gentlemen. We appreciate your help.

Mr. ResNikorF. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. PyLEs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

[Whereupon, at 12:53 p.m. on Thursday, May 31, 1979, the hear-
ing was adjourned.]
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STATEMENT CF HON. STANLEY N. LUNDINE, A U.S. REPRESENTATIVE FROM
THE STATE OF NEW YORK

Mr. Chairman:

I am pleased to have been invited here today to discuss my amendment to
the Department of Energy FY '80 Authorization Bill pertaining to‘the
future disppsition of the nation's only commercial nuclear reprocessing
site in our history at West Valley, New York. I am glad this subcommittee
is taking such an active interest in a resolution of the complex problems at
the West Valley site.

i believe a resolution of nuclear waste management problems like those

we find at West Valley is one of the most critical environmental issues
facing us today and certainl& a pivotal concern in defining what type of
future nuclear energy may or may not have in the United States and around
the world. If we cannot adeguately address our nuclear waste management
problem, we cannot afford to continue to produce even a small percentage

of our electrical generating capacity from nuclear energy.

It is within this context I would like to discuss the West vValley problem
here today. First, I'd like to describe for you what the amendment does and
does not do and its status. Second, I'd like to comment specifically on
what I understand to be a major concern of this subcommittee-—— the federal

financial commitment contained in this amendment.

(55)
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The amendment authorizes the Department of Energy to carry out a nuclear

waste solidification demonstration project at the West Valley site, Located

on the site, among qther'things,are about 600,000 gallons of high level

liquid nuclear wasté generated during nuclear reprocessing operations between
1966 and 1972. While this amendment does include as part of this demonstration

project decontamination of the facilities used in conjunction with the project,

it does not commit the federal government to the major role in resolving
o

the long term waste management and decontamination problems associated with

the rest of the site.

Under this amendment, the two solid waste nuclear burial grounds at the

site remain the responsibility of the State of New York and/or the commercial
operator, Nuclear Fuel Services. In addition, the amendment does not disturb
present respensibility for decommissioning and long term management of the spent
fuel receiving pool or other waste treatment areas of the site used during

reprocessing anG resulting from past operation of the site.

The estimated financial commitment being‘askgd of the federal government

for this project is about $130 Million acceording te a Department of Energy
report prepared in response to a congressional authorization approved last year.
It does not involve a federal commitment of $600 million to a Billicn dollars,
the figure so often carelessly tossed about in conversations about West

valley. The $600 Million figure is the G.A.O. estimﬁte of the amount neéessary

to return all parts of the site to pristine condition, a desireable but
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perhaps unrealistic goal. The amendment only deals with one aspect of

the site, solidification of the high level liquid nuclear waste.

Briefly, I'd like to comment on the specific solidification technology

mandated in the amendment. Although the original draft of the amendment

as considered by the Science and Technology Committee specified the

vitrification (glassification) process, this language has been amended
-

through the committee process to broaden consideration of all other

solidification technologies so that the most effective technology is

ultimately chosen.

Under the amendment, Nuclear Regulatory Commission authority would be
preserved. The West Valley site is currently licensed by the N.R.C. and
the N.R.C. must approve the scolidification and decommissieoning plan for
the waste and facility at the site. I will not dwell on this as I'm sure
the N.R.C., in their testimany before you today, can more precisely

and in greater detail address their prior and prospective role in this

process.

Finally, I would call your attention to subsectien (¢) of the amendment
which is designed to preserve state and commercial financial liability for
aspects of the West Valleysﬁté exclusive from the demonstration projecfron
the high level waste. It specifically provides the fe?eral government

with additional autherity to recover costs from the state or commercial
operator which result from past operations at the site and are not directly

associated with the demonstration project.
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The amendment has received substantial Congressional support. It has

been approved as part of the FY '80 Department of énergy Authorization

by the full House Science aﬁd Technology Committee. Hearings on West
Valley have been held by the Energy, Research and Production Subcommittee
of the Science and Technology Committee. The Energy and Water Subcommittee
of the House Appropriations Committee has included $5 Million in the

FY '80 D.0O.E. Appropriations Bill for first year activities ugéer this
authorization. Finally, the Senate Armed Services Committee has atgasheg
a nearly identical amendment to the FY '80 Department of gne;gy'm;};tgry

research authorization.

In light of all this, nonetheless, I would like to address most directly
this committee's concern that this amendment may be "“unwarranted or
premature”. I don't believe this action can be characterized as
"unwarranted" as there is a clear need to protect the health and safety
of the public involved here. These wastes cannot remain indefinitely

in a liguid state and we know that it will take at least ten years to

complete a solidifigation project.

Nor doI believe this amendment can be characterized as "premature”.

Last year, the Congress authorized the erartment of Energy to conduct

a one year study of the West Valley site and to make recommendations
concerning future-disposition and responsibility fdr carrying out options
for dealing with the problems at the site. ‘the results of that study, filed
with the Congress on February 25th of this year, indicate that the federal

government has a "high" responsibility factor in regard to solidification
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of the liquid wastes at the site. In addition, an independent
task force comprised of interested citizens and representatives
of the state and federal government concluded that the high level

liquid nuclear waste demanded “"urgent action”.

Beyond this, a glimpse back into the history of West Valley and a look
toward the future of our national nuclear waste management program
providas perhape tha most compelling reasons for a federal cammitmant
to this project. It is clearly established that the federal government
conceptualized and encou:aéed New ?ork State to undertake this project
as the first step towards a national goal of full commercialization

of the nuclear reprocessing step in the nuclear fuel cycle. The
operation would not have been possible had not the federal government
conciuded a "baselocad agreement" to provide the major portion, nearly
70%, of the fuel for reprocessing at the site from federal government
operations at the.Hanford site. And, after the fuel was repropessed,
the federal government benefited from its further use in federal programs.
It is only the waste which has been left behind. Over and above this,
however, because this was a first generation reprocessing operation, it

existed amid a changing regulatory climate which eventually made

the operation obsolete.

More important than all this history, though, is the fact that the
federal government stands to gain a great deal from the nuclear waste
management project authorized by this amendment. High level nuclear
waste handling and disposal technigques have not been demonstrated on a

major scale anywhere in the United States. As I indicated at the
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outset, we must gain first hand experience with dealing with nuclear
waste to see if the paper theories we espouse hold true when taken from

the laboratory and subjected to the difficulty of significant scale

demonstration.

I understand the concern this subcommittee has over the precedent which
may or may not be construed if this Congress acts to authorize”the

federgl government to move ahead with this demonstration project.

Even in absence of West Valley, however, the Congress has already
established clear precedent for federal involvement in hazardous waste
situations as witnessed in the nuclear area by mill tailing legislation
enacted last Congress. The only difference being, unlike West Valley,

the federal government was not as deeply involved in the creation of the
mill tail'ing problem, and there was no identifiable benefit to the federal

government from this assistance except to eliminate an environmental and

health hazard.

In summary, I believe the Lundine Amendment to carry out this demonstration
project at West Valley is justifiable and has substantial benefit for the
federal government. I represent the West Valley community in Congress,

so naturally I care very deeply abort the future of this small community

as its people attempt to cope with one of the most sophisticated technological
challenges of ouf century. My concern transcends this however, to the
national level, and to a problem which this Congress has a responsibility to
Experience

address--- the long term isolation of hazardous nuclear wastes.

gained under this demonstration project can provide us with necessary insight-
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to make policy decisions in the nuclear area over the next decade.
I do not believe w¢ can afford not to begin work at West Valley. I
urge your concurrence with the Science and Technelogy Committee action on

this matter and your support on the £loor for this amendment.

Thank you and I'd be glad to answer any questions.
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. STATEMENT OF WORTH BATEMAN
ACTING DEPUTY ASSISTANT SECRETARY FOR ENERGY TECHNOLOGY
DEPARTMENT OF ENERGY
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND THE ENVIRONMENT
COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS
U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

May 31, 1979

NUCLEAR WASTE MANAGEMENT

Mr. Chairman and Members of the Committee, I aﬁ‘ﬁleased to appear before
vou today to discuss matters bearing on the situatién regarding the radioactive
waste now wn storage at West Valley, New York, In the course of this discus-
sion, I will also testify on the related amendment to the DOE Authorization
for Fiscal Year 1980 which was recently recommended by the House Committee on
Science and Technology. I am accompanied today by Mr. Sheldoun Meyers, Program
Director of our Office of Nuclear Waste Management.

In the Departm;nt of Energy, we believe that;the legislative and executive
actions over the next year or so in regard to managing nuclear waste will be
of great importance, not only to the situation at West Valley but to the
National heslth, safety and security. Thus, we are pleased that this Cowmittee
is devoting careful attention to these important matters. With your permis-
sion, Mr. Chairman, I would like to begin with a brief history of West Valley,

including some of the difficulties encountered at the site.

Federal Involvement in the Western New York Nuclear Services Center

With the passage of the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, industry, for the first
time, was permitted to enter the nuclear energy field. In furtherance of its

responsibilities under that Act, the Atomic Energy Commission undertook a
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comprehensive program to demonstrate the commercial practicality of nuclear
power reactors and assumed that the spent fuel from privately owned reactors
would be reprocessed. In the late 1950's, as the commercial reactor program
grew, it was concluded that there was a need for a private reprocessing
capability. -

New York State's subsequent interest in attracting atomic development
culminated in the formation of the Office of Atomic Development (0OAD) in 1959
as an independent agency responsible for coordination of atomic regulatory and
development functions within the State. To encourage nuclear development, the
OAD acquired the West Valley site in 1961, which was designated the Western
New York Nuclear Service Center (WNYNSC).

The Davison Chemical Company in the late 1950's considered the feasibility -
of constructing a reprocessing facility. Im 1961, encour;ged by New York
utilities and other industrial concerns, they expressed interest in operating
the WNYNSC. 1In January 1962, Davison outlined its plans to the AEC for con~
structing a private réprocessing plant. To pursue this reprocessing venture,
they set up Nuclear Fuel Services, Inc. (NFS).

A complex series of negotiations culminated in four contractual agreements.
NFS entered into a contract with the AEC under which the AEC would provide a
baseload for the first five years of the reprocessing plant operation, NFS
also entered into three contracts with NYARDA, OAD's successor: (1) a lease
for the WNYNSC; (2) a facilitiee comtract under which NFS would build storage
facilities for nuclear fuel and radiocactive wastes; and (3) a waste storage
agreement which provided the terms for NFS to maintain the wastes for a period

of time, limited by the duration of the lease, thereafter turning them over to
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NYARDA along with a fund for perpetual care., New York State through NYARDA
provided assurance  (as asendwent No. 1 to the Application for License) to the
Federal Government that the State would be responsible for the wastes in
perpetuity.

In May 1963, the AEC issued a permit authorizing construction of the NFS
plant, and construction was completed in early 1966, Later that vear, the AEC
issued & license to NFS for operation of the first commercial nuclear fuel
reprocessing plant.

In 1972, the plant was shut down to expand its capabilities and to make
modifications to reduce radioactive effluences and radiation exposure levels
to plant personnel. At the time, NFS estimated this modification program
would cost about.$15 million and take two years to complete.

The AEC comnsidered that the proposed modification program involved a
significant alteration, and, ﬁherefore, requiredki’construction permit and a
licensing review similar te that required of a newly licensed plant. When the
NFS facilities were constructed, the need to withstand certain natural phe-
nomena was recognized and the facilities were built to the specifications of
the Uniform Building Cede for earthquake zone 3. However, during the licensing
review, the AEC stipulated that new facilities must also be able to withstand
the effects of the highest magnitude tornado that can be expected to occur at
least once in ten million years and the highest magnitude esrthquake that can
be expected to occur at least once in ome million years. AEC also requested
that NFS assess the capability of the existing structures to withstand these
phenomena. By 1976, NFS judged that over $600 million would be required to

complete the proposed modification program.
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In April 1976, NFS notified the New York State Energy Research and
Development Authority (NYSERDA), the successor to NYARDA, of its intention to
exercise its right under the Waste Storage Agreement to surrender the respon~
sibility for all wastes at the WNYNSC to NYSERDA. -That September, NFS
announced its decision to withdraw from the nuclear fuel reprocessing busgi-

ness, citing rising costs and uncertain regulatory requirements as key factors.

Technical Problems at the West Valley Site

The main process building has about 80,000 square feet of floor space, is
90 feet high, and has a ventilation stack that rises to 200 feet above grade.
It is composed of a number of process areas and shielded cells in which re—
motely operated mechanical and chemical operations were performed. The build-
ing also contains the fuel receiving and storage facilities (spent fuel pool},
analyﬁica- “aboratories, and a control room. Smaller structures include an
office building, a warehouse, maintenance shops, and a low-level liquid waste
treatment facility. The low-level liquid waste treatment facility consists of
a building containing waste-treatment process equipment and a peripheral

system of lagoons and pits for waste treatment and retention.

High-Level Liguid Wastes (HLLW)

There are about 560,000 gallons of neutralized radicactive wastes froﬁ the
-reprocessing of uranium-based reactor fuels stored in an underground carben
steel tank at the West Valley site. Approximately another 12,000 gallons of
acidic radioactive liquid wastes are contained in a separate underground tank
fabricated from stainless steel; this acidic waste was produced during the

processing of an experimental thorium~based fuel.



66

The fuel reprocessing scheme used at the Western New York Nuclear Service
Center produced an acidic liquid high-level waste which was neutralized prior
to storage in the carbon steel tank to reduce corrosicn. This neutralization
process, which is also in use at DOE's Hanford and "Savannah River installa-
tions, regulted in the separation of the waste in this tank into two layers:
(1) an upper liquid portion, containing most of the radioactive cesium, and
(2) a denser solids-containing portion (uesvally referred to as sludge) which
contains most of the radioactive strontium, other fission products, and long-
lived elements that constitute less than one-tenth of one percent of the total
curies of radioactivity in this tank.

The "sludge" present in the larger tank has been estimated to amount to as

much as 124,000 gallons. The acid waste is not expected to contain aludge.

Righ-Level! Liquid Waste Tanks

Each of the two 750,000 gellon carben steel tanks sits within a steel pan
which serves as 2 second barrier to leaks. However, it has been determined
that the pan under the active tank does not hold water. FEach tank, with its
pan, is enclosed within a two-foot-thick concrete vault. The vaults are
surrounded by relatively impermeable soil (silty till) and are eight feet
underground. Both 15,000 gallon stainless steel tanks are contained within a
reinforced concrete vault which is partially lined Qith stainless steel. This

vault also is surrounded with gilty till and is buried six feer underground.
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NRC-Licensed Burial Grounds

The NRC-licensed burial area ;omprises about 7.2 acres, of which
approximately one acre has been used. The radiocactive wastes buried there
consist of metallic cladding hulls from fuel elements reprocessed at the
Center; various large items including process vessels and equipment; and
migcellaneous items, such as ventilation filters, laboratory wastes, and other
process—related debris. Also buried in this area, encased in concrete, are a
number of ruptured fuel assemblies from a Govermment reactor. These wastes
were buried in the silty till in 50 foot deep holes (much of the waste was
packaged in steel drums). This burial area was originally used to dispose of
solid, long-lived radioactive material wastes, TRU wastes, from the reproces-
sing plant and was liceﬁsed as part of the plant complex for this purpose. 1Its
present use is for burial of the small amount of wastes generated by plant
maintenance, Thé total wastes buried there from 1966 to date amount to about
139,000 cubic feet containing approximately 550,000 curies. Records of buried

wastes are wmaintained and the individual holes are marked and indexed.

New York State~Licensed Burial Grounds

The New York State licensed low—level radicactive wast; burial grounds
were opened as a coumercial venture in 1962 to receive low-level wastes for
permanent shallow land burial. Although the NRC has jurisdiction over the
licensing of such burial sites, it has entered into an agreement, as provided

for in the Atomic Es2rgy Act, relinquishing this authority to New York State.
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These burial grounds comprise 22 acres of the site, approximately seven
acres of which were actually used for radicactive material burial. The

facility contains two sets of burial trenches: a north area and a south area,

each containing seven trenches. Typically, the trenches were 23 feet wide, 20
feet deep, and 600 to 800 feet long. Three trenches which originally had a
minimum of four feet of gsoil cover have since been reconstructed to prevent
rain water infiltration. The remainder have eight to ten feet of covering.

Trench boundaries are marked with concrete markers and records of buried

materials are maintained.

S

‘The holding lagoons for rainwater pumped from open trench areas were also
constructed adjacent to the north :renches; a third lagoon was later built
near the south trenches. A pipeline connects the lagoons to the low-level
liq;id waste treatment facility.

About 2.4 million cubic feet of wastes (contained in 55-gallon steel drums
or in wooden or cardboard containers) are buried in these facilities. The
wastes typically include rags, clothing, gloves, wood, filters, failed equip-
ment, and animal carcasses. About 23 percent of these wastes originated from
operations at the Western New York Nuclear Service Center: the remainder came
from nuclear power plants (20%) and medical, educational, industrial, and
Federal sources (57Z).

Congressional Hearings involving discussion of the West Valley site were
held before the House Subcommittee on Environment, Energy and Natural
Resources on February 23, March 12, and April 6, 1976 {(Low-Level Radioactive
Waate Disposal); on March 8 and 10, 1977 (Nuclear Waste Disposal Costs (West

Valley, New York)); on June 18, 1977 (High-Level Nuclear Waste); and on
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September 20, 21, and 22, 1977 (Nuclear Power Costs). Hearings were alsc held
on June 15 and 16, 1977, before the Subcommittee on the Environmeqt and the
Atmosphere of the House Committee nn Science and Technolcgy.

On February 25, 1978, Public Law 95-238 was passed which authorized a
ctudy by the Secretary of Energy to consider the a%ailable options_in recon—

ciling the responsibilities at the Western New York Nuclear Service Center.

DCE Study

Mr. Chairman, I would now like to turn to the study DOE has completed on
the Western New York Nuclear Service Center. As you know, the Department of
Energy Act of 1978 directed the Secretary of Ernergy to prepare and submit to
the Congress, within cne year, a study to consider the available optionms,
including, but not limited to:

{1) Federal technical and financial aid‘in support of decommissioning

high~level waste disposal operations at West Valley;

(2) Federal operation of the Center for the purposes of decomissioning
existing facilifies and disposing of existing high-level wastes,
including a demonstration program for the solidification of high-
level wastes for permanent burialj;

(3) Permanent Federai ownership of and responsibility for all or part of
the Western New York Nuclear Service Center, and Federal receipt of
the license from the present co-licencees; and

{4) Use of the Center for other purposes.
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The Legislation stated that the study should recommend allocation of existing
and future responsibilities among the Federal Government, the State of New
York, and present industrial participants in the Center.

In addition, it directed DOE to conduct informational publiz hearings to
make the study available for public comment and to submit these comments with
the study report.

One million dollars was provided for this study. It was determined that
the Office of the Assigtant Secretary for Energy Technology have the manage-
ment responsibility for the West Valley study since this Office has technical
expertise and programmatic responsibility for high-level waste management and
alternative waste solidification processes. Nine hundred thousand dollars was
budgeted for Argounne National Laboratory (ANL) to organize and manage the con-
duct of the study. ANL in turn subcontracted Acree American, Inc. to look at
high-level waste disposal by hydraulie fracturing; E. R. Johnson, Inc. to con-
duct an evaluation of the alternatives of use or decommissioning of the NFS
reprocessing plant and associated faclities, Dames and Moore to evaluate the
alternatives of the shallow waste burial grounds; United Nuclear Industries,
Ine. to develop conceptual decommissioning plans for the site; and ETA
Engineering, Inc. to evaluate the spent fuel facili;y.

The remaining $100,000 of the $1,000,000 authorized for the study remained
with the Office of the Assistant Secretary for Environment to provide an
overview of Argonne National Laboratory's envirommental assessment of the
study optiens for decontamination, decommissioning, and continued utilization
of the Wesv Valley site, and also to conduct independent environmental assess-
ments, This portion of the study was conducted under contract with Battelle

Columbus Laboratories.
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On March 18, 1978, a public m;eting was held at West Valley by the
Department of Energy to present an outline of the Department's proposed scope
and schedule for the study and to solicit comments from all interested parties
with regard to the study content, T

As a result of the testimony presented at the meeting as well as subse-
quent comments and statements which DOE received, the study scope was expanded
to include the option of complete dismantlement of the site and to look at
nonnuclear usage of the site.

In an effort to assist the establishment of appropriate criteria for decon-
tamination and decommissioning, as well as to foster a.cooperative spirit
between the public and State and Federal organizations, the West Valley Tank
Decontamination and Decommissioning Tasleorce was formed.

The Group was co-chaired by DOE.and the New Ycr# State Attorney General's
Office, and their report on criteria important to decontaminating and decom
missioning the Western New York Nuclear Service Center has been included with
the DOE study report to Congress,

On June 14 and 15, 1978, Argonne National Laboratory held informal meetings
in Hamburg, New York for the purpose of exploring more thoroughly, through
direct discussicns, some of the technical suggestions which were made at the
March 18 DOE public meeting.

Information gathered from the March 18 and June l4-15 meetings, as well as
from letters received from concerned persons, was considered and incorporated
1s appropriate into the Final Report for Public Comment which was released for
public review and comment in November.1978. A public informational meeting

was held in West Valley on December 16, 1978 to present the report and to
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provide a forum for discussing the report contents. A public hearing was held
in Buffalo, New York on January 13, 1979 to solicit comments on the report.

In addition, written comments were encouraged and those received were submitted
along with the tramscripts of the December 16 and January 13 meetings to

Congress on February 23, 1979,

House Committee on Science and Technology Amendment

-I would now like to turn to the question of the zmendment to the DOE
Authorization for Fiscal Year 1980 recently recommended by the House Committee
on Science and Technology.

As the committee knows, a deci;ion memorandum based upon the findings of
the IRG is soon to be éorwarded to the President. Consequently, until the
President has indicated his decisions on severa; of these issues, my remarks
en this proposed amendment must be viewed as preliminary.

With the Chairman's permission, I would now like to indicate those areas
where the Department is in agreement with the provisions of this Amendment,
and those where we differ. We concur that the overall management responsi-
bility for cleanup operations at West Valley lies with the Federal Government.
Underlying all of the related remedial technical development activities that
must be undertaken in meeting this responsibility is our awareness of the need
to carefully consider the environmental aspects of these activities. In the
same vein, we agree that the existing liquid wastes at West Vailey must be

solidified and tha" the existing facilities wust be decontaminated and

decommissioned.
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The Department is in further agreement in endorsing the eventual removal
and dispcsal of all solidified high level wastes and spent fuel from the West
Valley site. A prohibition on the disposal of additional nuclear wastes ét
the site is also compatible with this view, insofar as it applies to high
level wastes. o

The Department does disagree with some aspects of the amendment. For
example, additional consideration of the position of the State of New York
should be given before a propecsal is made to ban the temporary sturage of
spent fuel at the site and to prohibit additional use by the State of New York
of the State licensed low level burial ground. We also disagree with the
statement in the amendment that DOE should take title to the high level waste
at the Center. We continue to believe, as we stated in the DOE Report, thgt
‘the financizl responsibilities for the disposition of the high-level waste
should be shared among the Federal Government, the State of New York, and the
NFS Corporation.

The proposed Amendment takes the view that the cleanup »f the West Valley
site would be of a demonstration project nature. We feel that such a

characterization may be unduly limiting, since it might alsc be viewed in the

e
(9]

context of a remedial action. This approach seems e prg:a:ﬁre untii we
have had an opportunity to give full comnsideraticn te all optiouns.

A ten year time limit placed unon the DOE role in this effort would be
reasonable if all decisions associated with the solidification activity rested
with the DOE. IF NRC, EPA, and the State of New York will have substantive

input f. decisions such as waste form selection and the establishment of

apprepriate D&D criteria, then the ten year limit is not reasonable.
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Finally, I have prepared and attached my formal responses to the questions

raised by the Chairman in his letter to me of May 22, 1979,

Summary
In conclusion, the general public comment received in writing and at three

public meetings appears to favor a Federal responsibility for an early cleanup
at West Valley., 1Tn line with this desire, the Administration and the State oé
New York have worked hard and have made a great deal of progress over the past
months in seeking a resolution to the West Valley situation. This progress
has been achieved through step by step discussion and consideration of the
needs of the citizens of the West Valley area, the State of New York, and the
Nation as a whole. Ultimately, we will need legislation to accomplish this

resolution.

I would be happy to answer any questions the Committee might have at this

time.
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RESPONSES TO QUESTIONS
SUBMITTED BY THE COMMITTEE

Q.1: How does the proposed amendment compare to the recommendations made

by the Départment regarding Federal responsibilities at the West
Valley site in its "Westcern New York Nuclear Service Center Study?"
Recommendations contained in the Department of Energy (DOE) report
vere limited to recommendations of financial and management
responsibilities. The legislation which authotized the DOE

study requested that DOE examine technical options for decontamina-
tion and decommissioning (D&D) and for possible future ugses of the
site. The legislation specifically did not ask DOE to make a
technical reccmmendation on the disposition of the site. However,
as part of the szudy a Task Group was established, the West Valley
Tank Decontamination and Decommissiocning Task Group, which
addressed the questions of how to proceed. This Task Group
recommended that a gemeral plam for cleapup activities for the
entire site be derermined before action on specific areas of the
site 13 prunosed. DOE is in agreement with this approach and the
recammendaﬁian that efforts be undertaken for the early solidifica-

tion of the high-level waste.

At this time, since the general plan for the ultimate disposition
of the site has not been established, specific recommendations on
what should be done and by when are premature. One very important
difference between the DOE report and this amendment is that DOE
has recomwended and continues to recommend thar the fipaneial
responsibilities for the disposition of the highelevel liguid

waste be shared between the Federal Govermment, the State of New York,

and the Nuclear Fuel Service (NFS) corporativa. The proposed
amendment would legislate a 100 percent financial respomsibilicy
for the Faderal Govermment; "the Secretary (of DOE) shall take
title to the high-level liquid nuclear waste presently existing at

the Center."
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Q.2.: Specifically what kind of program does the Department anticipate
implementing should the authorization be accepted by the Congress?

A. : At this time, the Department does not have a specific recommendation
for a program should the authorizatioen Bé'accépted by Congress.
We will address this question over the next few months in anticipa-
tion that some authorization for West Valley will occur 1a
Figcal Year 1980. In view of the answers provided to the previous
question, an obvious activity that cam be initiated 1s to begin
efforts to establish a general plam for the ultimate disposition
of the Center. Whether or not actual technical activities
associated with a solidification activity can begin is not yet
known. However, we anticipate that some effort to further
characterize the existing waste and to perform envirommental
analysis of alternmative solidification schemes would be conducted.

Q.3: To what extent would the proposed project be for the purpose of
research and development? To what extent would it be implementa-
tion of demonstrated technology for the purpose of remedial
action and commitment to apply demeonstrated technology in final
disposal of high~level wastes at the site?

A. : The proposed Amendment takes the view that the cleanup of the
West Valley site would be of a demonstration project mature.
While there are benefits to be derived from the project viewed
in this way, such a characterization would be unduly limiting,
since it might also be viewed as an action which has generic

benefits to the nuclear program as a whole.
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Does the project entail establishment of short-term or
long-term Federal operations at the West Valley site which
esyld nee sericely bg seqn 43 opevaripns Noesapwary o Fulfill
what may be Federal responsibilities to asgist in the

" decommissioning and decontamination of the Nuclear Fuel

Services facility?

The Fedefal Government has no present responsibility for
D&D of the NFS site. The proposed amendment would, in fact,
direct DOE to begin some D&D activities. The Federal
activity atr the site would be limited to this direction.

Under the proposed amendment, what financial or other
responsibilities would remain for the State of New York
or for Nuclear Fuel Services, Inc., in decontamination
and long-term care of the facility? What finally would
be the proportionate burdeng accepted by the Federal
goverment vis-a~vis private partles involved?

Under the proposed amendment New York State and NFS

would remain responsible for management and financing

of decontaminatiorn and long-term care-of those portionms

c¢f the facility not used as part of the proposed project.

New York Scate'and NFS also would be fimancially

responsible for costs incurred by the Secretary to
decontaminate existing property or facilities or correct
defects in them to the extent required to carry out the
project. DOE would be financially rzspomsible for all

of the wastz2 associated with conducting the a&tual solidi-
fication project and for decontamizating and decommissioning
all facilities, including storage tauks, used in that project.
Al:hough it cannot be possible to precisely determine the
praportionace burdens imposed by the amendment, it would seeﬁ
that.the Federal government would be required to assume
virtually all of the costs of removing and solidifying and
disposing of the wastes and of decontaminating and decommis-

sioning the existing reprocessing facilities.
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. What, 1f any, previsicn exists for recovery of costs should

parties other than the Federal govermment be found responsible
for nuclear waste at the aite?

At this time, the entire responsibility for the Center is
shared between the State of New York and the NFS corporation.
Thus, the costs connecteé with the site are currently the

responsibility of those parties.

What provision exists for regulatory control over remedial actions at
the West Valley site?

Activity, of a remedial action type, undertaken by New York State or NFS
would be subject to regulatory coatrol by NRC under the provision of the
Atomic Energy Act of 1954 as amended. Certain state laws may also

govern certain aspects of such remedial actiom.
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for Reference Case?

New Nuclear
York Fuel Federal
Area/Option Users State Services Government
High-Level Waste Tanks
and Wastes
o Righ-level wastes Very low  Low Very low High.
o High-level waste tanks Very low  Low Very low Medium
NRC-Licensed Burial Ground
o Extended care . Very low Medium  Very low Medium
o Exhumation Very low Medium Very low Medium
NYS-Licensed Burial Ground
o Extended care Very low Medium Very low Low
o Exhumation Very low Medium Very low Medium
Reprocessing Plant
o Protective storage Very low Medium Very low Medium
o Dismantlement Very low Medium Very low Medium -
Spent Fuel Storage Fool
" o Protective storage Very low Medium Very low -Medium
o Dismantlement Very low Medium Very low Medium

4gqual weighﬁ was given to Contractual Commitments, Past Benefits and
Actions, Future Benefits, and Applicable Precedents.
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Corresponding
Responsibility Factor Percentape Responsibility Rating

Zero ' 0%

Very Low . 1% - 20%
Low 21% - 40%
Medium 41% - 60%
High 617% - 80%
Very High 81% - 1007%

Responsibility factors were assigned to each of the involved
parties for each of the four considerations and were averaged
to determine the overall responsibility factor. These
factors were determined for each of the technical D&D options
explored earlier (Section 2).

3.3.2 Considerations

(1) Contractual Commitments

- From a contractual point of view, it is assumed that the
ultimate responsibility for the Center rests with the State of
New York. (See GAQ report to the Conservation, Energy and Natural
Resources Subcommittee of March 8, 1977.)

(2) Past Benefits and Actions

Four groups either benefited or expected to benefit from the
construction and operation of the NFS plant. These groups were:

o The Federal Government - through the U.S. Atomic Energy Commission,
encouraged development of a commercial fuel reprocessing industry;

o The State of New York -~ acquired the land, encouraged industry
to locate there, and willingly accepted risks in the hopés of
developing an augmented industrial base in western New York;

o Nuclear Fuel Services, Inc. - achieved an early entry into an
industry which they expected to be highly profitable and in
which they hoped to obtain the dominant position; and

o The users - utilities which received the benefit of additional
space. in their spent fuel storage pools and credit for or
return of materials recovered in processing.
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I am James L. Larocca, Commissioner of Energy for
the State of New York. "'In that capacity, I alsc serve as
Chairman of the New York State Energy Research and Develop-
ment Authority (“NYSERDA"). ‘

The Western New York Nuclear Service Center, located
approximately 30 miles from Euffalo on a 3,345-acre site owned
by NYSERDA, is the only commercial nuclear fuel reprocessing
plant that ever operated in the United States. The Center was
established as a joint venture by NYSERDA's predecessor, the
New York Atomic Research and Development Authority ("NYARDA"),
which owned the site, by Nuclear Fuel Services, Inc. ("NFS"}),
at that time a wholly owned subsidiary of W. R. Grace, now a
wholly owned subsidiary of Getty 0il, which constructed and
operated the facilities and by the Atomic Energy-Commission
("AEC"), which was promoting the commercialization of nuclear
fuel reprocessing generally in the United States and which
provided the spent fuel to be reprocessed.

Shut d6WH,since 1972, the reprocessing plant today

.
Fad -

stands 3s A symbol of the nation's failure to cope fully with
the back end of the nuclear fuel cycle. National and inter-
national atctention has now focused on West Valley, and intense

public concern has arisen regarding the future of the site and

facilities, and the nuclear wastes contained therein. :

v
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The West Valley site today comprises:

- A plant for reprocessing spent nuclear fuel,
not now'in operation.

. == A carbon steel tank storing approximately
600,000 gallons of high-level neutralized ligquid wasté,
plus an identical spare tank.

-- A receiving and storage basin for spent nuclear
fuel, now storing about 170 tons of spent fuel rods.

-- A six-acre hurial ground for solid, low-level
radioactive waste, licensed and regulated by the Sﬁate.

-- A burial ground, licensed by the Nuclear Regulatory
Commission ("NRC"), containing about 100,000 éubic feet of‘
high»levei solid wastes, principally spent fuel hulls and
other hardware derived primarily from reprocessing operations.

-- A stainless steel tank storing approximately 12,000
gallons of high-level, acid iiquid waste and thorium, plus an
identical empty spare tank.

In the twelve years since the plant was licensed and

-

-the inifial“agreeménts were reached among NFS, the AEC, which
preceded the NRC, and the precursor of NYSERDA, Federal policy
concerning waste management and disposal has changed dramati-
cally. Long-*erm storage of high-level liguid wastes in tanks
is no longer acceptable to the Federal Government. Current
Federal régulations‘call for sclidification of high-level
wastes within five years of their generation, and shipment

to a Federal repository within ten years of their generation.

Neither State nor private ownership and operation of high-
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level waste disposal sites is being considered today by the
Federal government. . _ )

The Federal government has attempted to embark on a
program for Federal management of~Bqth high-level nuclear
wastes and the facilities for theif storage a2nd disposal.
Since 1976 when NFS served notice of its intended surrender
to NYSERDA of the waste storage facilities at West Valley,

New York has urged the Federal government to participate
with the State in the development of a program to decommission,
decontaminate, and permanently store the West Valley wastes.

An understanding of the history of this joint venture
is essential to any fair and equitable determination of the
roles to be played in the disposition of West Valley. It is
important to consider who promoted the venture, what the anti-
cipated benefits to the respective parties were, who intended
to bear what risk under the agreements and lastly, which of
the parties possess the financial and technical resources to
deal with a prﬁblsp with public health and safety implications
of thié;maqhitude.

With the Atomic Energy Rct of 1954, the Federal govern-
ment set out to transform a statutory government monopoly in
atomic energy into a regulated, civilian power industry -- in
short, to commercialize the production of nuclear power. Soon
the goal was enlargéd to that of commercializing the entire
nuclear power fuel cycle, including reprocessing of ir-

radiated, or Spent, fuel, as well as management and per-
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manent storage of the wastes. It was thought that a truly
competitive nuclear power industry, independeht of‘assis—
tance from, although carefully regulated by, the Federal
government, would mcre quickly IOWe; the cost of producing
nuclear power. So eager was the AEC to bring this about
that it offered to make available to acceptable commercial
companies spent fuel from its own nﬁclear operations, which
were primarily military, until sufficient commercial nuclear
power plants were coperating to furnish the spent fuel load
for commercial reprocessing. Even so, private companies
. did not rush into the nuclear fuel reprocessing business.

As a result of intensive negotiations among the .
AEC, MNFS and the predecessor of NYSERDA, a series of agree-
ments, constituting a joint venture, was executed on May 15,
1963. These agreements, between NYSERDA's predecessor and
NFS, and NFS and the AEC, provided for the establishment,
construction and operation of the West Valley facility and
represented thé-cq}mination of seven years of effort by the
COngreéghana the AEC to involve private industry in the
chemical reprocessing of spent fuel from electric power
reactors.

From the beginning of its negotiations with the AEC
to construct and operate a nuclear fuel reprocessin¢ plant,
NFS indicated its view that a private corporation should

not manace the nuclear wastes in perpétuity. The initial
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NFS position was that the AEC should take over the wastas
after a specified, finite period, on the grounds tha; a
private corporation could not commit itself to continuation
of corporate activities well beyané the life of its plant.

In the face of the AEC's ééluctance to assume ul-
timate responsibility for the wastes, NFS was also nego-
tiating with the State. It was estimated that a care fund
of $4 million would suffice for the perpetual care of each
filled tank, including its replacement at the end of its
expecfed useful forty years of life.

New York's expectation as it initially entered this
venture was solely that it would provide the investment in
land. When the AEC and NFS insisted that a governmental
entity would have to be responsible -as long-term custodian
of these wastes, New York (at the AEC's insistence) obliced,
but in strict reliance on the AEC's assertion that the perpe-
tual care. fund to be established frorm payments made by the
AEC itself and‘the utilities for reprocessing by NFS would
be su%?icight for perpetual care.

The Waste Storage Agreement between NFS and New York
State which resulted from these negotiations provided that
the high-level liquid wastes, and funds set aside for manag-
ing those wastes, would be turned over by NFS to the Authority
at the end of the leasehold, at which time the Authority was

to become responsible for perpetual care of the wastes.
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The Base Load Agreement with the AEC provided that
the AEC was to supply NFS, until 1967, with a base.load of
spent fuel, primarily from its military production reactors,
for reprocessing, unless commercigl_sources provided suffi-
cient guantities before that time. The Base Load Agreement
limited the charges which NFS could assess against both the
AEC and commercial customers for the perpetual care of the
wastes. Base load spent fuel came mainly from the AEC's
Banford, Washington, reacter and in small part from the
Dresden and Yankee Rowe reactors which together accounted
for 480 of the 624 tons of spent fuel NFS processed during
its six years of operation. .

By 1971, NFS was still only reprocessing very small
batches of commercial fuels. It recognized its competitive
disadvantage, as other larger plants with improved dasiqn
were in the process of licensing or construction. NFS there-
fore shut down its plant in 1972 for the purpose of enlarging
its capacity ffom\250 to about 800 metric tons a year, and
to add’facilities rgéuired‘by the developing regalations.

During the six years NFS operated, substantial changes
were made in Federzl policy. High-level radioactive wastes
weré now to be stored only at Federally owned repositories,
and a commercial reprocessing plant's inverntory of high-level
liguid waste was to be limited to that produced in the prior
five years. This inventory was to bé converted to a stable

solid within that time, for transfer to a Federal repository

within ten vyears of reprocessing.
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The West Valley situation is unigue. NFS is the
only commercial fuel reprocessor ever liéensed, ané when
the AEC determined that high-level waste would have to be
solidified, its determination affee;ed only one entity
operating in the commercial secto£ ~- the West Valley
joint venture.

What happened next was that the father of the
venture, the AEC, changed the regulatory requirements govern-
ing high-level waste disposal, which among other things made
a fund which under any analysis would have been inadeguate
now grossly inadequate to the newly defined tasks associated
with perpetual care.

Here is how it happened:

Shortly after NFS shut down for expansion, the AEC
advised the company that its planned expansion required a
new construction permit. And then, following passage of
the Energy Recorganization Act of 1974, came an alteration
of the entire.licghsing and regulatory prqcedure. The Act
split'EﬁE AEC into the NRC and U.S. Energy Research and
Development Administration ("USERDA").

Recognizing that the new reaulations, if applied
retroactivély, would have placed NFS potentially in viola-
tion, and that West Valley's specific problems might take
considerable time to resolve, the AEC indicated that, un-
til they were resolved, the present storage method provided
reasonable assurance for protection of the health and safe-

ty cof the public.
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Beyond the new egquipment and design that the Com-
mission's rule changes demanded, the NRC indicated'tﬁat
the plant as constructed.at West Valley might no longer
meet its new, more strinéent seismic standards,

When the expansion projecé w;s first undertaken,
NFS estimated that it would cost $15 million. By 19876,
the company indiqated that more than $600 million might
be required.

On September 22, 1976, NFS formally informed the
NRC that the operation had become commercially impracti-
cable and NFS was withdrawing from the reprocessing busi-
ness.

The venture had failed. In light of this failure,h
and the intimate role the Federal government played at
every step, I am here to propound the obvious: It is
time for Congress to take cognizance of the Federal respon-~
sibility for West Valley, and act on it.

Thére is little question but that the Federal govern
ment Eé&ss{a significant legal and moral obligation to pro-
vide a solution for the West Valley problem -- a problem
which would not exist today had not the Federal government
induced the parties to undertake this joint venture.

With one hand, it had promoted commercialization of
the nuclear fuel cycle and approved é scheme for care of

these wastes which was obviously inacequate -- liguids
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which could be toxic into eternity to be maintained forever
in tanks designed to last only forty years, all to be cared
for with the grand sum of $4,000,000. With the othe; hand,
it regulated its co-venturers out of husiness.

-The caution mandated by tﬁe‘regulatorQ, fiscal and
practical uncertainties of this experiment in high-level
waste management was sacrificed by the AEC to short term
goals and deadlines.

Obviously none of the partieé to the joint venture
contemplated what has happened at West Valley. It is ve
who are here today and in different times who must now
develop a program for removing and isolating the waste
that remains -- as we have tried to do.

As early as 1976, whep the regulatory polipy wa=
garding the solidification of high-level waste became clear,
New York recognized that only one party to the venture --
the Federal government -- had the vast financial and tech-
nical resources required to cope adequately with the problems
at West yalley. fh&eed, this point was acknowledged in DCE's
recent repart to Congress on West Valley: "With regard to
D & D aétivities, DOE is the only agency (State or Federal)
with readily available technical and management expertise in
nuclear technology. (Both the NRC and EPA have substantial
nuclear expertise. ﬁ?heir function, however, is primarily

regulatory in nature.)"



91

Finally, the elements of a program for West Valley
to dispose of the wastes and facilities which New York be-
lieves are necessary to meet appropriate Federal responsi-

R

bilities are as follows:

-- Removal of the high—levél wastes {liquid and
sludge) from the tanks.

-~ Solidification of the high-level wastes.

-- Transfer of the solidified wastes to a Federal
repository.

-- Decontamination and decommissioning of the tanks
and remaining facilities, including the reprocessing plant
and ancillary facilities. .

-- Analyses by the DOE and NFS to determine what
material, if any, must be exhumed from the NRC licensed
burial area in order to place the burial area in a condition
requiring only passive ﬁanagement.

- Exﬁﬁmation of buried material as determined by
the NRC based on above analysis.

’;?%fh progra;-for decommissioning of the low-level
waste burial area. A
| I am attaching to this testimony for the record a

fuller history of the West Valley Nuclear Fuel Reprocessing

Facility.
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Riskael GF Wl Eaeien WYY Bowe SRR ey
Facility

With passage of the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 the federal govermment
began the transformation fram a statutory go\;emrent mmpoiy in atomic energy to a
requlated civilian nuclear power industry. The remainder of the 50"s saw continual
atterpts by the AEC and the Congress to en ourage private industry to enter a

heavily regulated arena.

During 1955 and 1956, the APC made available to industry previcusly
classified information, amd encouraged, in various ways, private campanies to enter
the high technology field of nuclear power, Of particular importance was the
Nuclear Powe.r‘Reactor Demonstration Program in which the AEC developed advanced
tec?ﬁlolpgy at goverrment expense and tried .'bo encourage other groups to mﬂertake
development and demonstration power projects with private financing, Despite a
nuber of requlatory uncertainties, the AEC, in late 1955, successfully concluded
the first set of nEjrotiated‘ agreements with various utilities for the construction

of the first few demonstration nuclear power reactors.

The AEC was also ‘pramoting the extension of commercialization to other
areas of the "fuel-.gycle. On January 5, 1956, Lewis Strauss, then Chairman of the
AEC, announced that the AEC had embarked upon a program to enooﬁrage the entry of
private industry into chemical reprocessing of spent fuel elements. The AEC, he
said, would make available Camuission technology and limited arrbunts of certain
irradiated fuel materials for cammercial processing to firms submitting acceptable
proposals. Classified information was to be made available to all interested and

qualified parties, In this first amnouncement, Chairman Strauss said:
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It is the policy of the Comuission tc encourage
industry to build its own plants for these purposes, The goal
is to have commercial [re]processing plants in operation as it
becomes necessary to [relprocess fuel elements from privately
owned power reactors.

To make available to private industry the information required to reasonably
estimate price and cost, a semninar oh chemical reprocessing of nucledr fuel was
held at Idaho Falls, Idaho. Dr. W, Kenneth Davis, Director of the AEC's Division
of Reactor Develomment, issued a conprehensive statement of the AEC policy on
reactor fuel reprocessing. The AEC's policy of encouraging industry to build and
operate plants for the chemical reprocessing of the J'xrad;iated fuel elements was,
Dr. Davis said, a reflection of the ARC's recogniticn that: .

.« . 2 truly competitive nuclear power industry,
free from major dependence on govermment assistance, will not
come into being until all facets of the nuclear reactor cycle —
including power reactor cperation, fuel element fabrication,
feed materials preparation, fuel reprocessing and fission
product recovery — are being carried on in privately owned
facilities.

Dr. Davis announced that a chemical reprocessing plant would be a preduction

‘ facility under the ARC re'gul,a};ions, and would require a facility license based

on the guidelines issued on January 18, 1956, He stated:

The AEC will invite proposals from industry to be
submitted at an appropriate time for the design, construction,
and operation of chemical [re]lprocessing plants, capable of
[re]processing one or more of the fuel types which will be
emploved in projected licensed power reactors, plus limited
quantities of AEC irradiated materials. Industry would be
advised to include in these proposals a description of their
plans for research and development facilities, staff, and
program, It is estimated that proposals should be called
for about 12 to 18 months fromnow . . . . The intent of
[the ARC in suprlying fuels] is to provide a base load for
econcmical operation of one or more cammercial chemical
[relprocessing plants until such time as the locad from
private power reactors is sufficient to support the
[relprocessing cperation.
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During 1956 and 1957, the AEC continued developing licensing ard
requlatory procedures, and examining methods by which a fully independent and
cormercial atomic industry could be created. In September 1956, Representative
Melvin Price, Chairman of the Subcammittee on Research ard Develorment of the .
Joint Camittee aon Atomic Energy, oanneﬁted on the Atamic Energy Act, saying
that the national interest and international prestige required acceleration of
our reactor development program. He also amnounced that he plamned to intro-
duce a bill early in the following year providing for goverrment indemnity against
private reactor hazards in order to furtner industry participation.

On December 7, 1956, Dr. Davis, speaking in Memphis, Tennessee, discussed
the general philesophy of the ABEC's power reactor program, and anncunced that many
carpanies had expressed interest in the AEC's proposal to encoufage industrial
entry into the program. He stated that:

The Cormission has assumed the larger portion of the
burden of develcpiny nuclear power technology through the pilot
plant stage because‘of the enormous costs involved. We believe that
private J.ndust.ry should not be expected to undertake this work on a
large scale.

Once the feas:.b;_ll.ty and the technology of a concept have
been devéIopea and davonstrated on a pilot plant scale, then the
problem is larely one of applying this technology to large scale
plants in order to find out as much as possible about costs of
construction, operation and maintenance. It is our earnest
belief that work in this stage can best be done by industry
under conditicons where there is a real incentive to cut costs.

However, there is the problem that nuclear power costs
cannct be expected to be competitive for same time in the
United States. For same of the concepts we have been workmg
on in this early periocd) they may never be competitive. It is
necessary, then, that scmecne make up the difference if we are
to have these first prototype plants which are themselves
necessary to the later improved plants.
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The ARC was determined that prototypes should be built and wds willing to
underwrite the costs. 7

Addreséing the idea of industrial reprocessing of spe.nt fuel elements,
Dr. Davis stated that predicting either the reprocessing volume, or characterizing
the fuel elements to be reprocessed would be equally difficult. However, he |
did state that he pelieved that same enterprising campanies would enter
the chemical reprocessing field and that the AEC would try to make it
easy for them to do so.

On Jaz;uary 30, 1957, the AEC announced that the construction of
the first few experimental power reactors was progressing, and that the
first oam;ercially fabricated reactor fuel had been delivered to the
AEC in July of the previous year. '

By the beginning of 1957, the ABC staff and the Joint Committee
on Atanic Energy (JCAE) were already examining the possible separation
of the AEC into "regulatory" and "operating” halves to eliminate the
potential conflict between the pramticnal and requlatory functions
of the AEC. --In Egsmml}'before the JCAE, the APC staff reported that
their conzlusion was "that it would be a mistake to separate these

funciions among two different groups of men."
Private industry did not respond to the ABC's inducements to

camercialize the reprocessing of spent fuels. On October 28, 1957,
the AEC announced that it would reprocess spent fuel from private
© research and power reactorsf since industry was not yet ready to under-

take the task. The AEC reaffirmed its cbjective of having private
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industry build and operatz such plants. Therefore, the AEC intended to
perform reprocessing services only for an interim pericd and provided
for cancellation of its reprocessing services an 12 months' notice
when camercial services became avaihbl§ at competitive prices.

By the erd of 1957, despite the ambitious power reactor defonstra-
tion program and the passage of the Price-Anderson Act, camercialization
was not moving as rapidly' as the AEC and Congress had hoped. Further-
more, the first attempt by the AEC to transfer reprocesamg of spenL
fuel and d:Lsposal of nuclea. waste to private industry had proved '

fraught with too much mwerta.mty for private industry to undertake
the risks involved. ' )

Industry remained reluctant despite AEC ehcouragerrgnt. At the .
Atcmic Industrial Forum meeting in October of 1957, Charles G. Manly,
Chief of the Camercial Cevelopment Branch, Division of Civilian
Application, in & speech suggesting possible alternative reprocessing
methods, concluded his remarks with the statement:

One fact stands out: The year 1961, when spent fuel
must be (re)processed for domestic reactors, will soon
be upon us. That, leaves about 3-4 vears in which to

develop, design and-build pa..kacred reprocessing plants, —
Theré is'no time for delay in tackling the prablem.

In confixmation of this necessity, the ARC expressed its intent
te withdrew fram providing nuclear reprocessing services for spent fuel
in accordance with its Federal Register Notice of March 22, 1957. Even

so, industry exhibited no interest.

-
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It was not until 1959 that Davison Chemical Conpany now known as
Nuclear Fuel Services (NFS) was sufficiently encouraged by the” state-
ments of the ARC to seriously consider «ecaming the first oame.fcial
operator of the nuclear/reprccessing pla}\t. Davison undertock
extensive discussions with the ARC to detiennine whether private
industrial reprocessing was camercially feasible, and whether the ARC
we.s ready to support the private industrial venture with an adegsate
and reasonable base load contract. At a briefing conducted by the
New York Office of Atamic Development in 1951 NY announceca its plan to
establish the Western New York Nuclear Services Center on a 3,345 acre

site in Cattaraugus County, about 30 miles south of Buffalo. The center
was. :.nte.nded to provide for the temporary and long—term storage of atamic
energy fuels, byproducts and wastes, and to be available for related
industrial development. On June 2, 1961, A. R. Iuedecke, the Caneral
Manager of the ARC, sent a telegram to Chairman of the office noting his
pleasure:"

...that the State of New York would shortly announce ils

plan to acquire a site for the storage of radicactive -

wastz products,‘and that this site, the Vestern New York

Nuclear Services Center, will be available for lease tc

private industry for waste storage and accammodation of

related industrial activities. In congratulate you and

your State ard wish you every success in this venture.
A great deal of mutual gratitude surrounded the interest of NFS in the
construction of a reprocessing plant. The State of New York, which had
expressed concern that it was being bypassed in the expected growth of
nuclear power, was grateful to have found a company to begin operations

at what was intended to be cne of the major nuclear centers in the
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United States. The Cattaraugus site was to be the keystane to the
development of a camplete coummercial nuclear industry, including
reprocessing and waste storage and disposai, J.n the Northeast. The ARC
was grateful that at last its plan to cq;ltercialize reprocessing was
being realized. ‘

A coamplex series of negotiati.dxs tock place during the years 1961
and following, among NFS, the AEC and the OAD and later, the successor
to the CAD, the New York Atcmic Research and Development Authority
("NYARDA"), which was established on April 1, 1962. The AEC was
indispensable in the negotiations, because it was the only entity with
sufficient knowledge and experience in chemical repr'ooessing and waste'
management. | - .

" In oxder tor ;iete.rnﬁne costs for the serv1ces to berendered by NFS

- to both the AEC and commercial power campanies, the ARC made its own
experience in operating nuclear reprocessing facilities available to

NFS. In addition, the ABC camnissioned its Oak Ridge Laboratory to
design a conceptual reprocessing plant to help determine the costs which

NFS would incur in éo'nst_:zucitng ard operating its commercial facility
e .- s e

including cost associate with maintaining the waste. Costs were a
difficult factor, both in planning and in the negotiation of the Base
Load Agreement since the nature of the fuel to be reprocessed was un-—

certain.



99

Clearly, the NFS plant was to be cperating before there was an
adequate supply of commercial fuel available to sustain the opefat-_i.cns
of the plant at a profitable level. The existence of a guaranteed base
load was an wnconditional part of the NE‘Sproposal However, negot:x.a—
tions for the base load contract were camplicated by the fact that the
type of fuel to be reprocessed by NFS could not be readily specified;
nor was it clear which of the various AC fuels would actually be supplied
under the Base Load Agreement. Therefore, the plant had to be designed
as a miltipurpose facility, flexible and abie to reprocess quite
different types of nuclear.fuel. ' . .

Arother factor complicating the negotiations of the Base Ioad
Agreemen_t was the AEC's regulaton'r_ policy that a camercial reprooes-\
sor's charges to the industry be no greater than the charges to the
AEC under the Base Load Agreement.

The negotiations surrounding waste management were equally éarplex.
Though the AEC did not appear to -have modified its intenticn, announced

by Dr. Davis in 1957 to have the private reprocessor respensible far
long-térm waste storac::e',--NFS, early on, indicated to the AEC that it
did not consi-de.r it proper for a private corporation to take on the
responsibility for the care of nuclear wastes in perpetuity. The
initial NFS position was that the AEC should take over ‘:;he wastes.
On April 4, 1962 NFS wrote o the AEC Savannah River Cperations
Office that NFS understog:d the AEC's position o be: |
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The nuclear industry should carry the camplete cost of
both shart-term and long-term waste disposal so as to avoid
a direct or indirect subsidy tonuclear power...The AEC is”
willing to accept title to the waste after some period of
time providing such costs are reascnable encugh.

On May 7, 1962, NFS wrote the AEC's Assistant General Manager for
Plans and Production that NFS had submitted a proposal for waste manage-
ment to Savannah River for the consideration of the ARC, étating:

We hope that this will provide a basis for arriving
at an agreement that satisfies the necessity for cost reim-
bursement to ABC, relieves NFS of being the vehicle for
radicactive waste starage in perpetuity, and yet makes the
continued development of economic nuclear power feasible,

In an attachment to a letter of June 18, 1962, to R. C. Blair,
Manager of the ARC Savannah River COperations Office, NFS included the
latest modification of the proposal that had been made to Savannah River

earlier in the year. The NFS position on wastes was clearly put in this

attachment:

As wvas recognized at the March 28th meeting, it is not
feasible faor a private corporation to assume physical respon-
sibility for high-level wastes fram a chemical (re)processing
Plant for the extended and possibly indefinite period of time
necessary to assure adequate protection for public health and
safety. To urdertake such responsibility would require manage—
ment to comit the continuance of corporate activities well
beyond the life of the plant. It would be wholly inappropriate
for management of a private corporation to make such commit-
ments for the physical maintenance of high-level radicactive
wastes, for even one lifetime of the waste tanks. The Cammission
has given recognition to this fact in determining that private
perscons are not in a position to assume the responsibility
necessary for the maintenance of burial grounds even for low—
level radicactive wastes. :
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NFS, in its proposal, indicated its willingness to maintain and
provide storage and maintenance for some finite period of time, there-
after Wg the tanks and wastes over to the AEC. NFS also said it
was willing to collect and turn over to‘ the AEC a charge calculated to
proviae the estimated full costs for a perpetual storage at the poin;t
of turnover, thus countering the 'potent—_ial charges that the nuclear
industry was being subsidized by the Federal Govermment. In the face
of the AEC resistance to perpetual care responsibilj'.ty, NFS was simul-
tanecusly negoﬁating for NYARDA to becare the vehicle for perpetual
care of the nuclear wastes. On July 3, 1962, the AEC wrote to NFS
that they understood that the waste managézreﬁt agreérent in perpet_uity
was being negotiated with the State of New Kozn.'k and aMg NFS to advise
in what respects the proposal shquld be amended.

Towards the end of July, 1963, NFS wrote to the Man:;lger of the AEC
Savannah River Operations Office that, in principle, a basis for
perpetual care of radicactive wastes had been negotiated with NYARDA.
Both NFS and NYARDA requested the guidance of the AEC in arriving at a
final agreement and indicated a desire to see the!AEC set a poli;cy
relativ;. 5 the matter. In order to confirm the costs of parpetuz(l care,
NYARDA requested Sidney M. Stoller Associates to prepare an estimate of
the fund that should be set up for perpetual care of radioactive-
wastes. The results of the Stoller study, which was based on AEC
erparience with e\y.isting govertonent wastes, were made available to
NTARIA In Cowoner, anc j‘.’crarded to the ARC at the end of December,

1962, Twe Sioiler ctoeiusion was that a perpetual care find of
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$4 million would be sufficient for perpetual care of each filled storage
tank, including replacement at the end of the expected tank life. Under
the negotiated arrangements it was planned that as each tank was filled
with Liquid waste it would be turned over to NYARDA, together with the
$4 million fund. The fund was to be obtaihed through annual payments
by NFS to NYARDA urder the provisicns of the Waste Storage Agreement.

The AEC approved the perpetual care fund as negotiated. However,
as a cordition of issuing the construction permit for the facility, the
AFRC requested further indications of NYARPA's ability as a state entity
to assure perpetual care for the wastes. In satisfaction of the AFC's
requirement, NYARDA furnished +he Commission with an-agreement between
NYARDA and the QAD, under which the CAD promised to become responsible,
“subject to the availability of funds,” in the event NYPFDA could not ‘
meet its obligations.

In 1963, with most of the negotiations completed, the AEC recula-
tor conducted a conprehensive review of the detailed plans developed
jointly by the AEC Production Group, NFS and NYARDA and sutmitted by
NFS and NYARDA, ihclu_ding the questions of price, base loading, waste
mnager‘\éhi%-an(ﬂ indermification, and issued a construction pemit author-
izing the construction of the reprocessing plant> and the waste manage-
ment facilities.

In 1966, the AEC Licensing Board granted an operating permit and
the first commercial spent fuel reprocessing in the United States began.

The arrangements between NFS ard NYARPDA were set out in a series

of agreements consisting, among other things, of a Lease covering the
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site, and a Waste Storage Agreement providing for the conditions under
which NFS would maintain the wastes until such time as they v‘Je.re turned
o{rer +0 NYARDA. The Waste Storage Agrecment contemplated that NFS
would be responsible for each tank as it 'was being filled during repro-
cessing operations and NYARDA would accel;t' filled tanks, requiring
minimal maintenance, for "dead storage". Bowever, NFS could delay sur-
render of filled tanks if it wished to exercise its mining rights in
the wastes to recover substances of value. The initial term of the
lease was for seventeen years, until December 31, 1980, with provision
made for ten successive ten year renewal options.

By 1966, when construction of the plant was cowleted, the ARC is-
sued a provisional operating license to NFS and to the renamed NYAHDA,.
which had in 1964 become the New York Atomic and Space Development
Authority ("NYASDA"). NFS was licensed as the operator of the facility
and NYASDA as the owner and lessor.

The amount of commercial fuel actually available to NFS during the
first few vears of its operation was extremely limited. The mumber of
coammercial power ;'.'eactiors which actually received their operating li-
censes -birv"ti'xefl%G date’;;hen the NFS license was issued was very small:

Dresden (boiling water reactor) licensed in 1960 at 200 megawatts elec-
tric; Yankee Rowe (pressurized water reactor) licensed in 1961 at 175
megawatts electric; Indian Point (pressurized water reactor) licensed
in 1962 at 265 megawatts electric; two far smaller plants, the 63 mega-
watt Humbolt plant and the 71 megawatt Big Pock Point plant were also
licensed, in 1963 and 1965, respectively. A total of less than 200

megawatts electric was completed and licensed by 1966.
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Indeed, over the next several years the only other reactor to be
oarpleted which put electricity onto a power qrid was not a ériyately
owned reactor. It was the "N" reactor, the natioral production reactor
(NPR) at Hanford, which puts 860 megawatté electric on to the Washington
Public Power Service grid. This reactor- went on line in 1966. Though
the ARC has listed it together with cammercial reactors in the United
States, it is, in fact, USERDA owned and operated primarily for the
production of plutonium for the military weapons program. It is not
allowed to operate as a campetitor to cammercial power otherwise and
it is exempt from ordinary licensing requirements.

The next commercial reactors to go on line vere San Onofre in
1968 and Haddam in 1968, followed by Oyster Creek and Nine Mile Point
iﬁ 1969. Therefore, during the first years of MFS operations, onlyl
the Dresden, Yankee Rowe and Indian Point reactors had substantial
amounts of commercial spent fuel available to be reprocessed. Fifty
metric tons of Dresden fuel were reprocessed by NFS in 1966 and
another 21-1/2 metric tons in 1969. Approximately 50 metric tons from
Yankee Rowe were reprocessed in 1967, 20 in 1969 and about 9 metric
tons ir;."igii-o.._'- The first core of Indian Point, the experimental thoria
core, was reprocessed in 1968, and 23 metric tons of non-thoria fuels
were reprocessed in 1969 and 1971.

' But the overwhelming bulk of the reprocessing load at the West
Valley site wds from the NPP. In fact, during the years 1966 to 1971,
about 380 metric tons of, fuel from the NPR were reprocessed: 61% of

the total reprocessing load at MFS and 63% of the non-thoria fuel.
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This fuel had a samewhat high burn for plutonium production reactors, aver-
aging about 2800 megawatt-days (thermal) per metric ton, but've.ry low burn
by commercial standards. Commercial oxide fuels are typically 10,000 to
20,000 megawatt-days (thermal) per metric ton

NFS was unable, in the later yea:s ;af' operation, to negotiate con~
tracts for commercial reactors then coming on line. The proposed NRC
licensing of larger and, presumably, more cost-efficient reprocessing
plants, the GE plant at Morris Jllinois and the proposed Allied-General
plant at Barmwell, South Carolina, put NFS at a disadvantage in a com—
petitive market. By 1971 they were reprocessing very small batches
of fuel from a variety of sources. In 1972, recognizing its poor com-
petitive éosition in the future reprocessing market, NFS shut its planj:
down for enlargement and modification. Capacity was t0 be raised from

250 to roughly 800 metric tons per year.

The West Valley Facility, 1972-1977

However, substantial changes in Federal policy had taken place
during the six ye;a'rs J‘.n which Nuclear Fuel Services had overated com-
pared to _frxat,"urﬂer which the original agreements were negotiated.

On June 3, 1969, the AEC published in the Federal Register, and
invited public comment on, a proposed statement of policy in the form
of an appendix to Code of Federal Requlations, Title 10, Part 50. The
amendment concerned the siting of fuel reprocessing plants and the
related waste management. facilities. As described in its amended
policy statement of November 14, 1970 in the Federal Register, the

Commission stated that:
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The Camission does 1ot now regard storage of liquid
high-level wastes in tanks as constituting an acceptable
method of long-term storage. Commission experience with
its tank storage of liquid high-level wastes is extensive ~
and while tank design, construction and maintenance have
inproved, the fact remains that tanks can detericrate and
lea'c and that wastes in liquid form.offer a much more
serious potential for dispersal in the envircrmert in the
event of an accident, no matter how unlikely such an ac-~
cident may be, and present far more difficulty for recovery
and decontamination than solidified wastes. Tank storage
requires extensive surveillance and often requires mechani-
cal cooling apparatus to be functioning continuously. Over
periocds of centuries one cannot assure the continuity of
surveillance and care which tank storage requires.

‘ Campare the new policy with the Safety Evaluation for West Valley
issued by the AEC in 1965 during the licensing proceedings. Citing
assistance from the U.S. Weather Bureau (n\eteoroiogy) , the U.S. Geological
Survey (geology and hydroloqgy), the U.S. Coast and Geodetic Swrvey (seis- '
micity) and the U.S, Fish and Wildlife 8ervice (envirormental effecta)‘,

the AEC staff stated in the Safety Evaluation summary:

Inadvertent criticality, chemical explosion, vaste tank
rupture, and failure of the iodine removal equipment are ac-
cidents which have been postulated and analyzed to test the
adequacy of the safequards provided in this facility. We
have fourd that even if one of these unlikely accidents were
to occcur it would not present an undue risk to the health
and safety of the public.

The 187Q-policy stifement also indicated that it was not the AEC's
position that high-level radicactive wastes should be disposed of only
at federally owned and managed repositories. The AFC stated:

Interest has been expressed regarding that aspect of the
policy which provides that disposal of high-level radioactive
fission product wastes would not be permitted on any land
other than that owned and controlled by the Federal Govern-
ment. It has been‘urged that the Camnission permit the es-
tablishment of repositories for such wastes on state-owned
land with operation under AEC licenses. The Cammission has
considered these suggestions but believes at this time that
high-level waste repositories should be under federal owner-
ship and responsibility. The Ccrmission wishes to erphasize,
however, that adoption of this policy will not preclude con-
sideration of state participation in federally owned reposi-



107

tx_:ries or in high-level waste management activities at some
time in the future. .

According to the requirements of 10 CFR 50, Appendix F:

A fl:lel reprocessing plant's inventory of high~level licquid
rac'hoactlve wastes will be limited to that produced in the
prior five years . . , High-level liquid radicactive wastes
shall be converted to a dry solid as required to comply with
this inventory limitation and placed in a sealed container
prior to transfer to a faderal repository in a shipping cask
meeting the requirements of 10 CFR, Part 71 ., . . All of
these high-level radicactive wastes shall be transferred
to a federal repository no later than 1¢ years following
separation of fission products from the irradiated fuel,

In recognition of responses to its first proposal of Appendix F ip
June of 1969, and realizing that the West valley plant would be in violae
tion of the new Federal regulations, the ABC modified Appendix F in the
- Novermber, 1970 re-announcement. Paragraph 6 was added:

With respect to fuel reprocessing plants already licensed,
the licenses will be appropriately conditioned to carry out
th. : -vposes of the policy stated above.

App.aéit F became effective on February 12, 1971. However, there was
still some concern over its applicability to West Valley. Accordingly,
the AEC announced a further amendment to Appendix F on March 9, i971,

effective March 23, 1971. In announcing the amendment, the AEC stated:
“The ‘matter of ultimate disposal of existing high-level
liquid wastes at the West Valley facility presents carmplex
technical problems which may require considerable time for
study and resolution. Pending ultimste disposal, the present
storage method will continue to provide reasonable assurance
that the health and safety of the public will be protected.

The following language was added at the end of the first sentence of

paragraph 6, to read, in full:

With respect to fuel reprocessing plants already licensed,
the licenses will be aperopriately conditioned to carry out
the purposes of the policy stated above with respect to high-
level radicactive fission products generated after installa-
tion of new equipment for interim storage of liquid wastes,

-or after installation of eguipment for solidification without -
interim liquid storage. ' .
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Such equipment was required to be instailed as soon as practicable. The
amended paragraph now concluded: ’

The application of the policy stated in this appendix

to existing wastes and to wastes generated prior to the

installation of such 2quircment will ‘be the stbject of a

further rule-making proceeding. <
Clearly, the entire issue cf waste management hac undergone a radical
re-thinking bv the AFC during the years of NFS operation.

In March of 1972, NFS shut down reprccessing operations for the
purpose of campleting the physical expension of the plant. In May of
1972, NFS was advised by the AEC that the expansion could not be com-
pleted witlxut a new ABEC construction permit. The required d.m_mmts
were summitted to the AEC sn October of 1973. But over the next several
years, while the review proceduré was underway, NUmerous raw requirements
for the reprocessing plant and the waste storage facilities were developed.

The entire procedure was altered following the rassage of the Fnerqgy
Reorganization Act of 1974. The ARC, which had formerly maintained regula-
tory, promotional, operational and military functions in & single agency.,
was split by an act of Congress into a regulatory agency, the 17.5. Nuclear
Regulatory Carm:.ss;Lon {("NKC") and the U.S5. Energy Research and Development
Administr;;i;'n {"USERDA"). USERDA irherited the pramotional, operational
and military, as well as R & D, aspects of the old AEC. The responsibility
for reviewing, evaluating, and ultimately issuing the operating license
to the exvanded NFS plant was transferred to the NRC. In response to
growing public concern over nuclear power in general and specific concerns

over safety ard public health, +he NRC was to develop new requirements.
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Changes were required at West Valley by these develcmments. The
primary purpose of the new license was to shift the plant frbm_its some—
what experimental multi-purpose role to cne that was designed specifically
Jor comercial oxide fuels at expanded caﬁapity. However . the adoption
of 10 CFx 50, Appendix F, was now held té'require the installation of
new waste handling and solidification qu.lgwe_nt if NFS were to resumne
operation. Moreover, during the early part of 1976 the NRC staff in-
dicated that the plant as constructed a* the West Valley site might no
lénéer meet new seismic requirements,

These changes in requlatory policy -- first between the 1266 license
issuance and the 1972 shutdown, and then between the 1972 application for
an expansion and 1976 — imposed upon NFS a set of requirements which )
could be met only at costs NFS estimated to be prohibitively high. When
the expansion project was first undertaken, it was estimated that it
would cost $15 million. By 1976, NFS indicated that over $600 millicn
might be required.

In the fall of 1976, NFS informed the NRC that, as a result of
growing concern Qith.?he unce ‘tainties of the requlatory prucedure,

West véfiey had become'EEhnercially impracticable and NFS had suspernded
its plans to expand and reopesn the plant and was withdrawing from the

reprocessing business.
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We are pleased to have this opportunity to discuss {ssues relating to
Federal partici_pation in decommissioning the Nuclear Fuel Services, Inc.,

(NFS) facility located in West Valley New York.

As we understand the amendment to the U.S. Department of Energy (DOE)
Authorization for Fiscal Year 1980 recommended by the House Committee on
Science and Technology, DOE would be authorized five million dollars in
FY-80 to initiate a program for the solidification of liguid high-level
waste currently stored at NFS, The project is to be compieted within 10
years. The principal activities to be initiated in 1980 include the engi-
neering, safetv and environmental analyses necessary to design a waste
solidification facility and remove the high-level waste from the storage

tanks.

The Nuclear Regulatory Commission (NRC) regulatory control of the NFS
West Valley site is administered through a single facﬂity license, CSF-1,
There are two co-licensees: the site owner, the New York State Energy
Research and Development Authority (NYSERDA) and the site operator, Nuclear _

Fuel Services, Inc., a subsidiary of Getty 0il Company.

In addition to the NRC license, the State of New York exercises
regulatory authority as an Agreement State over the commercial burial
ground for Tow-level waste located at the West Valley site. The h_lew York
State authority is exercised under an agreement with the Commission pursuant

to Section 274 of the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as amended.
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Facility License CSF-1 was issued in 1966 for operation of the
reprocessing plant at the site. In 1972, NFS ceased operation of the plant.
In 1976 NFS decided to wifhdraw from the reprocessing business altogether.
Current NRC activities with respect to License C5F-1 are related primarily
to: (a) investigations of the storage tanks to assure their continuing
safety until such time as the waste can be removed from the tanks, (b)
compilation of information concerning plant status and past performancé
which will be useful for construction of a solidification process as well
as eventual decontamination and decommissioning, and {c) these surveillance
activities necessary to assure that the plant is maintained in a safe con-
dition while in its shutdown mode. Under the existing license, both
co-licensees, NYSERDA and NFS, have certain complementary responsibilities

for the care of the high-level waste and the plant.

With this as background, there are three issues I will address briefly
over the next several minutes; licensing considerations for the proposed
project, broad technical issues associated with that licensing, and the
benefits to be &;rived from undertaking the project.

We note that the proposed amendment to the DOE Authorization Bil1l nﬂ3u1d
authorize the Secretary to enter into contracts and agreements with the State
of New York and others to carry out the'project. The Secretary would also
take title to the liquid high-level waste. It is not clear at this time
whether the project would ne carried out by private contactors, sunh as NFS,

which are subject to licensing. It is also not clear at what point in the
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system the Secretary would tzke title to the 1iquid high-level waste nor

who would act on-behalf of the Secretary to assure its safe management.

Facility License CSF-1 contains conditions called "technical
specifications" which define limits of activities that are permitted under
the license as well as operational safety parameters. As they now stand,
these technical specifications essentially cover the operation of the
reprocessing plant as it was contemplated in 1966. They do not permit NFS
to transfer the high-level waste from the tanks in order to operate a waste
sclidification plant. Such activities involve sefety and environmental
questions which were not reviewed prior to issuance of the existing 1dicense.
Before such operations could be initiated under the iicense, a safety and
environmental evaluation would have to be completed and the license amended
through appropriate changes in the technical specifications or a new Ticense

issued.

If DOE were to construct and operate a waste sclidification plant on .
the West Valley site, while that site continues to be subject to regulatory
control under License CSF-]I, an NRC Ticense evaluation and amendment would
also be necessary. The safety and environmental interactions between those
activities presently covered under the NFS license, such as the storage or
transfer of the 1iquid high-level waste, and any new operations such as
vaste solidification are not sepa.rab'le, Also, any private contractor other
than NFS which carried out the solidification process for DOE might {tself

be subject to licensing.
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If DOE were to assume complete responsibility for that portion of the
site now coverég by CSF-1, the storage of commercial high-tevel tiquid
waste in the tanks, the on-site storage of that waste follewing solidifi-
cation and the cortinued storage of commercial irradiated fuel in the storage
pool would be subject to NRC regulatory control under the provisions of the
Energy Reorganization Act of 1974, as amended. It would also be necessary
to terminate the existing NFS license. Any action to termimate that license
would, in itself, require the conseguences of fhat step to be analyzed.
Therefore, we anticipate that no matter how DOE oroposes to fimplement their
program, the NRC would be required to conduct substantial safety an'd
environmental analyses and make appropriate amendments to License CSF-1

and issua new licenses to NFS, other erate contactors or DL,

There are a number of technical problems that will needf to be resolved
in the course of designing a solidificetion process. We viswalize the
design and construction of a solidification process to be a whemical engi-
neering problem which would not be abnormally difficult to ewaluate from
a health, safety and environmental standpoint. The difficu¥t task will
be the engineering and process work necessary to remove the waste from
the high-level waste tanks and to transfer it to the sélidification
operation. We believe that the engineering work and safety and environ-
mental analyses should be initiated now. The work being undertaken by
the staff to assess the continuing safety of the tanks will provide useful

data for the waste remcval task.
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Another technical issue is the selection of the solidification process.
Although decisions on solid waste form have not been made, we believe that
work on the project can ;iroceed for several years prior to reaching a final
decision on the exact waste form. We beljeve there is no point in de]ayﬁng

this undertaking at West Valley pending future decisions on waste form.

There are a numb:r of benefits to be derived by proceeding now with
those activities leading to eventual solidification of the high-Jlevel waste
stored at the site, transferring those wastes to a Federal repository,
decontamination of the plant and decommissioning those parts of the plant
to an extent which is compatible with whatever future use of the facility
and the site is contemplated. If the wastes were to be solidified, packaged
and shipped off site, it is possible that arrangements could be entered into
between DOE and the co-licensees so that the co-licensees could be relieved
of their respective responsibilities for cire of the liquid high-Tevel

wastes.

There are obvious benefits from demonstrating solidification technology
and decontamination on a pﬂof. scale as would be the case for the N.FS
situation. There have been and continue to be many studies about the
selection of appropriate solid waste forms and solidification technology.
These studies are useful but seem to lead to extensive debate by those
sponsoring competing processes. A caref'uﬂy planned and wel]-eﬁgineered
program at NFS could provide a framework in which decisions must be made.

We believe also that the project would provide useful information about the
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feasibility of undertaking decontamination and decommissioning af major

nuclear faci]iti.;as. both in the commercial sector and in operations con-
ducted by the Federal Government. All such facih‘ti‘es must eventually be
decommissioned in a way which minimizes the impact on future generations.
The technical data and cost information the NFS project will yield could

bear ihportant]y cn the future course of the nuclear energy programs.

The most important benefit, however, is neither direct benefits to
the licensees nor tne demonstration of a new technology. Rather, it is
improved safety. While our studies of the tanks thus far indicate that
storage of the liquid high-level wastes are safe and will continue to be
safe over the next several decades, liquid wastes are more mobile and
difficult to control than are solid wastes. There is more opportunity
for something to go wrong in the system. i_de ther efore view the DOE
program principally as a remedial action with its most important benefit

being improved margins of safety.

In summary, we know that as a minimum the IFS iicense will need_to
be amended and other licenses issued toc private contractors or DOE,
depending on how tr{e project is carried out. We recommend that the entire
West Valley project contemplated under the proposed amendment to the DOE
Authorization be subject to license control. MNo matter who undertakes
this activity, DOE or otherwise, it is particularly important that fhe
total project be subject to an open review which permits public partici-

pation in the decision-making process. This can best be accomplished
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under the existing regulatory procedures which the NRC now has in place.
This open process will allow the pubiic to participate in many of the

types of policy decisions which we as a Nation must make in deciding our

nuclear future.

»Although specific details of the proposed DOEVprogram will require
careful safety and environmental evaluation befure NRC can make a licensing
decision, the NRC supports the concept of solidifying the high-level Tiquid
wastes and shipping it off site. It leads to improved safety at the NFS
site. It provides the impetus to move us from the mode of performing
studies to one of taking more substantive action in solving the waste
management problem. The program at NFS should provide information which

can be useful in other nuclear energy programs.
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NUCLEAR REGULATORY COMMISSION RESPONSES TO CCMMITTEE QUESTIONS

Question

What is the current status of licenses at the NFS site? How, if at all, is
that situation expected to change during what is expected to be the ten-year
. lifetime of the proposed project?

Question

What, if any, 1mpact would the proposed program have on existing licenses
at the site?

Response

Federal regulatory control of the West Valley site is administered through

a single facility Iicense, CSF-1. There are two co-licensees: the site
owner, the New York State Energy Research and Development Authority (NYSERDA)
and the site operator, Nuclear Fuel Services, Inc. (NFS), a subsidiary of

Getty 011 Company.

In addition to Federal licensing, the State of New York has regulatory
authority over the commercial burial ground for low-level waste. This

authority is derived from Sectiop 274 of the Atomic Energy Act.
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Facility License CSF-1 was issued in 1966 for operation of the reprocessing
plant at the site. In 1972, NFS ceased operation of the plant. 1In 1976 NFS
decided to withdraw from the reprocessing business altogether. Current NRC
activities with respect to License CSF-1 are related primarily to:

(a) investigations of the storage tanks to assure their comtinuing safety
until such time as the waste can be removed from the tanks, (b) compilation
of information concerning plant status and past performance which will be
useful for construction of a solidification process as well as even.tua'l
decontamination and decommissioning, and (c) ¢ ‘ss surveillance activiti:es
necessary to assure that the plant is maintained in a safe condition

while in its shutdown mode. Under the existing license, both co-licensees,
NYSERDA and NFS, have certain complementing responsibilities for the care

of the high-Tevel waste and the plant.

Facility License CSF-1 contains conditions called "technical_ specifica-
tions" which define 1imits of activities that are permitted under the
Ticense as well as operational safety paramete'rs:\’ As they now stand,
these technical specifications essentially cove~ the operation of the
reprocessing plant as it was contemplated in 1966. They do not permit
MFS to transfer the high-level waste from the tanks in order to operate
a waste solidification plant. Such activities involve safety and
environmental questions which were not reviewed prior to issuance of the

existing Ticense. Before such operations could be initiated under the
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license, a safety and environmental evaluation would have to be
completed ~-d the license amended through appropriate ehanges im the

technical specifications or a new license issued.

If DOE were to construct and operate a waste sclidification plant on the
West Valley site, while that site continues to bz subject to regulatory
control under Licease CSF-1, an NRC license evaluation and amendment would
also be necessar{. The safety and environmental interactions between
those activities presently covered under the NFS- license, such as tﬁe
storage or transfer of the liquid high-level waste, and any new

operations such as waste solidification are not separable. Also, any

private contractor other than NFS which carried out the solidification

process for DOE might itself be subject to 1icensing.

If DOE were to assume complete responsibility for that portion of:“ the site

now covered by CSF-1, the storage of commercial high-level 1iquid waste in

the tanks, the on-site storage of that waste following solidification and the
continued stora:ge of commercial irradiated fqe] ‘in the storage pool would

be subject to NRC regulatory control and to the provi‘sions of

the Energy Reorgamization Act of 1974; as amended. It_ would also be necessary
to terminate the existing NFS license. Any action to terminate that license

would, in itself, require the consequences of that step to be analyzed,
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Question

What party or parties would be considered to the direct recipient of
the proposed remedial activities at the site, in terms of any activities
affecting responsibilities under existing license?

Response

There are a number of benefits to be.derived by proceeding now with

those activities leading to eventual solidification of the high-level

waste stored »* the site, transferring those wartes to a Federal

repository, decontamination of the plant and decommissioning those parts

cf the plant to an extent which is compatible with whatever future use

of the facility and the site is contemplated. If the wastes were to be .
solidified, packaged and shipped off-site, it fs possible that arrangements
could be entered into between DOE and the co-licensees so that the
co-licensees could be relieved of their respective responsibilites for

care of the liquid high-level wastes.

Tnere are obvious benefits from demonstrating solidification technology

and decontémination on a pilot scale as wbu]d be the case fcr the NFS
situation. There have been and continue to be many studies about the
selection of appropriate solid forms and -solidification technology.

These studies are uvseful but seem to lead to extensive debate by those
sponsoring competing processes. A carefully planned and well engineered
program at NFS could provide a framework in which decisions must be made.
W= believe also that the project woﬁld provide useful information about the
faasibility of undertaking decontamination and decommissioning at major
nuclear facilities, both in the commercial sector and in operations

conducted by the Fedaral Government. A1l such facilities must eventually be
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decommissioned in a way which minimizes the impact on future generations.
The technical data and cost information the NFS project wij] yield could

bear importantfy on the future course of the nuclear énergy programs.

The most important benefit, however, is neither direct benefits to the
licensees nor the demonstration of a new technology. Rather, it is
improved safety. While our studies of the tanks thus far indicate that
storage of the liquid high-level wastes are safe and will continue to

be safe over the next several decades, liquid wastes are more mobile and
difficult to control than are solid wastes. There is more opportunity
for something to go wrong in the system. He therefore view the DQE
program principallv as a remedial action with. its most important benefit

being improved margins of safety.
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Question

What activities included in the proposed program would be subject to
licensing by the Commission? What activities would not be subject to
license or other NRC regulatory control? What, if any, recommendations
would the Commission make regarding regulatory control of the prorosed

DOE activities?

Response

1f the solidificat’on process were to be conducted by NFS umder its
existing license, an amendment would be necessary. If the site were

to continue to be rubject to regulatory control under NFS Liicense CSF-1
and the solidification process conducted by DOE, an_amendm&ynﬁ of the
NFS license with associated safety and environmental analyse:s would

be necessary since transfer of the liquid waste to the soligtification
operation would require a license amendment. If the solidiffication
process were conducted on behalf of DOE by a private contracter which
is not license exempt, that contractor would be required to have a
license. If DOE were to take over the entire site now cover-ed by
License CSF-1, that license would reed to be terminated. ‘'iile subsequent -
activities by DOE at the site might not all be subject to NRL regulatory
control, storage of the liquid and solid high-level waste om the site

as well as the commercial irradiated fuel in the sto}age pool would be
subject to NRC regulatory control under the provisions of t%he Energy

Reorganization Act of 1974, as amended.

i recommend that the entire West Valley project contemplated under the
proposed amendment to the DOE authorization be subject to 1-icense control.

No matter who uncertakes this activity, DOE or otherwise, 1t is
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particularly important that the total project be subject to an open review
which permits public participation in the decisionmaking process. This

" can best be ac;omp]ished under the existing regulatery procedures which
the NRC now has in place. This open'process will 2llow the public to
participate in many of the types of policy decisions which we as a nation

must make in deciding our nuclear future.



Question

¥hat is the licensing status of technologies proposed to be implemented at
NFS unde® the program, or which would presume to be part of the necessary
processes for remedial action?

Response ,

There are three principal technologies associated with the proposed
remediaﬁ action: (a) removal of the high-level " iquid waste from the
storage tanks and the transferring of it to the solidification process,
(b) the installation of the solidification process in a contaminated
chemical processing cell, if advantage can be taken of the already
existing heavily shielded structure, and (c) the solidification process

itself,

The most difficult technology from an engineering standpoint, as well

as a health, safety and environmental standpoint, is the removal of the waste
from the tanks, transferring it to the solidification operation and
decontamination and decommissioning of the storage tanks. This will

require careful evaluation. Ve have 1itt1e.experience in this area.

A considerable amount of cata will need to be gathered, tests conducted and
perhaps some supporting research undertaken before this operation can be

approved,

If advantage is to be taken of an existing chomical process cell for
location of the solidification process in order to save cost, some
plant decontamination will be necessary and a considerable desian
effort will be required to locate and size the new equioment for remote
installation in the plant cells. Among other things, this is a
radiological safety problem which will require careful evaluation

for protection of workers. It will also be necessary to evaluate the
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suitability of the cell structure for matters such as protection against
natural phenomena, as well as the suitability of support systems such as

the off-gas treatment systems.

A complete solidification process such as that contemplated in the 7
proposed program has not previously been subject to licensing. However,
candidate processes appear to consist of rather straightforward chemical
engineering which should not be abnorm;11y difficult to evaluate from a
health, safety and environmental standpoint. An important step in most
candidate processes is calcining. Here, there is considerable experience
at the national laburatories in conducting such operations and performance
data should readily be available. Other stages éf candidate processes,
such as vitrification, have been carried out on a laboratory scale in

this country. Vitrification has been carried out on a pilot

plant scale in other countries. A considerable amount of performance data

should be avaiiable.
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NRC RESPONSES TC QUESTIOUIS FROM REPRESENTATIVE VENTO

Question One (Principally by Mr. Vento)

What changes in 1iability would be incurred by the Federal Government if
the Department of Energy were to undertake the work proposed by Mr. Lundine's
amendment to the DOE authorization for FY 19807

Response

Nuclear Fuels Services, Inc. is presently indemnified under the provisions
of the Price-Anderson Act{Public Law 85-756, as amended). They are
required to maintain financial protection in the amount of $20 million

for which they purchase a nuclear liability insurance policy. Above’
this, the Government would indemnify them for public liability claims
arising out of a nuclear incident for up to $500 million.

At this point, because we do not know what, if any, work will be
undertaken by the Department of Energy directly or through contractual
arrangements at West Valley, we are not able to ascertain the impact
this work will have on the present Price-Andercon arrangement.

Question Two (Again by Mr. Vento)

In what respect, if any, did AEC-Reguliation participate in the contract
negotiations between the State of New York and Muclear Fuel Services, Inc.?

Response

As indicated in Dr. Bateman's and Mr. LaRocca's testimony, three contracts
were entered into by New York State and Nuclear Fuel Services, Inc.,
(1) a lease, (2) a waste storage agreement, and (3) a facilities contract.

The three contracts between New York State and NFS were bilateral agreements
between those two parties. The AEC was aware of these agreements, having
been formally informed of them in writing, but was not a party to the
negotiations.

By letter on February 13, 1963, the AEC did request that the State of

New York provide written evidence that "the State will be responsible for
the proper maintenance of the storage tanks and the burial site in
perpetuity..." On April 8, 1963, the predecessor to the New York State
Energy Research and Development Authority, the Atomic Research and
Development Authority, provided satisfactory assurance to the AEC that
the requirement for perpetual care would be met. These two letters
committing the State of New York to perpetual care of the waste are
attached to this enclosure.
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(ENCLOSURE 1)

Mr. Gliver Townsend, Chairman FEB 131963
¥ev York State Atomic Rssearch snd .

New York 17, Bew York
Dagr Mr. Tovnsend:

The New Yark State Atomic Research and Developoent Authority and
Ruclear Fuel Services, Inc., havae filed sppiications for a construc-
tian permit and license to construct and opexrate facilities for the
chemical reprocessing of irradiated muclear yeactor fusl. ZThess
facilities ere to be located in the Western Mew York Ruclear Services
Canter in Csttaraugus County. As & part of this facility, Nuclear
Puel Services, Inc., will coastruct for the smthorfity tenks and
related equipment for the storsge of high-lewvel rsdiocactive wastes
and facilities for the durial of radiocactive vastes. The proper
maintenance and monitoring of ths storage tanks and huaxial facilities
mey bs required in perpetuity to protect the public health and safety
from redistion hazards. -

It would appear that only the Fedaral Govermment or a State Govern-
ment is in a position to provide reasorable assurance of perpetual
care for facilities such as the high-level vaste storage tanks and
the land burisl site proposed in the applicstions. For tals reason,
a3 I have heretofore advised you and Muclear Fuel Services, Ioc., it
vil} be the staff's position at the fortheaming hearing that the
State of Bew York should furnish assurance in satisfactory form that
the State will de responsible for the propesxr maintenance of the
storage tanka sand the burisl site in perpetuity in accordance with
the Atomic Energy Act of 1954, as amemded, mnd the Atcmic Enexgy
Comission's regulations in the evant that any of the following
pituations occury

1. The Authority rs.ﬂs to pen‘orn ita ohligetions pursaant
to the AEC license,

2. Huclear Tuel Services, Inc., fails to perform its obligs-
e Sdanae vavesuant. +A tha AT licsnsse and. 1in defmmlt thereof.
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FEB 131963
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If such assurance has not been furnished befoze the end of the
hearing presantly scheduled to commence March §, 1963, the staff
will recomeend that any coastruction permit €o be issued following
thehauingeontain:eond&tienthnmehmmthmmd

berm en opersting license is issued.
' ' &ncmly :yunrt,

Robert Lowenstein, Director

‘ Y mvinion of uoeu:.n.g aml
“co: Fuolesr Fuel Services, Im. .
Room 212, Barr Building =
-7 912 1Tth Btreet ¥W .
=~ Washingtom, Ds Cas = —— 7o
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NEW YORK STATE
ATOMIC RESEARCH AND DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

(ENCLOSURE 2)
230 PARK AVENUE
NEW YORK 17.N. Y.

-

April 8, 1963

C Mr, Robert Lowenstein

Director -

Divigion of Licensing
ané Requlation

Atomic Energy Commisslon

washington 25, D. C.

In ie: Nuclear Puel Bervices, Inc.. et 3

Applications for Licenses
AEC Docket No. 50-201
- — 1A e
Dear Mr. Lowenstein: it S22 Qops _ 4,

This will- refer to your lettexr of February 13,

1963, relating to the above proceeding, in which you
express the position of the AEC staff "that the State
of New York should furnish assurance in satisfactory

form that the State will be responsible for the proper
p maintenance of tha storage tanks and thse burial site

in perpetuity in accordance with the Atonmic Energy
Act of 1954, as amended, and the Atomic Enerqgy Cone-
rission's regulations® in the event cerztain situations
arise.

Since the recelpt of your letter, ny staff
and counsel have discussed with you andl your counsel
- ) the most appropriate way in which the reguested assur-

. ance might be evidenced. In accordances with those
' convarsations, an agreement, dated March 21, 1963,
has been entered into between the New York State Of-
fice of Atomic Development and this Authority. A
., copy of this agreemant, as oxecuted by the parties,
) ".-.18 enclosed herewith. Also enclosed is a copy of a
' ° .letter from the Governor of the State of New York
'3_/ ‘evidencing hig approval of the minutes of the Author-

: ,\J"‘ - Aty authorizing the execution of this mgreement.
: !v S -: o
::.—‘-:'_9 d - ‘ ] !:;‘tth""‘"‘Jd—- : 2;9 7

(R

S

—4

™M
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As you will note, the agreement not only
recognizes and accepts tlie responsibility of the State
of New York for the perpetual maintenance and monitor-
ing of the site in question and the wastes stored at
the site, but, in addition, it provides a mechanism
for discharging this basic responsibility of the State.

Contemporaneously with this letter to you, the
Authority 1s amending its application for licenses in
the above proceeding to submit, as a part of the formal
record, a copy of the agreement in question, as executed.

In view of this formal assurance as to the
State's responsibility, we believe that the position of
the AEC Staff has been fully satisfied and, accordingly,
that it will not be necesaary nor desirable to impose
any condition in the construction permit to be issued
in the above proceeding requiring such assurance prior
to the grant of an operating license.

Very truly yours,

Lo

OT:rs
Encs.



(ENCLOSURE 3)

BEFORE THE UNITED STATES ATOMIC ENERGY COMMISSION

WASHINGTON, D. C.

In the Matter of

NUCLEAR FUEL SERVICES, INC.
and

NEW YORK STATE ATOMIC RESEARCH

AND DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

ANENDMENT NO. 1

Ng

-

DOCKET NO. 50-201

S

I:R SFile Copdi—

To the Appllcation for Licenses

of the

New York State Atomle Research and Development Autthority

TV,

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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Before the . .
United States Atomic Energy Commission
Washington, D, C.

In the Matter of -

NUCLEAR FUEL SERVICES, INC.
and ® DOCKET NO. 50-201

NEW YORK STATE ATOMIC RESEARCH
AND DEVELOPMENT AUTKORITY

AMENDMENT NO. 1
To the Application for Licenses
of the

New York State Atomic Research and Development Authority

The New York State Atomic Resezsrch and Develop-
ment Authority ("ARDA"), one of the applicants in this
procéeding, herewith submits 1ts Amendmemt No., 1 to its
Application for Licenses filed on January 30, 1963.

The purpose of this amendment Iis to provide
evidence of the responsibility of the State of New York
for the proper maintenance of the Wesfem New York Nuclear
Service Center ("Site"), ‘and for the wastes to be stored
at the Site, in perpetulty in accordance: with ali applic-

able federal, state or local laws, regulations oxr licenses.
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As evidence of the recognition and acceptance
of this responsibility by the State of New York, there
is attached hereto, and made a2 part of ARDA!s Applica-

tion for Licenses:

Appendix B - an agreement, dated March 21,
1963, between th; New York State Ciffice of
Atemic Development and ARDA in the form in
which 1t has been executed with the approval
of -the Governor of the State of New Ycrk;

Appendix C - a certified copy of Resoclu-
tion 43, duly adopted by ARDA, at @ meeting
duly held on March 15, 1963, authczeizing the

execution of sald agreement;

Appendix D - a copy of a letteer, dated
Apfil 4, 1963, from the Governor ai the State
of New York, to the Chairman of ARDA, setting
forth the Governor's approval of tihe resolu-
tions adopted by ARDA 2t the méet:!_ng of March
15, 1963; and ' |

Appendix E - a letter, dated Ap1il 8,
1963, from the Chairman of ARDA transmitting
sald agreement tc¢ the Director of the AEC
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Division of Licensing and Regulation in reasponse
to his letter of request dated February 13,
- 1963 (AEC Exhibit No. 2).

Respectfully submitted,

NEW YORK STATE ATOMIC RESEARCH
AND DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY

{/7%// //‘W

Chairman

Dated: April 8, 1563 : .

STATE OF NEW YORK ) |
COUNTY OF NEW YORK )

On the 8th day of April, 1963, before me
personally came OLIVER ’l‘dWNSEND, to me knovwn and known
to me to be the individual described in and who exe-
cuted the foregolng instrument and acknoiledged to

me that he executed the same,.

BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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TR File Cocr
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: CETRAST e e e /
(ENCLOSURE 4) I b___,_.__é___-—-z"_.__.

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT, this 2/l day of Mqu
1963, between the New York State Office of Atomic Devel-
opment ("Office") and the New York State Atomic Research
and Development Authority ("ARDA"). |

WHEREAS, the Office was created in 1959 and
authorized, among other things, to- coordinate the atomic
énergy a.'ctivities of all agencles of the State and to lo-~
cate and acquire within the State a site for concentrating

and storing radioactive by-products; and

WHEREAS, the Legislature of the State then de- B
clared it to be one of the policiles of the State to adapt
its laws and procedures fromvtime. to time %o mee"!; _new
conditions in ways that will encourage the development
of atomic energy, and private participation therein,
while fully protecting the interest, healt_:.h, and safety

of the public; and

WHEREAS, in furtherance of this policy,
was created in 1962 and authorized, among other th

atomic energy and for the provision of services not

otherwlse available within the State for the development

‘BEST COPY AVAILABLE
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and use of atomic energy by public and private, non-

profit and commerclal organizations; and

WHEREAS, the economic development and use of
atomlc energy for the production of electric power re-
quires the development. and operation of a facility for,
the processing of the "spent” nuclear fuel so as (1) to
recover the valuable, usable fissionable materizls .re-
maining in such spent fuel and (11) to separate frem
the spent fuel the radloactive waste fission products
with which the fissionable materials in the fuel are

assoclated; and

WHEREAS, no such facility has yet been estab- -
lished in the United States to process on a regular com-
mércial basis the spent fuels now belng, and to be, re-
moved from the increasing number of nuc.lear reactors

producing electric power in the United States‘andi abroadj

and

WHEREAS, such a facility, if it is to be eco-
nemically feasible and if it is to reduce to the minimum
the health and safety risks involved in transportation
of radicactive materials, should be located not only in

reasonable proximity to the nuclear reactors from which
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the spent fuel 1s taken, but also in close proximity to
facilities for the storage and management of waste fission

-

nradyets; and

WHEREAS, the industrial northeastern portion
of the United States, V{ith its relatively high costs of
conventional power, has been and will coﬁiixme_ to be. one
of the primawy areas in the United States for the dével-

opment of nuclear reactors for electric power; and

WHEREAS, no site has yet been developed north -
of Tennessee and east of Idzho for the storage, reten-
tion and use of high level radiocactive (ama potenjbia.lly

valuable) waste fission products; and

WHEREAS, it is necessary to the development and
use of atomic energy, and desirable for the economic
. growth of the State, that such a site be established and
put into operation at an early date at an opti;num loca-~

tion in the State; and

WHEREAS, it is the policy of the United States
Atomic Energy Commission {"agrc") (reflected, for example,
in Section 20.302 of the AEC!s Regulatioms) that sites ]
for the storage of high level waste fission produci:s may

not be privately owned but must be owned either by a
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state or by the Federal Gevernrment; and

VHEREAS, the Office has acquired, in the name

" of the State, a site of some 3300 zcres in Cattaraugus
County ("Site") which the Office and AI;!DA and the AEC
Regulatory Staf'f all deem sultable for such a spent

fuel processing facility and the assoclated storage of
waste fission products without undue hazard o the E:ub-
lie, ané_APDA is authorized, oy § 1856 of Title 9, Ar-
ticle 8, of the Public Authorities Law of the State of
New York (the "Authority'!s Act"™), to assume Jurisdiction

over and hold such Site in Ehe name of the State; and

VJI;EEREAS, ARTA proposes (i} to estzblish and
develoo the Site to provide facilities for receiving
and holding spent nuclear fuel, for the storage of waéte
fission products and for the storage of radiocactlive by-
products ("Facilities"), (11) to lease such portion of
the Site as may be required to accommodate a privately
operated spent fuel processing plant with access to the
Facilitiles, and thus (11i) to provide essential services ’
required for the further development and use of atomic

energy in the State and throughout the natlon; and

WHEREAS, the AEC sta’f has requested reasonable
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assurance that the State will be responsible for the per-

petual care of the Facilities; and

WHEREAS, the Office znd ARDA &ééire to cpdr-
dinate their respective responsibilities for the devel-
cpment of atomic energy and the protection of the public
health and safety from radiation hazards; '

-

s NOW, THEREFORE, the Office and ARDA do agree:

1. ARDA shall, pursuant to the authority con-
ferred upon it by the Authority's Act, and In compliance
with the terms of all applicable laws, regulations and
'1icenses (federal, state and local) for the protection
of the public health and safety from radilation hazards,

(a) assume jurisdiction over the Site, by

appropriate resolution, and hold such Site in
the name of the State, pursuant to % 1856 of
the Authorilty's act;

(b) proceed with the development of the

Site 80 as to establish at the Site the Facil-
itles to receive énd hold spent nuclear fuels,
v}aste fission products, and radioactivé by-prod-
ucts; '

(¢) make the Site and Facilities available,

on reasonable compensatory terms, both to an
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opérator of a spent fuel processing plant and
to other industrial, commercial, medical, seclentd- -
. filc, educationzl and governmental oxrganizations
within the State for atomic research, atomic de-
velcpment and other authorized atomic uses (it
being understood that the use of the nuclear fuel
recelving and high level waste storage facllitles
by .others must be consistent with the cperation
of a spent fuel proéessing plant at the Site);

{d) maintain and monitor the Site, the Fa-
cllitles and the related lmprovements and care
for, canage, use and dispose of the waste prod-
uess stored at the Site so as to protect thg
pudblic health and safety from radiation hazaéds}
and '

(e) arrange for the establishment of main-
tenznce, survelllance, lilability protectioﬁ’and
replacement funds in amounts deemed sufficient by
ARDA to make available the sums which ARDA estim-
.ates may reasonably be required to provide per-
petual care, mainteﬁance, profection and replace-
ment for the high and low level waste storage

facilities at the Site.

2. The Office shall, 'subjJect to the availadbility
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of funds,
(a) to the extent required by the terms
of any applicable laws, regulations or licenses
" for the protection of the public health and
satety from radiation hazards, take such action
'or render such assistance through the appropriate
offices and agencies of the State as may be neces-
sar;y for such protectlon of the public; and )
~ (b) upon termination of the existence of
ARDA, {1) reassume Jurisdiction over and hold in
the name of the State both the Site and all im-
provements thereon owned by the State, (14) main-
tain and monitor the Snite and the Facllifles, and
(111) care for, manags, use and dispose of the
radioactive wastes stored at the Site, all im
accordance with zpplicable laws, regulations and
1icenses and so as to protect in perpetulty the
‘public health and safety from any radlatlon haz-
ards arising at the Site or resulting from the

uses made of it.

3., The State, pursuant to its declared pollcy
as expressed in 1ts' laws, has a paramount concern with
the protection of the public health and safety from
any radiation hazards arising at the Site or resulting
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from its use. The State, also, by reason of _11:3 owner-
'ship of the Site, has a responsibility for the main- .
tenance and monitoring of the Site, the Facllitles and '
the related improvements, and for the uiaintena.ﬁce and
care of the stored wastes, all 1n a.ccordance with ap-
plicablc laws, regulations and licenses a:nd so as 'co
protect the public health and safety from radiation”

hazards ‘arising at the Site or resulting from 1ts use.

Y, The Office at any time upon a failure by
ARDA, after notice, to take such action as may be re-
quired by the terms of a.ny appllicable la'~.'s, regulauions
and licenses (federal, state or local) to protect the
public health and safety from radiation hazzrds aris-
ing at the Site or resulting from its use, shall on
behalf of the State, subject to the a.va.ilabili.ty of
funds, take such action itself through the appropriate

agencies and offices of the State as it may deem proper,

5. In the event that either (i) the exist-
ence of ARDA is terminated or (ii) ARDA fails, after
notice, to take the action required by any such appli-
cable laws, regula’c:ions and licenses for the protection
of the public health and safety from radiation hazards,
and the State takes such action 1tself, then in either
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case there shall be automatically transferred to the
Office on behalf of the State the full management

anci disposition of the funds established By ARDA for
maintenance, surveilllance, 1liability protection and
replacement in connection with the high and.low level
storage facilities at the Site and ARDA .shall there-
updn be released from any further responsikdlity with

respect to the management and dispositicn of such

funds.

6. This agreement does not, and shall not
be deemed to, restrict or limit the powers and author-
ity heretofore conferred by law on the Office and

‘ARDA, respectively.

7. This agreement shall not be effective
until ratif_ied ‘by a resolution adopted by ARDA (and
approved by the Governor of the State of New York
in accordance with § 1853 of the Authority's Act).
Theréafter, this agreement shall be binding upon ‘

the parties hereto and upon thelr successors.

IN WITNESS WHEREQF, the Offlce and ARDA
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have hereunto signed this agreement this
of M‘*‘-p\. 1963.

NEW YORK STATE OFFICE
OF ATOMIC DEVELOPMENT

Director

!

Attest:
! N\ /5
~4 3 Vi o
NEW YORKX STATE ATOMIC RESZEARCH
AND DEVELOPMENT AUTHORTITY
By: Z/// /Uﬂ;y' ;;_/_/1,/_,-//\
‘ Vice Chairman-—/
ttest:
%M .
' Secretdry =
4n>ﬁ ~zh &S, 1C FORIL =2 - 4333
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(ENCLOSURE 5) STaTZ OF NEW YORK

Execuvive CHAMBER

NELson A.ROCKCFELLER ALBANY

GOvIRKOR

suril 4, 1983

Dear Mr. Townmsend:

The minuies ¢ =ne meeting of the New
Yerk Staze Atomic Rs:earch and Development
Auirority held on March 15, 1953, are here-
with azproved. '

Sincerely,

o —

. \\\ /
'.'.L~ -i:: =¥ "bégiesz‘}_

¥Mr. Oliver J. Towns=.C

Chalirman .

New York State Atocmi: Research
znd Development A..rnority

23C Park Avenue

New Vork 17, New Yoo
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S i E*: l{ sz (] L&TB 530 Dush Street San Franeisco, California 94108 (415) 981-8¢:34

STATEMENT OF DR, MARVIN RESNIKOFF
.STERRA CLUB
tefore the
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENERGY AND THE ENVIRONMENT
COMMITTEE ON INTERIOR AND [NSULAR AFFAIRS
May 31, 13879

Good morning. My name is Marvin Resnikoff. | am Chair of the
Nuclear Subcommittee of the Energy Policy Committee of the national Sierra Club
and co-director of the Sierra Ciub Radioactive Waste Campaign in New York State.
The Sicrra Club is o national environmental and conservation organization, with
180,000 members nationwide and 500 members throughout the Western Lew York area.
The Radioactive Waste Campaign is a national educational effort by the Sierra
Club on the hazards of radioactive waste, beginning in New York State as a pil-
ot project. With me today i3 Pavid Pyles who is the media person for the Rad-
ioactive Waste Campaign and former employee at the Nuclear Fuel Services faci-
Tity at West Valley, and Drew Diehl, the Sierra Club Washington staff person
focussing primarily on the radiocetive waste issue. We greatly appreciate the
opportunity to present our views on the Lundine amendment to the 1980 DOE Auth-
orization, :

We ‘strongly support efforts to clean up the West Valley site and
to resolve this very dangerous high level waste situation. We commend Cong~
ressman Lundine for his efforts in this regard. However, there are two aspects
of the Lundine amendment with which we are in disagreement: (1) the amendment
calis for DOE to "consult' with the NRC and other Federal agencies. We bel-
ieve this should be changed to NRC "“licensing authority''. (2)for a variety of
reasons, technical, environmental, economic, and concerning the future use of
the site, we believe that the high level waste solidification technolegy should
not be specified at this time. The Lundine amendment calls for "vitrificatior"
or most effective technology available at the time of implementation, but this
should be changed to read simply “solidification'.

We believe that we speak for the predominant opinion in Western
New York in stating that no further spent fuel and radioactive waste should be
brought to the West Valley site and that all cperations should lead to a phase-
out. We are very concerned that the Larocca/Schiesinger deal of bringing more
spent fuel to the site, coupled with the Lundine proposal to build a major vii-
rification facility, will lead inexorably to a build-up, rather than a clean-
up, of nuclear activities on the West Valley site.

Finally, in this statement, we have some comments concerning cost-
sharing between the State and Federal Governments, and Getty 0il, Grace & Co.
and the private utilities.
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Nuclear Fuel Services is located 35 miles south of Buffalo. As

seen by this map (Fig.1), the plant is in the Cattaraugus {reek watershed which
drains into Lake Erie. The water supply of the City of Buffalo and surrounding
towns, with a population of 2 million, is in Lake Erie, downstream of the Catt-
araugus Creek outflow. While the reprocessing plant operated, from 1966 to
1972, high levels of radioactivity were recorded by the State of New York in
Cattaraugus Creek. As late as, March, 1978, trace amounts of radicactivity were
reported, though the plant ceased operations in 1972. The plant has had a very
unfavorable operating history. The radiation exposures to workers were the
highest in the world, much higher than predicted in the coriginal Preliminary
Safety Analysis Report. The radiation reicases were over & 1,000 times greater
than predicted, sometimes over 3,000 times.

NRC SHOULD HAVE "LICENSING AUTHORITY'!

In view of this operating experience, the citizens of Western New
York consider it very important that we be able to legally protect ourselves.
For this reason, and others, we believe it is necessary to change the wording
of the Lundine amendment, from NRC fconsultation'' to NRC '"Licensing authority'.-
With NRC "“licensing authority'', WNY residents could intervene in the process
on matters of safety. However, as the legislation now reads, the DOE need only
prepare Environmental Impact and Safety Analyses and '‘consult'' with the NRC.
The only protection we would have is NEPA, i.e., that the DOE prepare an ade-
quate Environmental !mpact Statement.

Indications of what can happen without NRC regulation have already
become evident in the DOE West Valley Study. One of the DOE subcontractors has
pointed out all the cost-saving steps that would occur without NRC regulation.
E.R. Johnson & Associates {Final Report 3, p.}-5} has shown that it would cost
only $3 mi'iion to remodel the NFS reprocessing plant if it were labelied an
R&D facility, compared to $600 million estimated by NFS for commercial operat-
ion. ..

"1 _.if the operations are to be conducted entirely in accordance with
NRC regulations, the following additions and alterations would have
to be made:... .

(4) structural changes to improve resistance to natural phenomena;

(8) several general safety and environmental modifications,
Notwithstanding the...alteration to existing facilities that would be
required in order to place the West Valley Plant into commercial op-
eration under NRC regulations, the existing plant represents an ext-
remely versatile facility for conducting research, development and
demonstration activities..."

CJearly we are not looking for shortcuts which compromise the health and safety
of the public and believe that NRC regulation is an absolute prerequisite.

This lack of NRC regulation is an erosion of NRC powers, contrary
to the IRG Report, and a dangerous precedent. The IRG Report has advocated a
systems approach to waste management, tailoring the waste form, containment,
and geologic medium to provide a combined deterrent to leakage of this radio-
active material to the envirenment., Thus, if the NRC were to regulate the Fed-
eral Repository, it would also have to regulate the waste form and containment

as well. .
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Furthermore, not piacing the West Valley wastes under the juris-
diction of the NRC means leaving grave decisions that will impact on thousands
of generations to an agency, the DOE, that has shown itself to be more inter-
ested in continued promotion of the nuclear industry than in the health & saf-
ety of citizens.

PREMATURE TO SPECIFY CHOICE OF SOLtDIFICATION TECHNOLOGY

The Lundine amendment also calls for vitrification or '"the most
effective technology for solidification available at the time of implementa-
tion''. We believe that this should be changed to 'solidification', as the
Senate version of the Lundine amendment reads. There is considerable scient~
ific opinion against placing vitrified wastes in a Federal Repository located
in a salt medium. Salt is a corrosive medium and under the pressure and tem-
perature conditions which would exist in a waste repository, the radioactivity
wouid leach from the glass in less than a decade., We have attached a Sierra
Ciub Fact Sheet titled "'Salt Will Not Work'', which discusses this recent sci-
entific opinion.

Many of us in the local area beiieve that the liquid high level
waste should be removed from the tank, a very difficult task as Mr, Pyles will
describe, and calcined, that is, sprayed in a hot oven to form a powdery ash.
This process is an intarmediate step to making a glass. Calcination has been
done successfully for 15 years at the [daho National Laboratory. It is a low-
er temperature process than making a glass, 500°9C v. 1100°C, and therefore
less of the radioactive material would be vaporized. Therefore, the opportun-
ity is lessened for radioactivity to enter the environment. It is also a
less oxpensive process. The National Academy of Sciences ('Solidification of
High-Level Radioactive Wastes'', Panel on Waste Solidification, NAS, in press)
has recommended a supercalcine, fabricated in the same way as a calcine, ex
cept with the addition of nitrates of calcium and aluminum (NAS, p.82). Sup-
ercalcine has a solubility 5 to 6 orders of magnitude less than calcine (NAS,
p.69). According to the NAS, this supercalcine could be incorporated into ce-
ment and have leach resistance comparable to glass.

IMPLICATIONS OF VITRIFICATION

Aside from health and safet matters, many of us are concerned
about the implications of a major 'demonstration'' vitrification facility on
the West Valley site. The estimated cost of the '"demonstration' runs to $200
million. This is to be compared to the original price of the NFS reprocessing
building in 1963, $32 million. |If this major vitrification facility is coup-
led to the Larocca/Schlesinger scheme to bring more spent fuel to West Valley,
we have the makings of a major build-up of reprocessing activities on the
West Valley site. All that is needed is a major reprocessing plant in-between,
We think instead that the capital investment to clean up the West Valley site
should he limited to the minimum necessary to do the job safely. Then there
is no financial commitment to future operations.

The concept of bringfﬁg more wastes to Western New York is totally

unacceptabl2 to taxpayers, church groups, inner-city residents and just about
any constituency you could mention. We have attached a Letter of Concern sign-
ed by a large number of clergy in the Western New York area.

There is no need for a quid pro quo arrangement. The high level
waste tank contains a large amount of radiocactivity, 39 million curies accord-
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ing to DOE3 enough to cause billions of cancers unless it is isolated. The
tank contains ‘70 or more pounds of plutonium. There ic genesa)l agreement
that the HLW should be removed from the tank as soon as pessihle e #4101~
fied. Just as with the abandoned uranium ml1] tailings, we halieve that the
Federal Govermment has a 'corpassionate responsibility' te begln thig g]ggn:
up work to prevent a major catastrophe from oceurring. Was Coigrade regHiFrd
te take mare redicaative wakto as o procundltinh for romedigl satlien =0 sens
taminated buiidings in Grand Junction? No. Do communities suffering from a
flood disaster have to accept radioactive waste before Federal disaster funds

are made available? No.

However, we do believe that the Federal Government, which really
is all the taxpayers, should not pay the entire bill., Provisions should be
made for the Attorney Genmeral to recover costs. Both the Senate and House
versions allow this. We believe that this provisions should be exercised.
Perhaps a line item shou!d be inserted in the budget of the Justice Department
to pursue proper compensation. We believe that the coests for waste management
must be sharcd. The Federal Government has a responsibility because 3/5 of
the waste matericls came from the Hanford N Production reactor. Further, the
AEC licensed the facility and approved the high lcvel waste set-up. The AEC,
now the NRC, cannot issue licenses like a picce of paper. Proper findings
which protect the public health and safety must be made. Ve believe that New
York State also has a responsibility. In a certain state of euphoria, and
without full knowledge, they signed agrecments with Grace & Co., later Getty
0il which were very unfavorable to the State. New York State is also 3 co-
licensee. On the other hand, we do not believe that the State of New York has
exhausted its legal remedies. In the attached letter to Larocca, the State
Energy Office Comnissicner, we asked that the State more vigorously pursue
Getty Oil under the contract conditions, That letter is attached to this tes-
timony. He has still not responded toc our letter, though he appears to be
pursuing some of the points. in spite of the contract conditicons, we believe
that Getty 0il and Grace & Co., the polluters, have an ethical responsibility
to pay part of the clean-up costs. After all, thev created the problem by
disposing of the wastes in this unsatisfactory manner. Finally, we believe
that the utilities also have a role to play. They paid, on the average, about
$30/kg to reprocess spent fuel at NFS, yet the HLW solidification and decomm-
issioning may run as high as $1,000/kg. They did not pay their share.

in closing | would like to say that we in Western New York are not
looking for anuther nuclear experiment like the last one. Teo those Federatl
officials, and evcn some Congressmen, who are looking to wvitrification as the
salvation of the reprocessing program in the United States, | would like to
quote the Governor of the State of Lower Saxony in West Germany in his reject-
jon of reprocessing (Declaration of the State Government by Minister-President,
Dr. Ernst Albrecht, May 16, 1979):

"In spite of it being legally possible, the State Government does
not consider it right to build a reprocessing piant as long as it
has not been possible to convince large parts of the population of
the necessity and safety-technological acceptability of the plant.
In contrast to many other decisions, this is not a question of com-
peting interests; it is a question of judging health risks. There-
fore, the opinion of the immediately concerned population carries
particular weight."

In Western New York, we are not looking for a vitrification experiment, and
we want no more of radioactive wastes., It will be ditficult to convince us

otherwise.
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STATEMENT OF DAVID PYLES
SIERRA CLUB
before tLhe
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ENFRGY AND THE ENVIRONMENT
COMMITTEE  ON INTERIOR AND INSULAR AFFAIRS
May 31, 1978

Good marning. My namec is David Pyles. | am media perscn on the
Sierra Club Radioactive Waste Campaign and a former employee at Nuclear Fuel
Services reprocessing plant as a lab supervisor. My statement concerns the
difficulties involved in removing the high level wastes (HLW) from the tank,
and using the present reprocessing building for the solidification effort.
In order to minimize occupational exposures, ¢ believe it will be necessary
to build an entire structure about the high level waste tanks, a hot cell,
within which all operations on the high level waste tank can be done remotely.

The West Valley site presently contains a reprocessing plant with
very high levels of radicactivity in certain cells, up to as much as 1,800 R/h
(NRC !Interim Safety Evaluation, 1977). In order to pe:form high level waste
solidification within the present reprocessing building, cells will have tc
be decontaminated by contact means. In the past, exposures at NFS were the
highest in the world, rising to an average of 7.2 rems/yr whole body exposure
in 1972, These exposures would have been higher vet had the company not re-
sorted to the practice of hiring temporary workers, 18 years and over, to do
this manual decontamination work. Oftimes, these transient workers were
brought in for 5 to 10 minutes of decontamination work and received a 3 month
radiation dose. This decontamination work would again be necessary if the
reprocessing building were used for HLW solidification work.

Even if the building were decontaminated and reconstructed for
solidification work, the inadequate design of the building must still be con-
tended with. For example, the ventilation equipment is inadequate. The lab-
nratory fume hoods never could draw well, and the building still does not
have remote decontamination equipment. Further, in government plants, there
is extensive use of mock-up equipment so that residence time in 'hot' areas
can be shortened. NFS has none of this. Radiation shielding was inadequate
in certain areas of the plant. During the plant's operation, NFS was cited
3600 times for personnel overexposures, and this was one reason far the plant’s
shutdown in 1872, to modify the plant so as to reduce these exposures.

Construction of the facility began in 1963 when less attention was
paid to health and safety matters. The facility was never designed to meet the
seismic criteria which exist today. The Preliminary Safety Analysis Report
contains ten sentences on seismology of the region. It states that''the near-
est fault to the site is at a distance of 35 to 40 miles'', As can be seen

% Preliminary Safety Analysis Report, Nuclear Fuel Services, July, 1962,
para.2.46-2.48, NRC Docket No. 50-201.
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from Fig.!, the nearest fault is a mere 23 miles from the site, the Clarendon-
Linden fault. A major carthquake (modificd Mercalli scale VIt1) occurred along
this fault in 1929 and affected a 100,000 square mile area. More recent faults
occurred in 1965 and 1966 (MM 1Y), Analysis by NFS has shown that the repro-
cessing building would sustain considerable damage under the maximum carthquake

which could cccur on the site.

Similarly, recent analysis by the NRC has shown that the spent fuel
pool at NFS would crack in the event of an earthquake greater than 0.16 g. The
seismic criteria for the site are greater, 0.20g. The NRC report also concludes
that "any presently used shipping cask drosped from the maximum crane hook

height will puncture the cask unioading cell floor'. Both events, cask drop or
earthquake greater than 0.16g acceleration, would cause water to leak from the
pool. If spent fuel were brought to West Valley, if the pool were reracked

with high density storage spaces, a serious accident could result from loss of
coolant. A separate independent spent fuel storage pool would have to bs built.
These recent findings by the NRC should preclude any use of the present storage
pool for an away-from-reactor storage pool.

i might also add that a bill has passed thc Senate of the State
Legislature, and is under consideration in the Assembly, by Senator Dale Volker,
to ban an away-from-reactor storage pcol at West Valley. The State Legisiature
therefore disagrees with Governor Carey and State Energy Commissioner Larocca
on the desirability of using West Valley for spent fuel storage.

The high level waste tanks may also not withstand an earthquake
of acceleration 0.2g. 1t is therefore of prime importance to remove the high
level wastes from the tank as soon as possible. The site contains two high
level waste tanks and two stand-by tanks. As figure 2 shows, the high level
waste tanks sit within a saucer within a concrete vault 8' below the surface.
The material in the tank has separated into a sludge and liquid. The sludge
has mixed with the lattice work and it will be difficult to remove. Before
a solidification process is designed for the NFS wastes, the physical and chem-
ical condition of the wastes must be known., A sample of the sludge at the bot-
tom of the tank has never been taken. The status of the technology for dealing
with the material in tank 8D-2 is demonstrated by the method used for estab-
lishing the approximate volume of the sludge. A bottle was lowered into the
tank on a string. When the bottle hit a solid surface, the string went slack
and its length was noted. The assumption was made that the bottle had hit the
sludge and the volume of the sludge was calculated. This procedure has come
to be known as the ''calibrated string method of nuclear waste management''.
1t is still not known whether the sludge is hard as concrete, or flocculent,

like thick soup.

Because of the numereus internal obstructions, it will be diffi-
cult to remove all the sludge material. There are 45 internal columns which
support the roof of the tank, & internal support columns, 4 feet in diameter,
which support the weight of the roof of the concrete vault, and 8 air bubblers.
The bottom of the tank has an claborate gridwork of [-beams which are inter- .
mixed with the sludge. Clearly no consideration was given to emptying the
tank when it was built. Mock-up equipment will have to be designed and pene-
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in a separate facility so that the work can be done remotely.

DOE has claimed that using methods just employed at Savannah
River, it is possible to remove up to 992 of the sludge from the tank. We be-
lieve that the is optimistic. But even if 1% remained, this would mean 3/4 1b
of plutonium and hundreds of thousands of curies of radioactive material.

The urgency of removing this material is underlined by the fact
that one of the safety systems, the pan underneath the vault, now has a hole
in it and wili not contain material which leaks from the tank. Any teaking
material would imnediately go into-the vault. The problem of decommissioning
waste impregnated concrete would be extremely difficult. The tank is made of
carbon stcel and is corroding. Over 10% of the high level waste tanks at
Hanford and %avannah River have lepked duc to pitting and stress corrosion.

in conclusion, we believe that the material should be removed from
the high level waste tank as soon as possible and be solidified. The present
reprocessing building, at least the "hot' cells should not be used for this
work: a separate building should be constructed. bHo additional spent fuel as-
semblies should be brought to the West Valley site
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Lox G4, Sta.C, Luffale, Kew York 14217
Jaauary 13, 1979
James Laltocca, Chailr
New York Stoate Enerpy Rescarch and bevelopmeut Authorlty
Accncy Luilding #2
Enplre State Plaza
Albany, New York 12223

Dear Hr. LaRoce::

It has been aliost 3 years since Cetty 011 arnounced its intention to leave
the Weot Valley vadloactive wastes and the tremendous financial burden citailed,
poseibly over $1 Lillion in clean—up costs, to thz Stare of ilew York, It is our
asscasnent chad the llew York State Lncryy Research and Development Auythorlty
(HYS51RDAY has net vigorously pursued Getty 011 for additional wmoncey to the Per—
putual faintenaance Fuad and lias not clarified itc dintentions for the deocopmisgs
iouing and future use of the slte. For the reasons cited belew, we believe that
Cetty 0il has a substantial financial obligatlon to decommission the YWest Valley
radioactiva waste site. Ye asic WYSERDA to study the points raised here and to
state what specific actions IIYSURDA vill be taking,

As you arc awarce, the site contalins two solid waste burial grounds, two
high level waste (LLYW) tauks (plus twe alternate tanks) and a contaminated rep-
rocessing building.

RLCPROCESSING BUILDIH

The financial responsibility for decommissioning the reprocessing building
is poverned by the Lease between NF3 aud WYSERDA. A simple ceading of the Lazse
ghows that Getty 01l has a uajor, 1f uot complete, responsiblllity for clear~up
of the reprocessiug building. Section 26.01 of the Lecase requires WFS to sur-
render the premises in such counditlon as to be no danger to the public health
and cafety, With radiation levels as high as 2,000 ’/h in the General Yurposec
Cell®, it 1s obvious that }NFS cannot walk off the site without endansrering the
public health and safety. As the DOL “'Companion Report' shows (Sect.4), in ord-
er to protect the public health and safety, the bullding may either be entonrbed
and guarded (for bimdzaddsoifthausapderofigeansled, It is the latter option we
consider acceptable, but, in cither case, a substantial capital outlay by Geliy

0il will be rcquired.

We have strong disapgrcements with the DOE analysis (Sect.?, Companion Report)
which would absolve Getty 01l of financial responsibility in decoryiissioning the
reprocessing building. For scme reason, DOF scems to be in the position of de-
fending Getty 0il. TIurther, the DOE analysis was uot perforrmad by a crack legal
firm, but rather a gaggle of engineers-turned-lawyers from Aryonne Labs.

*"futerin Safety Cvaluation", Niclear Regulatory Cowmission, Docket Ko.50-201,
August, 1977.
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SOLIN WASTL BURTAL CROUITD

Financlal resuonsibilicy for the asolid waste burlal provnds and hirh level
waste tanks 1s governed by the Uaste Sterase Acrccoent betvzen HFS and NYSERDA.
The liew York State-licensed burial ”TU“uhuhuh leaked du the past, but renndial
neasures requested by NYSEDDA hova been taken by HEFS, Summer, 1076, The romed-
1al reasures included adding silty till, vcseedsad top so0il aud an "inﬂLrviuu"
plastic sheet", rnvnrnd with a layer of ersulied stone, to the sheeper Olonc
Batelle states® "only time will tell if the infiltration problem reoceurs,!

What 1f the burisl ground Jeaks apalu? Ia thac cvontuality, the burial ¢rronund
was not left in “pood condltion™. The State should take transfur only whon it

1s completely assured that the burial pround will not leak, Obviously this
leaves Getty 0i1 under perpotual oblisdtion. On the other hand, 1f the burial
ground vere transferred and did leak again, the Few York State taxpayers would
have to pay for [urther rcmadial action or in incrensed health costs. We be-
lieve the risk should remain with Cetty 04il and not be transforred to liew York
State taxpavers. From our perspective and, we would hope, Gorry 01l's, neasures
should be tcken to guarantee that no furthur leakzye will occur and this probably
will involve exhuming the burial growiis, Oue Love Canal In Western Now York is

enougi.
WIGH-LLVEL WASTY FACILITICS

The high level waste (HLW) tank facllitics are also poverned by the “rood
conditien” provisious of tha Waste Storare Spreciwmt. Before the LW faciliries
can be transferred to the State of New York {(Sect.3.05), they rmust be showa to
be in "pood conditlon", all payuents to the Perpetual Malntenance Fund shall
have becen made, add all nccessary licenses obtained. IF the tanks fail to be
in "good condition™, NTS is requirved to make additional payrants to the Derpet-
ual Maintenance Funu cqual to the inereased costs to the Authority resulting
from such failure. The definition of "peod condition” is spelled out in Scet.
3.00. -

For two reasons, we belioeve that the "pood conditioun” provisions have not
been fulfilled and that addicional payments from Getty 011 are required. First,
the steel pan underlying the tank has a hole in 1t., The HRC discovered this
"defect" Dee.7th. The steel pan isaaprotective barrier desipnad to catch tank
leakape before the radicactive liquid reoched the coment vault. flus, one of
the safety systems is now lost. Since the papecuvas tested when it was inztalled
and found to be sound, this hole has occurred more recently. Any leakage into
the cement would make decowmdssioning of the vaults much more difficult and ex—
-pensive. A steel pan with a hole Is not a lULY facility in "rood condition”.

A second aspect of "pood condition' pertains to the sludge which has settled
to the bottom of the tank §D--2, whieh mzkes removal of the tank contents that
much more difficult and expensive. Section 3.06(e) applies to this sludee con-
dition. Arzording to Scct. 3.06(e), "all Storage Pavamteres applicable to all
High Level Storape Facilitles shall have been observed..."

In particular, as the Club has poiluted out, in testimony before the Tuviron-
ment and the Atnmospherce Subcommittee of the louse Science and Technolopy Commit-
tee, Schedule 3A of the Vaste Storage Agreement requires that the HLW tanks

- —_—— ———

*"Preliminary Enviromnental Implications of Alternatives for Decommissioning and
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"shall contain approprlate means for the prevention of sludpe from settling by
apitation with compressed air.,." NFS has contested the use of Seliedule 3A, sta-
ting that it applicd to some undefined futurc tanks., NFS has stated that Sched-
ule 1 applies instead. We have examined Schedule 1 and cousider our stitement
still valid, that the IV tanks are net in "“puod condition' hecause the sludpe

has settled.

Schedule 1 refors to speclfic destign drowlangs In the oripinal Safety Anal-
yols Report (SAR) These drawings show alr spargers and the text In the SAR des-
cribes the purpose of the air sparpers. "The particular design as shoun is re-
quired to allow for apitation of the tank contents at the Lottonm of the tank"
(Scct. 5.52). '"The solution in wastc storape tanks (8D-1 and 8D-2) is kept api-~
tated with four air apitotors in each tank" (Scct.5.54). fThere 1s no discussion
of a 3ludpge in tha tank. Silnce the agitation has not talen place "at the botton
of the tank” to the "tonli contents', WFS has not fulfillod the Storape Paramaters.
Getty 81l should pay for the increased costs,

Further, S has used the HLW facllities in ways whlch have acecelerated
the corrosion of the tank. Decause of the fanlty condition of the low level
waste cvaporator within the NTS plant, it was nccessary to boil off excess liq-
uid by rieans of a heat cxchanger placed inside the tonk. Over 9,000,000 gal-
lens of 1LY material have been evaporated down to 560,000 ¢allons within thz
HLW tank {itself. That is, MFS operated the HLY tank as an evanorator, in effect.
tle can find no discussion of such design or cporating practice in the original
SAR, In whnt ways, 1f at all, this practice led to a reduced lifetire of the
tank will have to be investigated by WYSERDA. '

in sum, we beliewe Getty 0il has major financial responsibility for decom-
missioning the reprocessing building, has continulag responsibility for the solid
waste burial srounds unless it can be guarantend they will not leak, and. be-
cause of the failure to ncet "pood condition" and obscive the Storase Porarcters
for the iliph Level Storage Facilities, has an obligation to make adaitional pay-
ments to the Perpetual faiurenance Fund equal to the increascd costs to the
Authority. Do you aprece or disaarce with the specifie peints raised relatiag
to increased liability for Catty 0il? Ve would appreciate z timely rcsponse to
this letter indiecating what actions you will be taking.

We believe that you are obliccd to fivogoinlye vigorously these matlers on
behalf of the people of the State of Yew York. lowever, we are also nailing
copies of this letter to the chicf legal officer of the State, Attorowy General
Robert Abrams, and the chief fiscal officcy of the State, Comnrtoller Hed Repan,
because those ofiices alse have responsibility for pretecting the pcople of the

State of New York.

Ve are also calling on RU& to clarify your position cencerning the decowimls-
‘sioning and future use of the site, At the DOL meeting March 13, NYSERDA -hlef
counsel Richard Wolf promised a positlon paper by March 29, 1975. Ve have not
seen that paper. Specifically, are you in favor of decormissioning the site?
Or, are youv in faver of bringing nmore wastcs to the site? If decormissioning,
whatyou in faver of dismantling and removing the reprocessing building, the LW
tanks, and exhuwing the solid waste burial grounds? If more wastes to the site,
are you in favor of more spent fuel from in-state, out-of-state, or foreigsn,
of reactivating the reprocessing building, or move solid wastes? Ve believe
that you owe 1t to the people nf Western New York and the entire State to deal
with these questions forthrightly.

Sincerely yours,
Marvin Resnikoff Mina Hamilton
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T

by ~ Ty
-'E;k (J!JE‘: h)‘ 330 Bush Streer San Franceinen, Californgs S4108 (413 A4 34

¢
\ay 17, 1979

Charles J. Haurhney
"rornzensing and Reevele Branch
Division of FMuel Crecle and Yaterial Safoty

Vashington, D.C, 2055

Dear Mr. Haughney:
Trank you for sending the ERC "Svaluation of fhe Safety Aissocicled “With
Refeet in the Pun FR=3 ab ool Valley, fvw Torsy Jadod Tayeh 20, 19v9, -
fird the ‘locurent entirely inalejquate in cocessing tho safouy of the npesend
nts in the M"evaluatinn® have

conditizn of tank ED-2, Saveral state
Leen stbrtartiated and therelors assuronce camnst be provided thut the hir
level 2 facilily is safe. o seisiie anmalysis provided to the public hias

shown that the tank can withstand a 0,27 earthqua¥e. Mo credidble scerario
has been laid out in tha event the tank does leak.

belicve ihat the tan% cannot withotand a 0.2g carthquite. Az you
the tun« is fres-standing on werlite blaocks; the entire vault st
rete slab on rud, withwut piles to bedroecv. Tt is expectel t ]
facility would shaxe severely under a 0,27 earthquave., The vault is alruoody
cracked since the flntatlon incilont. We cxmect thet Lhe tars would ghift
arouni on the perlite blocks until it struck one of the internal vanlt susnort
colurms. It seerms vnlikely tn us that this -ovement woull not split the
Your report allules to a rerort, not yet published, whieh shows that t
lity can withstanid a 0.25 carthguake. Ve ecarerly await your analysis
was <due this Spring.

L.

In the event of a tan% leak, 1t cannot be presumed that the lea wauld be
small si-~lv brcause leaks at Savanmh River have been s=11l. e cowrdilions
are not identical. At Savamnah River, the s ace batween the vauls ani the
tanz is ventilated, allowing the hirh level waste it~ dry to a sait cae, o
cach hole to self-heal. At MNuclear Fuel Serviees, this gcroce is hucdid,

a lea” to occur, ihe supernate could be pammed to tame 80-1 wilhin a teo s
time period. Put then, what would happen to the reominin< sludpe in tons
As ymu unow, this sludpe contains the bult of the radicactivity in a mich
smaller volume, We believe that it would heat vo, possibly to LOOOC, drive
of f tha reraining water ani Aeerade the tan% and concrets vault., e have coon
no aralysis by the WRE staff of the Actailed scenurin, inecluiing decesm nsion—
ing, for the case of a leakins tank.

{27

We have thoupht far some time now that this high level waste situation is bor-
dering on the edue of a major catastrophe, Properly basad firdinms eonciming
the safety of the high level waste facility were not made by the AZC when Lhe
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construction permit and license were issued, and are not beinm made now by

the MRC. There is a difference between providing, with-words, "added ass~
urance rerarding the safety” (your meso of Jan. 23, 1979), and actuzlly pro-
viding that cafety. ‘

We believe that a oroper rermulatory bndy would reaquire NF3 to remove and
s01idify the material from the high level waste tank as soon as pnscible.
Since MF3, the ARC and the State of “ow York, have sol up this patential
hazard, the costs to remedy this situation ought to Le shared.

If the points raiscd in this letter concerning the safety of the high leovel
waste situation ars without merit, w2 expect a careful analysis showing why
this i3 so. OCtherwise, we exnect that your analysis will tave thene points
into account. If the situation is hazardous, we expect you to take imned-
late action to protect the health and safety of the public.

ccr . Lunline Sincerely,
Nowax : . ’
¥emp 4 7
LaFalce RN A AV
Arbro Y .. T
/~arvin Resnikoff

Sierra Cludb
Box &, Station G
Buffale, X¥.Y. 11213

BEST AVAILABLE COPY



160

LETTER OF CONCERN

The U.S. Department of En:rgy study of West Valley was mandated by the U.S.
Cungress to present options fo+ the decommissioning and decontaminating of the
radioactive waste dump. We are deeply concerned to note that one of the options
presented by the Department of Energy in the study released November 16, 1978 is
the re-opening of the site in order to receive additional radicactive waste mate-
rials from the entire northeast region, and possibly the Mid-West and foreign
countries. {Editors note: Since the Letter of Concern was initially circulated
in late 1978 and Spring 1979, the plan to re-open the West Valley site is still
under consideration. Governor Carey of New York State is still considering re-
opening the site for the receipt of BOTH low-level radiocactive waste for burial
and high-level radioactive waste in the form of spent fuel rods for holding in
the spent fuel pool.}

We are opposed to the re-opening of the West Valley site. The re-opening of
the site would subject residents of the Western New York region to long-term health
and safety risks associated with the transport of radioactive materials through
our cities and communities. ‘These communities are in no way prepared for the
severe problems that can be asscciated with spillage of radioactive materials.

We are concerned by the long-term risks associated with the migration of
radicactive materials off of the West Valley site and into nearby streams and creeks.
We have already had one such leak in 1975 when radioactive materials spilled into
nearby Buttermilk Creek which feeds into Cattaraugus Creek. This creek, in turn,
dumps into Lake Erie upstream of the drinking water intakes of the City of Buffalo.

" We are concerned about the ethical issue of bequeathing to future generations
the task of perpetual care of radiocactive materials - - for literally thousands and
thousands of years. Whether any person has the right to make this kind of decision
on behalf of unborn generations is a question of serious concern.

We are concerned about increasing the tax burden of New Yorkers already suf-
fering from the social and economic impacts of rising inflatlon and unemployment.
Bringing in more wastes to the West Valley site will only increase the eventual
clean~up bill. A bill which is currently estimated at an enormous $1 billion.

We support local citizens and organizations who feel that residents of New
York State should have the opportunity to participate fully in the decision making
process as regards the disposition of the West Valley site. It is extremely im-
portant that decisions regarding this site not be made behind closed doors of bureau-
cracies in Washington and be made with full support and involwvement of local con=-
stituencies and elected bodies.

some of the signators include: Rev. Amos Acree - University Christian Church,
Buffalo/ Rev. Donald Armstrong - Minister of Metropolitan Mission, United Church
of Christ, Buffalo/ Rev. A. Joseph Bissonette - St. Brigid's Catholic Church,
ruffaio/ Kev. Donald . Rrown, Exccutive Presbyter, Presbytery of Western New York,
nuffaln/ Rev. Elijah J. Echols - First Shiloh Raptist Church, Buffalo/ Rev. Daniel
L. Eddy - Arca Ministor, Western N.Y. Association, Buffalo/ Rabbi Miiror Elefant,
‘babbinical Council of Syracuse/ Rev. Robert E. Grimm - Executive Director, Ruffalo

Arca Council of Churches, Ruffaln/ Rev. Frederick M. Hinton - Episcopal Vicar,
Central City, Catholic Diocese : ~ Ruffalo, RBuffalo/ Rev. Franci= Koessel, Emmanuel
Lutheran Church, ©tto/ Pev. Arnold E. Xromphardt, D.D. - President, Fastern Dis-
trict, Lutheran Church, Buffalo/ Rev. Charles F. Lamb - Minister Northeastern Area,
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Disciples of Christ, Buffalo/ Rabbi Theodore S. Levy, Temple Society of Concord,
Syracuse/ Rev. Felix D. Lion - Amherst Unitarian-universalist Church, williams-
ville/ Rev. Dr. Ralph W. Loew - Emeritus Holy Trinity Lutheran Church and Director
of Religious Programs, Chautauqua Institution, Buffalo/ Rev. Paul Moore - Presby-
terian Church, Lewiston/ Rev. James Morrison - Brighton Community (Baptist) Church,
Tonawanda/ Rev. Douglas Passage, First Baptist Church, Penn Yan/ Rev. David Persons -
Wayside Presbyterian Church, Hamburg/ Rev. Harry Phillips ~ United Presbyterian
Church, N.Y.C./ Rev. Jon Regier - New York State Council on Churches, Syracuse/
Rt. Rev. Harold B. Robinson - Bishop, Episcopal Diocese of Western New York,
Buffalo/ Rev. Russell Scheel - St. Paul Lutheran Church, Penn Yan/ Rev. William

D. Scott - Executive Minister, American Baptist Churches of the Niagara Frontier,
Buffalo/ Rev. Leslie Simonson - Ridgeview United Church of Christ, White Plains/
Very Rev. Elton O. Smith - Dean, St. Paul's Episcopal Cathedral, Buffalo/ Rev.
Eugene Turner - Synod of the Northeast, Syracuse/ Rev. Paul P. Walenta - Kenmore
Prespyterian Church, Kenmcre/ Rev. E. Werner Weinreich - Dean, Niagara Frontier
District, Lutheran Church in America, Grace Lutheran Church, North Tonawanda/

Rev. John R. Whiteford - Trinity Episcopal Church, Lancaster/ Rev. Willard A.
Williams - Superintendent Buffalo District, Unlted Methodist Church, Snyder/

Please circulate to members of your religious community.

Signatures Name of Church Address

Please return to Mina Hamilton, Sierra Club, Station G, Box 64, Buffalo, N.Y. 14213
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SIERRA CLUB radioactive waste campaign

fact sheet

salt will not work

salt is the wrong geologic medium for a waste repository

The United States Department of Energy has proposed that radiocactive wastes be
placed 1000 feet below the ground in a salt formation in the Finger Lakes region of
New York State. The underground area of the waste repository would be 2,000 acres,
and would hold 6G,000 to 106,000 tons of radioactive waste. Spent fuel from opera-
ting U.5. and some foreign nuclear reactors would be trucked to and through New York
State to be buried in upstate New York. The amount of radiocactivity is truly prodi-
gious {assuming a five-year decay period, 1l to 18 billion curies of Cs and 5r},
corresponding to the cancer potential of trillions of bone, muscle and thyroid can-
cers and genetic effects to future generations. These wastes will stay toxic and
pose a threat to Nuw York State for millions of years.

One measure of the toxicity of this material is the amount of water needed to
dilute radioactive wastes to what the Federal agencies consider a safe level. (In
fact, there is no safe level of radicactivity; each amount of radiocactivity increases
the chances that a cancer or genetic effect will oce¢ur.} The amount of dilution
water required is almost double that of the fresh water in global storage in lakes,
rivers, ground waters and glaciers, or about 4% of the oceanic volume (USGS, p. 2}.
It follows that mistakes must not happen. The geologic medium must be perfect.

salt will not work

Salt should not be considered the preferred medium. Salt is extremely water
soluble, is highly corrosive, and does not hold the radicnuclides cffectively. When
salt is heated, water is attracted to the heat sources, such as canisters of radio-
active waste. Water moving through the salt becomes brine. When this brine reaches
the radioactive waste materials, the glass or ceramic waste forms will break down
and the radicactive materials will leach out. It has only recentliy been recognized
that this leaching can occur in menths, rather than thousands of years, as had been
previously assumeqd.

salt and valuable mineral deposits

1. Salt frequently occurs near valuable mineral deposits, e.g. potash near the
WIPP facility in southwestern New Mexico, natural gas in the Louisiana Salt Domes and
the Finger Lakes region of upstate New York. Extensive drilling has taken place in
these formations in the past; there are numerous uncapped and recorded wells in up-
state New York. All drill holes are an avenue for both surface and underground water
to enter the salt formation (USGS, p. 5). Ewven if all the drill holes could be lo-
cated, which is problematical, the technology for plugging these holes to prevent
water intrusion over the time periods required, millions of years., is not available.

Further, drilling is likely to occur in the future in any region where there are
resources perceived as economically valuable. Location of a repository in such a
geological medium would be contrary to the proposed EPA criteria on radio-active waste
which state that “institutional controls should not be relied on for greater than
106 years." Without institutional controls, suck as fences and guards, drilling would
occur near any salt formation in the future just as it has in the past.



Possible locations for test drill-
ing within the Salina salt forma-
tion in New York State (Map pro-
duced by Stone and Webster

under contract with DOE).

Shaded areas reprssent potential
drill sites.

drill holes and water in-migration

2. 1If water were to enter a salt repository (through shafts, bore holes, or
other means}, the integrity of the salt formation would be und}rmined. Salt has a
high solubility compared to other materials such as granite. Further, scientists
have a limited ability to predict future changes in groundwater flow regimes, climate
or possible accidental flooding. For example, according to the EPA (p. 18), in a
proposed salt repository in Lyons, Kansas, "considerable volumes of water migrated
in an unpredicted manner...as a consequence of dissolution of salt by ground water
seeping into the repository. Seepage was along an abandoned drill hole that, like
most, had not been cased and plugged. Tais puts a premium on picking a site where
precise locations of all abandoned drill holes or old underground workings are known."

Until ‘it is known how to plug such drill heles, the act of exploratory drilling
itself, in order to determine the extent of the salt formation, may be sufficient to
render a repository useless for high level waste burial.

3. In addition to in-migration of water, salt crystals themselves contain sig-
nificant amounts of water as brine pockets and along intergranular boundaries. Ac-
cording to ti TPA (p. 8), the contained water may be in excess of 1% of the salt.
As the U~ ([p. 5) has indicated, water may be present in "brine pockets such as
those t’.. were found (unexpectedly) in one salt deposit.”

hot brine moves toward hot waste

4. The temperature within the repository may reach 300°C. Wa:er,
of liquid and vapor is drawn towards the heat source in a salt repository, as opposed
to other geclogic medium where water moves away from the heat source. This hot brine
solution is acidic and very corrosive. According to the EPA (p. 7}, the canisters
would be breached in a decade or less. Under these conditions, only the geclogic
medium can be relied on tc effect any significant retardation for times longer than
a decade. Surprisingly, noc corresion tests have yet been undertaken of containers
exposed for decades to salt solutions, at temperatures up to 300°C, (EPA, p. 20).

in the form

salt is corrosive

5. Two high level waste forms would be placed within a geologic repository,
spent frel or the high level waste from reprocessing. If spent fuel is reprocessed,
the favored waste form would be glass. In the presence of steam, salt and acid, the
glass would "deteriorate rather completely...in a matter of days." (NAS, p. 116)

The spant fuel may be disposed directly after placing them in a container. Little
R&D has been devoted to spent fuel within a salt formation, under the temperature

and pressure conditions which would exist within a salt repository. The exact chem-
ical composition of spent fuel, and the type of container for the spent fuel have

not yet been defined. Studies of leachability and interaction between spent fuel and
salt have not been carried out (HAS, p. 161).



Rock Salt Deposits in the United
States (After Pierce and Rich,
USGS. Bull. 1148}

salt will not “fix” radioactivity

6. Once the containment is breached, and the radioactive materials leach into
the salt formation, the salt itself will not "“fix" the radionuclides. This is a
major disadvantage of salt. According to USGS (p. 5), "the capacity of salt to '"fix'
or absorb the nuclides from the waste in insoluble form is apparently low." This is
to be contrasted with shale and other formations where the waste material attaches
itself to the geologic medium. (These media, however, have not been studied suffi-
ciently.)

repository will weaken

7. The presence of brine and increased temperatures would undermine the struc-
tural integrity of the salt repository. According to the USGS (p. 6}, "Increased
temperatures in salt would further decrease mechanical strength of the salt-brine
mixture and would increase the creep rate of dry salt.”

: c_:lifficulf to retrieve wastes

8. The movement of salt under increased temperatures means that it would be
almost impossible to keep the repository open for extended periods of time. According
to the EPA {p. 3), it is unlikely that spent fuel rods could be safely recovered from
a salt repository "more than a few tens of years after emplacement and backfilling,
for by then the salt would have completely sealed the openings." Thus salt is not
the medium if retrievability is desired.

hot wastes will sink

9. As the salt is heated and becomes more plastic, it is expected that the
canisters would begin to sink (USGS, P. 17). Simultaneously, the canisters will
corrode and leach. As the canisters move downward, the canisters would alsoc move
laterally towards the center of the repository where the temperatures are greater
compared to the outer extent of the repository. As the canisters moved towards each
other, the center would become still hotter and the salt more plastic. As the salt
becomes more plastic, the structural integrity of the repository would be further
reduced. Most salt formations overlie permeable limestone formations. The canisters
could thereby move downward to the limestone formation and enter the ground water
movement,

radioactivity may enfer groundwater

10, The wastes could be moved to the biosphere either by some process that trans-
ports the wastes to the biosphere ‘such as water movement, or the wastes could be di-
rectly exposed to the biosphere through some geclogic process such as earth movement
(earthquake), or erosion. Another process may be glaciation. Glaciers scoured up-
state New York and produced the F;nqer Lakes about 10,000 vears ago, scratching a

4
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depth of 2000 feet in places. Since upstate New York is subject to earthquakes, and
in the longer period, to glaciers, containment cannot be guaranteed over the hazard-
ous lifetime of the radioactive materials, which extends to millions of years._

new york state is populous arec with large rainfoll

11. Upstate New York is a heavily populated region of the country (55% of the
country's population is within 400 miles of Steuben County). Because of its pop-
ulation, this region fails EPA criteria for radicactive waste, which states that
"locations for radiocactive waste disposal should be chosen so as to avoid adverse
environmental and human health impacts™. Obviously, placing radiocactive wastes
in a populous area does not avoid adverse human health impacts, but encourages
them.

Further, because of the large annual rainfall, this region of the country
has plentiful ground water which could contact the radicactive wastes.

transportation is riiky

12. fTransportation of radicactive wastes into the populous northeast from all
parts of the U.5. and foreign countries maximizes the risk to the population. During
transportation, the wastes are closer to larger nurters of people and "risks of ac-
cidental dispersal of radioactive material are greater...than during either process-
ing or emplacement” (NAS, p. 30). .
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EPA, "The State of Geological Knowledge Regarding Potential Transport of High-Level
Radiocactive Waste From Deep Continental Repositories”, Office of Radiation Programs,
Environmental Protectior Agency, EPA/520/4-78-004, June, 1978.

NAS, "Solidification of High-Level Radiocactive Wastes", Panel on Waste Solidification,
The National Research Council/National Academy of Sciences, prepublication copy

USGS, "Geologic Disposal of High-Level Radicactive Wastes - Earth Sciences Perspec-
tives", U.S. Geological Survey Circular 779, by J.D. Bredehoeft, et al

For further information: Sierra Club Radiocactive Waste Campaign
Box 64, Station G
Buffalo, New York 14213 716-884-0497 (H)
636~2406 (B)
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